

University of Padova

Department of Agronomy, Food, Natural resources, Animals and

Environment (DAFNAE)

PhD course in Crop Science

Cycle XXXII

Co-existence of ALS-resistant *Amaranthus* species in north-eastern Italy: how to manage them

This doctoral project has been funded by the Italian Herbicide Resistance Working Group (GIRE)

Course Coordinator: Ch.mo Prof. Sergio Casella

Supervisor: Dr. Maurizio Sattin

Co-Supervisor: Ch.mo Prof. Giuseppe Zanin

PhD candidate: Andrea Milani

Declaration

I hereby declare that this submission is my own work and that, to the best of my knowledge and belief, it contains no material previously published or written by another person nor material which to a substantial extent has been accepted for the award of any other degree or diploma of the university or other institute of higher learning, except where due acknowledgment has been made in the text.

September, 30th 2019

Andrea Milani

"It's the question, Neo.

It's the question that drives us.

It's the question that brought you here"

(The Matrix, 1999)

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Summary			11
Chapter I			
General introduction			
1.	Intro	oduction:	15
1	1.	Humanity, agriculture and weeds	15
1	2.	Herbicide resistant Amaranths, an emerging issue	23
1	3.	Acetolactate synthase (ALS) inhibitors	26
1	4.	Aims of the research	30
B	libliog	graphy	31
Chapter II			37
A family affair: resistance mechanism and alternative control of three <i>Amaranthus</i> species resis acetolactate synthase inhibitors in Italy			37
A	bstra	ct	39
2	.1.	Introduction	40
2	.2.	Materials and Methods	42
2	.3.	Results	46
2	.4.	Discussion	52
2	.5.	Conclusion	55
B	sibliog	raphy	56
Chapter III			63
Population structure and ALS resistance evolution of <i>Amaranthus tuberculatus</i> in Italy			63
3	.1.	Introduction	65
3	.2.	Materials and methods	68
3	.3.	Results	72
3	.4.	Discussion	80
3	.5.	Conclusions	85
S	upple	mentary material	86
B	sibliog	graphy	88
Cha	Chapter IV		
Phenology, height curve, ALS dose-response and seed predation of three Amaranthus species			
4	.1.	Introduction	95
4	.2.	Materials and methods	98
4	.3.	Results and discussion	102
4	.4.	Conclusion	112

4.5.	Bibliography	114	
Chapter '	V	117	
Latest findings and future perspectives1			
5.1.	Introduction	119	
5.2.	Materials and methods	122	
5.3.	Results and discussion	125	
5.4.	Conclusion	128	
Bibliog	graphy	129	
Chapter '	VI	133	
Overall conclusions			
6.1.	Overall conclusions	135	

Summary

This PhD thesis comprises 6 chapters: Chapter 1 and 6 provide, respectively, a general introduction on ALS resistance in Amaranths and some general conclusions, whereas research questions are addressed in Chapters 2 to 5. All chapters have been organized as standalone publications and they can be read independently, therefore, some repetitions above introduction and methods sections might occur. At the moment, only Chapter II is under review (Pest Management Science).

In the last ten years, a number of cases of *Amaranthus* spp. suspected ALS-resistant have been recorded in Italy, and in some cases more than one species appeared to be present in a single field. Three species were found: *Amaranthus retroflexus, Amaranthus hybridus* and *Amaranthus tuberculatus*, in one case living sympatrically. All populations were found to be ALS-resistant, and the main resistance mechanism was target-site mediated. A simplified identification key for weedy amaranths was devised. Herbicide resistant *A. tuberculatus* was found for the first time outside its native range (North America). The *ALS* substitution tryptophan 574 methionine was observed in dicots for the first time.

Population genetics tools (microsatellites) and haplotype analyses were used to infer the origin of some Italian *A. tuberculatus* populations and the evolution of resistance among them. Two ancestral lineages and mainly two resistant (carrying mutation 574) haplotypes were found. Very likely at least a resistant allele was introduced from outside Italy, which lately spread to some other populations. Another resistant allele could have been selected in Italy. The presence of the same haplotype among geographically separated population clearly indicates that resistance has a common origin. Birds and the use of non-certified (possibly infested) seeds might be the main causes of *A. tuberculatus* seeds dispersal.

The presence of more than one *Amaranthus* species in the same field can complicate weed management because different species can have different phenology and herbicide susceptibility. If *A. tuberculatus* is present in multiple *Amaranthus* species infestations, it should be the main target of herbicide treatments. Interventions should be rapid, because this species grows fast and therefore the herbicide application window is shortened.

In 2018, a population of *A. palmeri* was found infesting a soybean field in North Eastern Italy. Whole plant herbicide assays demonstrated that this population was also resistant to ALS, and molecular analysis revealed a point mutation at position 574. This is the first case of herbicide resistant *A. palmeri* in Europe.

Some *A. retroflexus* populations had a point mutation at position 376 of *ALS* gene, which conferred resistance to thifensulfuron-methyl, but not to imazamox. Further experiments clearly indicated that mutation 376 endows resistance to imazethapyr, but not to imazamox. Similar results were obtained with a *Sorghum halepense* population.

An *A. tuberculatus* population was resistant to thifensulfuron-methyl, but no endowing-resistance mutations were found in the whole *ALS* gene. Further experiments suggested that resistance was not due to either a known point mutation or enhanced metabolism, therefore the resistance mechanism remained unknown.

Four *Amaranthus* species were found to infest soybean fields in Italy: *A. retroflexus*, *A. hybridus*, *A. tuberculatus*, and *A. palmeri*. All these species have evolved resistance to ALS inhibitors. Herbicides with different SoA are still effective. Glyphosate (in the absence of a crop) and metribuzin can be used to control these resistant populations, whereas the use of bentazon should be further evaluated. Weed control should be focused on dioecious species (*A. palmeri* and *A. tuberculatus*), because they are associated with high risk of multiple-resistance evolution and

crop losses. If *A. palmeri* or *A. tuberculatus* are present in fields, integrated weed management (crop rotation, mechanical weeding, etc.) must be adopted to limit their impact. The use of non-certified seeds should be avoided.

Chapter I

General introduction

1. Introduction:

1.1. Humanity, agriculture and weeds

1.1.1. Weeds: why they matter?

Humans have struggled against the negative impact of weeds since the cultivation of crops commenced around 10,000 B.C.¹. Weed is an anthropocentric concept that expresses the undesirability of some plant species that compete with any other cultivated human-desired species. Many plants species can grow within cultivated land, but luckily not all become weeds. Some intrinsic biological features distinguish weedy from non-weedy species: rapid growth, high progeny output, long seed persistence in the soil (seed bank), high genetic variability, high plasticity (rapid adaptation to environmental changes) and toxicity to crop²/animals³/humans⁴. In general, the presence of weeds increases cultivation costs and/or decrease crop value. Crop yield reduction is caused by competition for resources between the crop and the weed (e.g. Amaranthus tuberculatus can lower soybean yield by 73%⁵), whereas contamination of the final product can involve toxic compounds produced by the weed (e.g. Datura spp. in silage and vegetable crops⁶). Crop yield reduction and contamination of the final product are a threat to food security and food safety. Food security represents the availability of food and individuals' ability to access it: the aim of food security is to avoid hunger, making food available for everyone. Food safety represents the availability of healthy and hygienically clean food: the aim of food safety is to avoid food-borne illness. Crop losses can be caused by a number of possible interferences (pests, predators, weather conditions, etc.), but it has been estimated that weeds cause the highest potential crop loss (34%), with animal pests and pathogens being less important (losses of 18 and 16%)⁷. In a global perspective, this actually means a huge waste of food.

1.1.2. How to control weeds

There are many possible approaches to manage weed infestations. They can be classified as physical, biological, ecological and chemical tools and they can have different impacts on crop, environment and society. Mechanical weeding is still very effective on weeds and has sustainable costs, that can be further lowered by the emergence of robots in agriculture⁸. On the other hand, mechanical weeding can have a high impact on the environment, causing decay of the soil structure (fostering soil erosion), fuel consumption and greenhouse gas emissions. Biological control, based on the introduction of natural enemies (pests or predators) of the target weed⁹,

requires a huge amount of biological information to be adopted. This is not always easy to reach and therefore it is feasible only on small scale (home farming) and on specialized productions (e.g. the rice-duck farming¹⁰, quite common in Asian countries). The integration of ecological and agronomic tools aims to make the cropping system unfavorable for weeds, by varying the agronomic environment and therefore counteract the adaptation of weeds. Crop rotation a wellknown and common agronomic practice. It works because different crops have different life cycles (e.g. summer vs winter crops) and needs (water, fertilization, tillage), therefore they act as different habitats for weeds. Another agro-ecological tool is cover-cropping, i.e. keeping the field cultivated and covered most of the year. Despite the positive effect on weed control, agroecological tools have some significant limits: a) some soils/systems can be used only for one crop (e.g. flooded paddy rice fields), b) very often, only some crops are remunerative c) more knowledge and/or tools are necessary in comparison with monoculture. The chemical approach is based on "herbicides", products specifically designed to kill plants. Nowadays, this is the most cost-effective available tool to control and limit the expansion of weeds and therefore to increase food security and food safety. Nonetheless, herbicide use is associated with environmental issues, like soil and water pollution, and human health.

1.1.3. Herbicide classification

The first herbicides were developed by the Allied Power during the Second World War to destroy food productions and forests of the Axis Power (herbicidal warfare). Before the introduction and widespread use of chemical control in agriculture (around the 60's), mechanical tools and crop rotation were the main applied approaches to weed management. After their introduction, herbicides pushed the production of safe and cheap food to a level that would have never been achieved exclusively with traditional, non-chemical methods. As a consequence of this success, modern agriculture has been making extensive use of herbicides. There are several ways to classify herbicides, depending on which herbicide characteristics are considered: a) their site of action (their target within the plant) b) their selectivity c) the chemical structure d) the timing of application.

*Figure 1. Cellular targets of herbicides and herbicide classification by sites of action according to the Herbicide Resistance Action Committee (HRAC). Picture taken from a published paper*¹¹.



There are four classification systems based on the site of actions (SoA, molecular target of herbicides): Canada, Australia and United States used to have their own classification system, while Herbicide Resistance Action Committee (HRAC) proposed a classification that nowadays is widely accepted, based on codifying SoA with letters (or group of letters) (Fig. 1).

Another fundamental characteristic of herbicides is selectivity. A non-selective (total) herbicide can kill all weeds as well as the crop, if not properly managed. Instead, a selective herbicide is active only against specific weeds or weed categories (e.g. monocots vs dicots) and the crop can tolerate the herbicide treatment according to strict conditions of use. Selective herbicides are crop-specific. This characteristic has two related consequences: 1) crop rotation is necessary to change herbicides and 2) no-crop rotation would result in an extremely limited number of herbicides available for weed control.

The classification based on the chemical structure allows to cluster together those molecules that share a common chemical structure. Herbicides with a common chemical structure normally have the same site of action, but have different selectivity and therefore are used in different crops, against different weeds. As an example, five chemical families belong to ALS-inhibiting herbicides (classified as group B, according to HRAC classification system) (Fig. 2). Figure 2. Section of HRAC panel representing ALS-inhibiting herbicides (group B) divided into five chemical families.



Pre-emergence herbicides kill weed when seeds are germinating and are therefore soil-applied prior to the emergence of weed seedlings. These herbicides have a certain persistence in the soil that allows them to perform their action for a relatively long period. Nevertheless, their proper activity strictly depends on the content of organic matter if the soil (that inactivate them) and weather conditions (that must favor weed germination and provide enough moisture in the soil). Instead, post-emergence herbicides are leaf-applied when weeds are actively growing and herbicide is leaf-absorbed within one hour after application. Post-emergence herbicides are the most used class of herbicides, because of their high efficacy, safer eco-toxicological and environmental profile and easier use.

1.1.4. Herbicide resistance

The over-reliance on a limited number of herbicides with the same SoA is the main cause of the evolution of herbicide resistance. According to the Herbicide Resistance Action Committee (HRAC)¹², herbicide resistance is defined as "the naturally occurring inheritable ability of some weed biotypes within a given weed population to survive a herbicide treatment that would, under normal use conditions, effectively control that weed population". The over-reliance on a limited number of herbicides is caused by the simplification of cropping systems (i.e. the lack of crop and herbicide rotation/monoculture, repeated use of a single herbicide, or use of several herbicides

with the same site of action) and the withdrawal of products considered obsolete/unsafe and the lack of registration of new chemicals.

Monoculture is a common practice and it is the result of market request, that favors the cultivations of a single -economically more profitable- crop rather than other -less profitable- ones, together with the undeniable benefits of an extremely simplified agriculture (easy laborer and land management, less machine investments, high efficiency etc.).

The withdrawal of products considered obsolete/unsafe is a result of the increased sensitivity of public opinion and authorities to the environmental problems of herbicides. While research and development (R&D) technologies regulatory approval and commercialization procedure costs is continuously increasing, the success rate to find a marketable new herbicide is dropping from the 90's, fallowing the fate of other chemicals: this -only apparent- paradox is explained by the 'Eroom's Law'^{13,14}. European regulation (EC) No 1107/2009 first, and Directive 91/414/CEE then, fixed specific constrains on criteria used for the safety evaluation of new molecules and reregistration of new formulations containing "old" molecules. The reduction in number and diversity of active ingredients available, as well as the widespread use of highly-active herbicides (e.g. ALS-inhibitors) will increase the risk of resistance and make its management harder¹⁵.

The abiotic stress exerted by herbicides acts on weeds as selective pressure does. Herbicides act positively selecting natural variation that allows plants to survive even in presence of the selective agent. The higher the pressure, the higher the risk of selecting sub-populations of weeds with notcomplete herbicide susceptibility. Therefore, herbicide resistance is an evolutive process driven by herbicides that happens within cultivated fields. After a few years of selection with herbicides with the same site of action, herbicide resistance will rise and spread, if no countermeasures are taken. This is what exactly happens when a very effective molecule is continuously used to control weeds in a monoculture.

1.1.5. Resistance mechanisms

Natural selection acts on phenotypes, that are the composite of the observable characteristics of an organism. Phenotypes result from the interaction of the genotype -the inheritable characteristics- of the organism and the environment. Therefore, genotypes associated to positively selected phenotypes will increase in frequency in the population as a result of selective pressure. The genetic basis responsible for the positively selected phenotype may become more

common in a population. The genetic basis of resistance, herein called resistance mechanisms, can be classified as "target-site" or "non target-site".

Target-site (TSR) mechanisms affect the interaction of the herbicide with its molecular target¹⁶. TSR can be due to a single point mutation or the altered expression of the gene encoding for the molecular target of the herbicide (gene duplication or a mutation in a regulatory sequence). Therefore, TSR is normally controlled by dominant or semi-dominant alleles at the target nuclear gene (monogenic control) following Mendelian inheritance^{17,18}.

Non target-site (NTSR) mechanisms contribute to avoid the herbicide to reach its molecular target¹¹. Some examples are vacuolar sequestration of chemicals, altered translocation, reduced radical/foliar absorption and enhanced (faster) metabolism¹⁹. Non target-site mechanisms might arise after repeated selection with herbicide doses lower than the recommended²⁰, involve multiple genes²¹ and are therefore more complex to study than TSR²². However, glutathione S-transferase (GST)-mediated NTSR to triazines in velvetleaf is inherited as a single nuclear gene²³. Only a few examples of NTSR exist among broadleafs²⁴, while it is quite common among grass weeds^{25,26}.

At the same time, two broad cross-resistance categories can be recognized: target-site crossresistance and non-target-site cross-resistance. Target site cross resistance occurs when a change at the biochemical site of action of one herbicide also confers resistance to herbicides from a different chemical family that inhibit the same site of action in the plant. Target-site crossresistance is caused, e. g., by point mutation 574 at ALS locus, that confers resistance to a wide variety of ALS-inhibiting herbicides. Non target site cross resistance, instead, is defined as cross resistance to herbicides belonging to different classes conferred by a mechanism(s) other than target-site. An example of non-target site cross resistance is enhanced metabolism of both ALS and ACCase-inhibitors given by the same cytochrome P450 in *Lolium* spp²⁷.

Multiple resistance is defined as the expression (within individuals or populations) of more than one resistance mechanism. The simplest cases are where an individual plant (or population) possesses two or more different resistance mechanisms which provide resistance to a single herbicide, or class of herbicides. For example, a biotype of *Lolium rigidum* was found having a mutation at ALS gene and also enhanced metabolism²⁸. More complicated situations might occur when both target-site and non-target-site resistance mechanisms co-exist (at plant or population)

level), endowing resistance to herbicide belonging to different classes. Grass weeds are particularly prone to this events and many examples exist^{29,30,31,32}. The most complicated and difficult to control situations are where a number of resistance mechanisms, involving both target-site and non-target-site resistance mechanisms, are present within the same individual. Multiple resistance is the more problematic to be managed, because it lowers the possible alternative chemicals that can be used. The most recent bibliography clearly indicates that multiple resistance evolves more rapidly in cross-pollinated and highly genetically variable species³³, while it evolves slower in selfing species³⁴.

1.1.6. Integrated weed management (IWM)

Herbicide resistance problems demonstrate the weakness of over-reliance on a single weed management tool¹. To manage weeds, it is important to integrate a range of weed control tools without excessive reliance on only one method³⁵. This reduces the selective pressure imposed on weeds, mitigating their evolution process and diffusion. This holistic approach is commonly defined as "Integrated Weed Management" (IWM, Fig. 3), and is a specific interpretation of the broader concept of "Integrated Pest Management" (IPM). The long-term approach of integrated weed management is to increase/maintain crop yield/profitability and land/environment qualities. To achieve this point, integrate weed management should focus on the most economical and effective weed control while taking into account ecological considerations.

Figure 3. Integrated approach to weed management (IWM) takes into account all possible weed control tools.



Knowledge of weed biology is essential for proper application of integrated weed management principles. Weed biology relates to plant attributes such as morphology, seed dormancy, germination, physiology of growth, phenology, competitive ability and reproductive biology of the weed. Deep knowledge of strengths and weaknesses of the target weeds are crucial to define the best strategy to limit weed expansions and therefore it the basis of weed management programs³⁶. From this point of view, integrated weed management resembles a war. In the Chinese military treatise "The art of war" written by the military strategist Sun Tzu (roughly 5th century BC) there is a sentence that well matches the concept of management:

"If you know the enemy and know yourself, you need not fear the result of a hundred battles. If you know yourself but not the enemy, for every victory gained you will also suffer a defeat. If you know neither the enemy nor yourself, you will succumb in every battle"

An emerging issue in weed science is the spread of herbicide resistant weedy Amaranths worldwide. Twelve *Amaranthus* species have already evolved resistance to herbicides: of those, nine evolved resistance to ALS herbicides and five evolved multiple resistance (including ALS). These weeds are very common in summer crops and their presence should promptly be evaluated, but their identification is not easy.

The next paragraphs of the dissertation will focus on what we know, and what we don't, about some *Amaranthus* species and ALS-inhibiting herbicides.

1.2. Herbicide resistant Amaranths, an emerging issue

1.2.1. Botanical aspects of Amaranths

Amaranthus L. is a genus comprising about 70 -mostly annual- monoecious and dioecious species with worldwide distribution. Approximately 40 species are native to the Americas, the remaining ones to the other continents³⁷. Some species are used as ornamentals (e.g. *A. hypochondriacus* L. cv 'Elephant Head', *A. caudatus* L. cv 'Mira'), as vegetables (*Amaranthus tricolor* L. cv 'Lal Sag' used in India or cv 'Tampala' used in southern United States) and as grain food (*Amaranthus cruentus* L.)³⁸. All these species can easily adapt to most agricultural systems and therefore have the potential to cause economic impacts to agriculture.

This genus is critical from the taxonomical point of view due to its high phenotypic variability which led to nomenclatural disorder and misapplication of names^{37,39}. *Amaranthus* includes 3 subgenera: subgenus *Acnida* (L.) Aellen ex K.R.Robertson with 3 sections, subgenus *Albersia* (Kunth) Gren. & Godr. with 4 sections, and subgenus *Amaranthus*, with 3 sections and 2 subsections. However, *Amaranthus* classification does not appears conclusive and new taxa (at section and subsection levels) could be described^{39,40}.

Being *Amaranthus* such a critical genus for classification, the species identification in the field is even more complicated, also because identification keys are indecipherable to the majority of non-specialists. This difficulty is a major obstacle for integrated weed management principles. The correct application of the scientific name to a certain species is crucial to exchange information concerning it and therefore to better know it. For this reason, easy to use, simplified -whenever possible-, identification keys would be of a great help in case of genus with many species that can live sympatrically.

1.2.2. Inflorescence and flower

The structure of the inflorescence in the Amaranthaceae is very complex⁴¹. The flowers are unisexual and plants can be dioecious (subgenus *Acnida*) or monoecious (subgenus *Albersia* and subgenus *Amaranthus*). Classifications keys are based on the pistillate flower characteristics (Fig. 4), while staminate flower is taxonomically irrelevant. The pistillate flower is composed of 1–5 tepals (equal or unequal), subtended by 2–5 bracts (in *A. spinosus* L. bracts of the first flower in the first cyme is metamorphosed into a spine-like structure⁴². The tepals (in pistillate flowers) are very variable in shape (from linear to ovate, sometimes spathulate). The apex of bracts can be

truncate, obtuse, or acute, sometimes mucronate or awned (while awns do not occur in the tepals). Each bract has membranous -usually hyaline- borders: in the subgenus *Amaranthus* can be thinning to the apex or abruptly interrupted about at the half of the total length of the bract, depending on the species.

The result of this complex synflorescence is a spike- or panicle-like inflorescence and/or an axillary glomerular arrangement.

Figure 4. The structure of Amaranths flower (A. retroflexus, in the picture). S: stigma, F: fruit, T: tepal, B: bract, P: perianth.



1.2.3. Herbicide resistant Amaranths

As mentioned above, herbicide resistant Amaranths are spread worldwide, making this genus an emerging issue in weed science. Three *Amaranthus* species, namely *Amaranthus retroflexus* L., *Amaranthus tuberculatus* (Moq.) J.D.Sauer (synonym of *A. rudis*) and *Amaranthus palmeri* S.Watson are among the top 10 most troublesome weeds⁴³.

Twelve Amaranthus species have already evolved resistance to herbicides (in alphabetic order): Amaranthus albus L., Amaranthus blitoides S.Watson, Amaranthus blitum L. subsp. oleraceus (L.), Amaranthus cruentus L., Amaranthus hybridus L. (synonym: A. quitensis), Amaranthus palmeri, Amaranthus powellii S.Watson, Amaranthus retroflexus, Amaranthus spinosus L., Amaranthus tuberculatus and Amaranthus viridis L. Eleven sites of action are involved in *Amaranthus* resistance (HRAC classification, alphabetic order, common acronym): B (inhibition of acetolactate synthase, ALS), C1-C2-C3 (inhibition of photosynthesis at photosystem II, PSII, triazine-urea-nitrile), D (electron diversion of photosystem I, PSI), E (inhibition of protoporphyrinogen oxidase, PPO), F2 (inhibition of 4-hydroxyphenyl-pyruvate-dioxygenase, HPPD), G (inhibition of EPSP synthase, EPSP), K1 (inhibition of microtubule assembly), K3 (inhibition of very long chain fatty acid -VLCFA- biosynthesis) and O (synthetic auxins).

Monoecious species (*A. hybridus, A. powellii, A. retroflexus*) have evolved multiple resistance to -at most- two sites of action, whereas dioecious species evolved resistance up to five sites of action (*A. palmeri*: B+C1+F2+G+O and B+E+G+K1+K3) and six sites of action (*A. tuberculatus*: B+C1+E+F2+G+O). Most cases of multiple resistance include resistance to ALS inhibitors.

In Italy, the first case of resistant Amaranth was recorded in 1999, when *A. retroflexus* was found to be resistant to triazine. Some years later, in 2003, cross-resistance to imazamox and thifensulfuron-methyl was found in a population ascribed to *A. retroflexus* (later recognized as *A. hybridus* by the Authors, personal communication). Since then, the ALS-resistant *Amaranthus* cases are increasing⁴⁴ and this is of concern also because the area cultivated with soybean in Italy is increasing⁴⁵. Indeed, in the last ten years, many *Amaranthus* spp. infestations were found in soybean fields treated with ALS inhibitors.

1.3. Acetolactate synthase (ALS) inhibitors

1.3.1. Evolution of resistance to ALS-inhibiting herbicides

The introduction of acetolactate synthase (ALS)-inhibiting herbicides, during the 80's, was a "game changer" in herbicide technology. The reasons of their immediate and durable success are their high efficacy on a broad spectrum of target species (both grasses and broadleaves), their very specific target site and the low toxicity to non-target organisms (including mammals, fish, insects and other invertebrates). ALS inhibitors (group B of HRAC classification) include five chemical families: the sulfonylureas (SU), the imidazolinones (IMI), the triazolopyrimidines (TP), the pyrimidinyl(thio)benzoates (PTB) and the sulfonylamino-carbonyl-triazolinones (SCT) (Fig. 2). ALS resistant weed have been reported all over the world (fig. 4A) and are the herbicides that caused resistance evolution in the greatest number of species (Fig. 5). In Italy, evolution of resistance to ALS-inhibiting herbicides involves 36 species, with *Alisma plantago-aquatica* being the first (1994). Since then, evolution of resistance to ALS-inhibiting herbicides evolved rather slowly in Italy, but included some cases of multiple-resistance⁴⁶ and non-target-site resistance⁴⁷. Even if many *Amaranthus* species already evolved resistance to ALS-inhibiting herbicides worldwide, only a few cases were found in Italy¹⁸, until recently.

Figure 5. Chronological increase in the number of species that evolved herbicide resistance to 5 herbicide sites of action. Different line colors refer to different HRAC codes. This image belongs to ⁴⁸



1.3.2. Acetolactate synthase enzyme: the target of ALS inhibitors

Acetolactate synthase (ALS or AHAS, EC 2.2.1.6) is the target of ALS inhibitors and it is the first enzyme in the biosynthesis of branched-chain amino acids (Fig. 6). AHAS does not exist in animal cells, for this reason it is an attractive target for developing antimicrobials, antifungal agents, and herbicides^{49,50,51}. Nevertheless, a human protein of yet unknown function, sharing some sequence similarity with bacterial ALS, is encoded by the ILVBL (ilvB-like) gene⁵². ALS enzyme catalyzes two main reactions: a) the condensation of two molecules of pyruvate to acetolactate and b) the condensation of pyruvate and 2-ketobutyrate to acetohydroxybutyrate. Acetolactate and acetohydroxybutyrate will be then used in parallel pathways to obtain valine/leucine or isoleucine, respectively. Thiamine pyrophosphate (TPP), flavin adenine dinucleotide (FAD) and Mg²⁺ are used as co-factors in the two condensation reactions⁵³.

Figure 6. Pathway of the branched-chain amino acid (BCAA) biosynthetic. ALS catalyzes first step of biosynthesis of BCAAs and is under feedback regulation by valine, leucine and isoleucine (not shown). ALS is the target for five -structurally distinct- classes of herbicide, that, inhibit the first enzymatic reaction. Picture taken from a published paper⁵⁴.



L-valine, L-leucine, or L- isoleucine has been observed to inhibit AHAS in different microorganisms with a feedback mechanism⁵⁵. A synergistic inhibition of the enzyme is observed when a combination of valine and leucine is used, suggesting two separated binding sites for these amino acids. In plants, a pair of catalytic subunits form an intimate dimer containing two active sites, each of which lies across a dimer interface and involves both monomers⁵⁶. ALS gene is nuclear encoded, but the protein is transferred to chloroplasts thanks to a transit peptide.

Whether the inhibition by herbicides is reversible and competitive or noncompetitive remains controversial and, probably, different herbicide families behave differently⁵⁶. After the first crystal structure of yeast ALS was published, the localization of the herbicide binding site started to become clear⁵⁷. Several structures of yeast ALS, complexed to sulfonylureas, were subsequently described⁵⁸. Thanks to these herbicide-complexed crystal structures, it was possible to discover that herbicide-enzyme interaction sites were localized within a channel connected with the active site. Therefore, enzymes carrying point mutations in correspondence of these key sites could result in altered susceptibility to ALS inhibitors, by avoiding the herbicide to interfere with substrate-active site interaction.

1.3.3. Molecular basis of resistance to ALS inhibitors

The most common mechanism of evolution of resistance to ALS-inhibiting herbicides in plants is target-site based, due to point mutations conferring the resistance (amino acid substitution). So far, 15 point mutations were observed to alter the ALS herbicide sensitivity. Eight are known to confer resistance to weeds (Ala₁₂₂, Pro₁₉₇, Ala₂₀₅, Asp₃₇₆, Arg₃₇₇, Trp₅₇₄, Ser₆₅₃, Gly₆₅₄)⁵⁹, while seven were discovered with artificial selection experiments (Gly₁₂₁, Met₁₂₄, Val₁₉₆, Arg₁₉₉, Asp₃₇₅, Val₅₇₁ and Phe₅₇₈)⁶⁰. Some mutations apparently have specific resistance pattern: 1) Ala₁₂₂ and Ser₆₅₃ endow resistance to imidazolinones, but not sulfonilureas 2) Pro₁₉₇ endow resistance to sulfonylureas and triazolopyrimidines, but not imidazolinones 3) Trp₅₇₄ endow a broad-spectrum cross-resistance to all the five classes of ALS inhibitors. However, the association 'point mutation' and 'herbicide resistance pattern' is not always strict, as there are many exceptions, often specific to weed species. A possible explanation to these exceptions might be that most herbicide resistance assays aim to define the resistance level of populations, not the resistance pattern of specific mutations. The common practice in these assays is to test populations with the same herbicides that they might have experienced, therefore eventual differential effect of similar molecules is not detected. Indeed, resistance to one compound of a particular chemical family of

ALS-inhibiting herbicides does not guarantee cross-resistance to all members of that chemical family. A better approach to define herbicide resistance pattern associated with a point mutation would be a) purify sub-populations made of specimens carrying only a point mutation b) to test this purified sub-populations with many herbicides with the same site of action. For this kind of assays, two herbicide doses (field rate and three-times that) would be sufficiently informative. An example of a doubtful case is point mutation 376, that apparently confer cross-resistance to sulfonylureas and imidazolines, but *in vitro* assays demonstrated that -at least in some cases-, it does not confer resistance to imazamox⁶¹. Precisely define eventual resistance patterns associated to point mutations would be helpful to better understand the mechanism of herbicide resistance, but could also have practical impact. For example, in weed science differential resistance pattern could be used to purify population with more than one point mutations (or mechanisms).

1.4. Aims of the research

The research conducted during my Ph.D. was focused on the emerging issue of *Amaranthus* spp. resistant to ALS inhibitors in Italy. It started from the finding of a number of infested soybean fields, from 2010 and 2014. While it was clear that *Amaranthus* spp. was involved, the species was unclear, because plants were phenotypically highly variable, having different shape, height and habit. Once the species were identified, it appeared that an *Amaranthus* species relatively new for Italy was expanding rapidly, and this observation led to some new questions.

The research is developed in four chapters (II to V) in order to respond to the following main objectives:

- identify the Amaranthus spp. species present in the Italian soybean fields, determine the resistance pattern and investigate the resistance mechanism involved in these mixed Amaranthus populations
- 2. Investigate the spread of ALS resistant alleles in *Amaranthus tuberculatus* populations through microsatellites markers and ALS amplicon sequencing via NGS
- 3. Elucidate the biology (phenology and height growth curve) of three *Amaranthus* species (*A. retroflexus*, *A. hybridus* and *A. tuberculatus*) and their sensitivity to ALS-inhibitors
- 4. Investigate the resistance pattern and molecular basis of resistance of an *Amaranthus palmeri* population appeared in 2018 in a soybean field. Test the efficacy of imazethapyr on several *A. retroflexus* populations. Elucidate the molecular bases of a suspected non-target-site resistant *A. tuberculatus* population.

Bibliography

- 1 Powles SB and Shaner DL, Herbicide Resistance and World Grains, ed. by Powles SB and Shaner DL, CRC Press LLC, Boca Raton (2001).
- 2 Yanar Y, Allelopathic Effects of Plant Extracts Against Seed Germination of Some Weeds Allelopathic Effects of Plant Extracts Against Seed Germination of Some Weeds, 1–5 (2018).
- 3 Longevity of Yellow Starthistle (Centaurea solstitialis) Achenes in Soil, 33–35 (2018).
- 4 Kumar A, Review on a weed Parthenium hysterophorus (L.) (2018).
- 5 Vyn JD, Swanton CJ, Weaver SE, and Sikkema PH, Control of herbicide-resistant common waterhemp (Amaranthus tuberculatus var. rudis) with pre- and post-emergence herbicides in soybean, Can J Plant Sci **87**:175–182 (2007).
- 6 Naudé TW, Gerber R, Smith RJ, and Botha CJ, Datura contamination of hay as the suspected cause of an extensive outbreak of impaction colic in horses, J S Afr Vet Assoc **76**:107–112 (2005).
- 7 Oerke EC, Crop losses to pests, J Agric Sci **144**:31–43 (2006).
- 8 Cloutier DC and Leblanc ML, Physical weed control: Progress and challenges, CanadianWeed Science Society (2007).
- 9 Schwarzländer M, Hinz HL, Winston RL, and Day MD, Biological control of weeds: an analysis of introductions, rates of establishment and estimates of success, worldwide, BioControl 63:319–331 (2018).
- 10 Hossain ST, Sugimoto H, Ahmed GJU, and Islam MR, Effect of integrated rice-duck farming on rice yield, farm productivity, and rice-provisioning ability of farmers, Asian J Agric Dev **2**:79–86 (2005).
- 11 Délye C, Jasieniuk M, and Le Corre V, Deciphering the evolution of herbicide resistance in weeds, Trends Genet **29**:649–658 (2013).
- 12 Herbicide Resistance Action Committee (HRAC), Herbicide Resistance Action Committee (HRAC). https://www.hracglobal.com/ [accessed 28 September 2019].
- Hall J, Matos S, Gold S, and Severino LS, The paradox of sustainable innovation: The "Eroom" effect (Moore's law backwards), J Clean Prod 172:3487–3497 (2018).
- 14 Komives T, Chemical plant protection. Past. Present. Future?, Ecocycles **2**:10–12 (2016).
- 15 Per I, Ricerca LA, Flora S, and Fitopatologiche G, La gestione integrata delle malerbe : un (2011).

- 16 Powles SB and Yu Q, Evolution in action: plants resistant to herbicides., Annu Rev Plant Biol **61** (2010).
- 17 Mithila J GA, Understanding Genetics of Herbicide Resistance in Weeds: Implications for Weed Management, Adv Crop Sci Technol **01**:3–5 (2013).
- Scarabel L, Varotto S, and Sattin M, A European biotype of Amaranthus retroflexus cross-resistant to ALS inhibitors and response to alternative herbicides, Weed Res 47:527–533 (2007).
- 19 Ghanizadeh H and Harrington KC, Non-target Site Mechanisms of Resistance to Herbicides, CRC Crit Rev Plant Sci **2689**:1–11, Taylor & Francis (2017).
- 20 Busi R, Gaines TA, Walsh MJ, and Powles SB, Understanding the potential for resistance evolution to the new herbicide pyroxasulfone: Field selection at high doses versus recurrent selection at low doses, Weed Res **52**:489–499 (2012).
- 21 Busi R, Neve P, and Powles S, Evolved polygenic herbicide resistance in Lolium rigidum by low-dose herbicide selection within standing genetic variation, Evol Appl **6**:231–242 (2013).
- 22 Yu Q and Powles S, Metabolism-based herbicide resistance and cross-resistance in crop weeds: A threat to herbicide sustainability and global crop production, Plant Physiol **166**:1106–1118 (2014).
- Andersen RN and Gronwald JW, Noncytoplasmic Inheritance of Atrazine Tolerance in Velvetleaf (
 Abutilon theophrasti), Weed Sci 35:496–498 (1987).
- Guo J, Riggins CW, Hausman NE, Hager AG, Riechers DE, Davis AS, *et al.*, Nontarget-Site Resistance to ALS Inhibitors in Waterhemp (Amaranthus tuberculatus), Weed Sci **63**:399–407 (2015).
- 25 Comont D, Knight C, Crook L, Hull R, Beffa R, and Neve P, Alterations in life-history associated with non-target-site herbicide resistance in Alopecurus myosuroides, Front Plant Sci **10**:1–16 (2019).
- 26 Gaines T a, Zhang W, Wang D, Bukun B, Chisholm ST, Shaner DL, *et al.*, Gene amplification confers glyphosate resistance in Amaranthus palmeri., Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A **107**:1029–1034 (2010).
- 27 Holtum JAM, Matthews JM, Häusler RE, Liljegren DR, and Powles SB, Cross-Resistance to Herbicides in Annual Ryegrass (Lolium rigidum), Plant Physiol **97**:1026–1034 (1991).
- 28 Christopher JT, Powles SB, and Holtum JAM, Resistance to acetolactate synthase-inhibiting herbicides in annual ryegrass (Lolium rigidum) involves at least two mechanisms, Plant Physiol 100:1909–1913 (1992).
- 29 Tardif FJ and Powles SB, Herbicide multiple-resistance in a Lolium rigidum biotype is endowed by

multiple mechanisms: isolation of a subset with resistant acetyl-CoA carboxylase, Physiol Plant **91**:488–494 (1994).

- 30 Owen MJ, Walsh MJ, Llewellyn RS, and Powles SB, Widespread occurrence of multiple herbicide resistance in Western Australian annual ryegrass (Lolium rigidum) populations, Aust J Agric Res **58**:711–718 (2007).
- 31 Fischer AJ, Ateh CM, Bayer DE, and Hill JE, Herbicide-resistant Echinochloa oryzoides and E. phyllopogon in California Oryza sativa fields, Weed Sci **48**:225–230 (2000).
- 32 Petit C, Bay G, Pernin F, and Délye C, Prevalence of cross- or multiple resistance to the acetylcoenzyme a carboxylase inhibitors fenoxaprop, clodinafop and pinoxaden in black-grass (Alopecurus myosuroides Huds.) in France, Pest Manag Sci **66**:168–177 (2010).
- Walsh MJ, Powles SB, Beard BR, Parkin BT, and Porter AS, Multiple-Herbicide Resistance across Four
 Modes of Action in Wild Radish (Raphanus raphanistrum), Weed Sci 52:8–13 (2004).
- 34 Kreiner JM, Stinchcombe JR, and Wright SI, Population Genomics of Herbicide Resistance: Adaptation via Evolutionary Rescue, Annu Rev Plant Biol **69**:611–635 (2018).
- 35 Barzman M, Bàrberi P, Birch ANE, Boonekamp P, Dachbrodt-Saaydeh S, Graf B, *et al.*, Eight principles of integrated pest management, Agron Sustain Dev **35**:1199–1215 (2015).
- Bhowmik PC, Weed biology: importance to weed management, Weed Sci **45**:349–356 (1997).
- 37 Costea M, Sanders A, and Waines G, PRELIMINARY RESULTS TOWARD A REVISION OF THE AMARANTHUS HYBRIDUS SPECIES COMPLEX (AMARANTHACEAE), SIDA, Contrib to Bot **19**:931–974 (2001).
- 38 Ebert AW, Wu T-H, and Wang S-T, AVRDC-The World Vegetable Center Guide International Cooperators' Vegetable amaranth (Amaranthus L.), 1–9.
- 39 Mosyakin SL and Robertson KR, New infrageneric taxa and combinations in Amaranthus (Amaranthaceae), Ann Bot Fenn **33**:275–281 (1996).
- 40 Iamonico D, Taxonomic revision of the genus Amaranthus (Amaranthaceae) in Italy, PHYTOTAXA **199**:001–084 (2015).
- 41 Acosta JM, Perreta M, Amsler A, and Vegetti AC, The Flowering Unit in the Synflorescences of Amaranthaceae, 365–376 (2009).
- 42 Costea M and Tardif FJ, THE BRACTEOLES IN AMARANTHUS (AMARANTHACEAE): THEIR

MORPHOLOGY, STRUCTURE, FUNCTION, AND TAXONOMIC SIGNIFICANCE, SIDA, Contrib to Bot **20**:969–985 (2003).

- 43 Wychen V, Survey of the most common and troublesome weeds in broadleaf crops, fruits & vegetables in the united states and canada, 2016. http://wssa.net/wp-content/uploads/2016-Weed-Survey_Broadleaf-crops.xlsx [accessed 10 July 2019].
- 44 GIRE[®], Italian Herbicide resistance working group, Database Herbic Resist Italy, 2019. http://cl4.agriserv.org/agri_test/index.php/mappe/pagedef/EN [accessed 10 July 2019].
- 45 FAOSTAT, Food and agriculture data, 2019. http://www.fao.org/faostat/en/#home [accessed 1 May 2019].
- 46 Collavo A and Sattin M, First glyphosate-resistant Lolium spp. biotypes found in a European annual arable cropping system also affected by ACCase and ALS resistance, Weed Res **54**:325–334 (2014).
- 47 Scarabel L, Pernin F, and Délye C, Occurrence, genetic control and evolution of non-target-site based resistance to herbicides inhibiting acetolactate synthase (ALS) in the dicot weed Papaver rhoeas, Plant Sci 238:158–169, Elsevier Ireland Ltd (2015).
- Heap I, The International Survey of Herbicide Resistant Weeds, Int Surv Herbic Resist Weeds, 2019.
 http://weedscience.org [accessed 22 July 2019].
- 49 Gokhale K and Tilak B, Mechanisms of bacterial acetohydroxyacid synthase (ahas) and specific inhibitors of Mycobacterium tuberculosis ahas as potential drug candidates against tuberculosis, Curr Drug Targets **16** (2015).
- 50 Pue N and Guddat LW, Acetohydroxyacid Synthase: A Target for Antimicrobial Drug Discovery, Curr Pharm Des **20** (2014).
- 51 Ahmed I, Moon J, Kim M, Koo B, and Yoon M, Enzyme and Microbial Technology Structural and functional significance of the highly-conserved residues in Mycobacterium tuberculosis acetohydroxyacid synthase, Enzyme Microb Technol **58–59**:52–59, Elsevier Inc. (2014).
- 52 Ahedi K V, Habriat HC, Ousser MGB, and Asserve ETO, A Human Homolog of Bacterial Acetolactate Synthase Genes Maps within the CADASIL Critical Region, 192–198 (1996).
- 53 Liu Y, Li Y, and Wang X, Acetohydroxyacid synthases: evolution, structure, and function, Appl Microbiol Biotechnol **100**:8633–8649, Applied Microbiology and Biotechnology (2016).
- 54 Endo M, Shimizu T, Fujimori T, Yanagisawa S, and Toki S, Herbicide-Resistant Mutations in

Acetolactate Synthase Can Reduce Feedback Inhibition and Lead to Accumulation of Branched-Chain Amino Acids, 522–528 (2013).

- 55 Elis V, Nes J, and Leyval D, Feedback-Resistant Acetohydroxy Acid Synthase Increases Valine Production in Corynebacterium glutamicum, 207–213 (2005).
- 56 Chipman DM, Duggleby RG, and Tittmann K, Mechanisms of acetohydroxyacid synthases.
- 57 Pang SS, Duggleby RG, and Guddat LW, Crystal Structure of Yeast Acetohydroxyacid Synthase : A Target for Herbicidal Inhibitors (2002).
- 58 Synthase A, Mccourt JA, Pang SS, Guddat LW, and Duggleby RG, Elucidating the Specificity of Binding of Sulfonylurea Herbicides to, 2330–2338 (2005).
- 59 Tranel PJ, Wright TR, and Heap I, Mutations in herbicide-resistant weeds to ALS inhibitors. http://weedscience.org/mutations/mutationdisplayall.aspx [accessed 22 July 2019].
- 60 Duggleby RG, McCourt JA, and Guddat LW, Structure and mechanism of inhibition of plant acetohydroxyacid synthase, Plant Physiol Biochem **46**:309–324 (2008).
- 61 Panozzo S, Milani A, Scarabel L, Balogh Á, Dancza I, and Sattin M, Occurrence of different resistance mechanisms to ALS inhibitors in European Sorghum halepense, J Agric Food Chem:acs.jafc.7b01243 (2017).
Chapter II

A family affair: resistance mechanism and alternative control of three *Amaranthus* species resistant to acetolactate synthase inhibitors in Italy

Abstract

BACKGROUND: several soybean fields in north-eastern Italy were found to be infested by several species of *Amaranthus* spp. not adequately controlled by acetolactate (ALS) inhibitor herbicides. The aims of this research were to create a simplified botanical key to identify weedy amaranth species, determine the resistance patterns and main mechanisms involved and evaluate alternative chemical control.

RESULTS: An easy-to-use botanical key was devised and successfully used to identify amaranth species present in the infested sites and the results were confirmed through a species-specific molecular marker. *Amaranthus retroflexus* L. (redrood pigweed) was found in three sites and the ALS-resistant plants contained an Asp₃₇₆Glu substitution at the *ALS* gene endowing resistance to thifensulfuron-methyl. All the identified *Amaranthus tuberculatus* (Moq.) J.D.Sauer (waterhemp) and *Amaranthus hybridus* L. (smooth pigweed) accessions (identified in seven and two sites, respectively) were cross-resistant to thifensulfuron-methyl and imazamox and almost all the ALS-resistant plants had nucleotide mutations causing amino-acid substitution at codon 574 of *ALS* gene. One *A. hybridus* accession displayed two novel Trp₅₇₄Met and Trp₅₇₄Arg substitutions which have been detected for the first time in the *Amaranthus* genus. All the ALS-resistant *Amaranthus* accessions were adequately controlled by glyphosate and metribuzin while the efficacy of bentazon was not complete.

CONCLUSIONS: the simplified botanical key proposed herein could be a useful tool for farmers and weed scientists to reliably identify *Amaranthus* species in the field. The main resistance mechanism in the three *Amaranthus* species is target-site mediated. This is the first evidence of ALS resistant *A. tuberculatus* outside its native North American range.

Keywords: Acetolactate-synthase resistance; waterhemp; smooth pigweed; redroot pigweed; point mutations; sympatry

2.1. Introduction

Amaranthus is a genus comprising about 70 monoecious or dioecious species that are mostly summer annuals, competitive, have C₄ metabolism, infest summer crops such as soybean, maize, cotton, carrots, tomatoes and potatoes and are known to cause high yield losses.^{1,2,3} They are spread worldwide, covering a number of different habitats.⁴ Three *Amaranthus* species, namely *Amaranthus retroflexus* L., *Amaranthus tuberculatus* (Moq.) J.D.Sauer (formerly called *Amaranthus rudis* J.D.Sauer) and *Amaranthus palmeri* S. Watson are among the top 10 most troublesome weeds.⁵

Chemical control of these species mostly relies upon post-emergence herbicides such as acetolactate synthase (ALS) inhibitors, photosystem II (PSII) and 5-enolpyruvylshikimate-3phosphate synthase (EPSPS) inhibitors (HRAC groups B, C and G, respectively). In addition, protoporphyrinogen oxidase (PPO) and 4-hydroxyphenylpyruvate dioxygenase (HPPD) inhibitors (HRAC group E and F, respectively) are used, although to a lesser extent. Amaranthus species are prone to evolve resistance after repeated exposure to herbicides having the same site of action (SoA). To date, monoecious Amaranthus species have evolved multiple resistance to two different SoAs,⁶ A. hybridus to ALS and PSII inhibitors (HRAC group C1),⁷ to ALS and EPSPS inhibitors,⁸ and recently to EPSPS inhibitors and synthetic auxins.⁹ A. retroflexus evolved multiple resistance to two classes of PSII (HRAC group C1 and C2),¹⁰ to ALS and PSII inhibitors,¹¹ whereas another biotype proved to be resistant to ALS and PPO inhibitors.¹² Dioecious species evolved a number of complex two- and three-way multiple resistance⁶ with *A. tuberculatus* that became multiple resistant to up to six SoA (ALS, PSII, EPSPS, PPO, HPPD inhibitors and synthetic auxins).¹³ The ability of these latter species to rapidly evolve herbicide-resistant biotypes could be related to their reproductive system. Since they are obligate outcrossers, they have high genetic recombination rates leading to a higher genetic and phenotypic variability in comparison to monoecious (self-fertilization) Amaranthus species.¹⁴ It appears that the risks of selecting herbicide resistance traits differ among Amaranthus species, so a rapid and reliable species identification is needed for a proper and timely implementation of integrated weed management.

The *Amaranthus* genus has been the subject of many taxonomic studies, but it is still not completely understood.¹⁵ Species identification through conventional botanical keys can be complex, time consuming and frustrating for non-experts because of the use of specific jargon.¹⁶ Regional botanical accounts (Floras) are of limited usefulness when species of recent introduction are present (i.e. alien species).¹⁷ Monographs provide a complete and structured account of

40

specific genera and are thus crucial in understanding the classification of botanical groups.¹⁸ A taxonomic revision of the *Amaranthus* genus in Italy has been recently conducted and twenty four species were characterized.⁴ Hybridization events are quite common in this genus,^{19,20} which makes *Amaranthus* identification even more complicated. A number of hybridization events among amaranths were documented in agricultural environments^{21,22,23} and diverse molecular markers were developed to study horizontal gene transfer (HGT) of herbicide resistant traits through hybridization.^{24,25} There is therefore a need to create a simplified botanical key usable by non-professional systematic botanists.

The first European ALS-resistant amaranth was collected in soybean fields in north-eastern Italy in 2006.²⁶ Despite the case being recorded as *A. retroflexus*, the authors have recently verified that the correct species is instead *Amaranthus hybridus* (Laura Scarabel, Maurizio Sattin and Andrea Milani, personal communication). Since then, the area cultivated with soybean in Italy has substantially increased,²⁷ resulting in a rising number of ALS-resistant *Amaranthus* cases.²⁸ Some *Amaranthus* infestations appeared as mixed populations, showing plants with huge variability in height, shape, color and habit. In 2010, 2014 and 2017 seeds from *Amaranthus* spp. populations that survived ALS treatment were collected in soybean fields and investigated with the following objectives: (1) identify the *Amaranthus* species present in the collected populations (2) confirm the suspected ALS resistance (3) elucidate the molecular mechanism of ALS resistance and (4) determine the chemical options to control ALS-resistant amaranths.

2.2. Materials and Methods

2.2.1. Simplified identification key for weedy amaranths

To design the simplified dichotomous key, six Amaranthus species were considered because of their propensity to evolve herbicide resistance in maize-soybean cropping systems worldwide:¹⁰ A. palmeri, A. tuberculatus, A. retroflexus, A. hybridus, Amaranthus. spinosus L. and Amaranthus powellii S. Watson. The most recent, simple and comprehensive literature was used to select four discriminatory morphological characteristics:⁴ plant reproductive morphology (monoecy vs dioecy), presence/absence of spiny bracts, pistillate flower tepals (number and length) and the membranous border of flower bracts. Some authors formerly considered A. tuberculatus and A. rudis as separate species,¹⁹ others considered synonymous the two taxa,²⁹ whereas others considered them as varieties of a single species.³⁰ Despite that, all authors agreed that these two entities differ basically in tepal number and fruit dehiscence. Similarly, some authors considered A. *bouchonii* and *A. powellii* as different species,⁴ whereas others proposed a single species with two subspecies: A. powellii subsp. powellii and A. powellii subsp. bouchonii.³¹ For all these entities there have been reports of herbicide resistant development.^{32,33,34,35} For the purpose of this work, the simplest classification was used: A. tuberculatus and A. rudis were considered as a single species, as well as A. powellii and A. bouchonii. The authors did not mean to question the current classifications of the Amaranthus genus, but rather to propose a simplified key as an easy-to-use tool for non-professional systematic botanists to identify amaranths of high agronomic impact in annual cropping systems.

2.2.2. Origin of plant material and species identification

Seeds from *Amaranthus* spp. plants that had survived an ALS treatment were collected from soybean fields where resistance to ALS inhibitors was suspected. Five populations were collected in 2010, one in 2014 and three in 2017. Since these populations appeared to be a mix of *Amaranthus* species, an identification of the species present was performed. Fifty seeds per sampling site (2010 and 2014) were germinated following a previously described protocol²⁶ and seedlings were grown in the greenhouse until flowering. When the first flowers started to open, the simplified botanical key was used to identify the species. At least 20 plants of the same species from the same site were then enclosed in non-woven fabric cages and left to produce seeds. A male/female plant ratio of 1:1 was kept for the dioecious species *A. tuberculatus*. The seed progenies were used for all subsequent experiments. For the three populations collected in 2017, the identification of *Amaranthus* species was performed directly in the field using the simplified

botanical key. In addition, three susceptible populations that had never been treated with ALS inhibitors were included in herbicide screening experiments, one per *Amaranthus* species: 17-53 for *A. hybridus*, 17-52 for *A. retroflexus* and 17-65 for *A. tuberculatus*.

Accession codes refer to year of sampling and sampling sites (Fig. 1), letter "L" means "identified and reproduced in greenhouse" and a third letter refers to species found within the same site (R: *A. retroflexus*, H: *A. hybridus*, T: *A. tuberculatus*).



Figure 1. Sampling map with sampling site codes (adapted from Google Maps³⁶).

2.2.3. Whole-plant herbicide sensitivity assessment

Seed germination procedure was the same as in section 3.2.²⁶ Seedlings growth and herbicide treatment were done following an established and protocol.³⁷ Experimental layout was a complete randomized design with two replicates (trays). Twenty seedlings per population, at very similar growth stage, were transplanted into plastic trays (325x265x95 mm) with a standard potting mix (60% silty loam soil, 15% sand, 15% perlite and 10% peat) and watered daily as required. The experiment was conducted in a greenhouse and repeated twice. Just prior to treatment, plants of

each pot were counted. Plants were treated at 12-14 BBCH ³⁸ at the recommended field rate (1x) and three times that (3x) with ALS-inhibitors and only at field rate with alternative herbicides, along with recommended surfactants. ALS-inhibitor herbicides field rates: thifensulfuron-methyl was applied at 6 g a.i. ha⁻¹ (Harmony 50 SX, DuPont[™], 50 g a.i. 100 g⁻¹), imazamox was applied at 40 g a.i. ha⁻¹ (Tuareg[®], DuPont[™], 40 g a.i. L⁻¹). Alternative control herbicides field rates: glyphosate was applied at 480 g a.i. ha⁻¹ (Roundup Platinum[®], Monsanto, 480 g a.i. L⁻¹), metribuzin was applied at 210 g a.i. ha⁻¹ (Feinzin[®] 70 DF, Adama, 70 g a.i. 100 g⁻¹), bentazon was applied at 870 g a.i. ha⁻¹ (Basagran[®] SG, Basf, 87 g a.i. 100 g⁻¹). Herbicides were applied using a precision bench sprayer delivering 300 L ha⁻¹ at a pressure of 215 kPa and speed of about 0.75 m s⁻¹, with a boom equipped with three flat-fan (extended range) hydraulic nozzles (Teejet, 11002). Four weeks after herbicide application, the number of surviving plants and the visual estimation of their biomass (VEB) were assessed. The VEB scores, ranging from 10 (for plants not affected by the herbicide compared to the untreated control) to 0 (when the plants were clearly dead, sensitive), were given to each treated tray. On the basis of herbicide efficacy, the accessions were ascribed to four categories as follows: susceptible (S) if survivors were fewer than 5% at 1x rate; moderately resistant (MR) if survivors were between 5% and 20% at 1x rate; resistant (R) if survivors were more than 20% at 1x rate; highly resistant (HR) if survivors were more than 20% at 1x rate and more than 10% at 3x rate. Greenhouse temperature varied between 15 and 20 °C and from 25 to 34 °C, during the night and day, respectively. Standard error (SE) was calculated for each data mean.

2.2.4. Molecular analyses

2.2.4.1. Genomic DNA extraction and ALS amplification

Genomic DNA was extracted from young leaf tissue of five plants that survived the treatment with thifensulfuron-methyl at 1x rate, plus two non-treated plants per susceptible check. Extraction was done using the CTAB (cetyltrimethylammonium bromide) method.³⁹ Amplification of *ALS* gene was obtained using the primers as described²⁶. PCR mixes were performed using GoTaq[®] G2 Hot Start Polymerase (Promega, USA) in a 25 μL mixture including 5 μL of 5x Green GoTaq Flexi Buffer, dNTPs mix (0.2 mM each), MgCl₂ (1.5 mM), forward and reverse primers (0.2 μM), 0.125 μL GoTaq DNA Polymerase, and 50 ng DNA. Amplification conditions: 2 min at 95 °C; 35 cycles of 30 s at 95 °C, 30 s at 58 °C, 40 s at 72 °C; 5 min at 72 °C. PCR products were purified with NucleoSpin[®] Gel and PCR Clean-up kit (Macherey-Nagel GmbH & Co., Germany) following the manufacturer's

instructions. Once purified, both strands of the PCR products obtained from each plant were Sanger-sequenced by BMR Genomics (Italy) and edited with FinchTV 1.4.0.

3.4.1.1.Species-specific molecular marker

A recently published *Amaranthus* species-specific molecular marker was used to further confirm the species identity and to find possible hybrids.²⁴ Primers to specifically recognize and amplify species-specific polymorphisms within an intronic region of EPSPS gene were designed. This permitted the identification of *Amaranthus* species after PCR amplification with different primers in separate PCR reactions. Four plants of two accessions per species (24 plants in total) were PCR tested. The accessions chosen were those that had been found together in the field, plus the most phenotypically variable accession of *A. tuberculatus* (10-13 L). gDNA samples were randomly selected among those extracted for *ALS* amplification. PCR mixes were performed using GoTaq[®] G2 Hot Start Polymerase (Promega, USA) in a 25 μ L mixture including 5 μ L of 5x Green GoTaq Flexi Buffer, dNTPs mix (0.2 mM each), MgCl₂ (1.5 mM), forward and reverse primers (0.2 μ M), 0.125 μ L GoTaq DNA Polymerase, and 50 ng DNA. Amplification conditions: 2 min at 95 °C; 35 cycles of 30 s at 95 °C, 30 s at 55/56/58 °C (depending on primer couple), 2 min at 72 °C; 5 min at 72 °C. Primer couples AW471 × AW482 were used to amplify gDNA from *A. retroflexus*, (1616 bp); AW468 × AW469 for *A. tuberculatus* (992 bp); AW473 × AW483 for *A. hybridus* (1623 bp).²⁴

2.3. Results

2.3.1. Species identification with the simplified botanical key

Identification of *Amaranthus* species was performed following the simplified botanical key reported in Fig. 2. Plants from site 10-12 were monoecious, spine-like structures were absent and tepals were as long as stigmas, so the accession was classified as *A. retroflexus* (10-12 L). Plants from sites 10-10, 10-13, 10-14 and 14-35 were dioecious and had up to three tepals, so the accessions were classified as *A. tuberculatus* (10-10 L, 10-13 L, 10-14 L and 14-35 L). Plants from site 10-11 were monoecious, spine-like structures were absent, but tepal length was not the same for all plants. Tepals of 27 out of 50 plants were as long as stigmas, so these plants were classified as *A. retroflexus* and reproduced separately (10-11 R-L). Tepals of 23 out of 50 plants were shorter than stigmas and bracts had membranous borders interrupted mid-way, so these plants were classified as *A. hybridus* and reproduced separately (10-11 H-L).

Figure 2. The simplified botanical key for weedy amaranths



Species identification of populations collected in 2017 was done directly during the sampling and seeds were collected separately depending on the species. Plants of sites 17-60 and 17-61 were dioecious and had up to three tepals, so the accessions were classified as *A. tuberculatus*. In site 17-56, three species of *Amaranthus* were found, *A. retroflexus*, *A. hybridus* and *A. tuberculatus*.

2.3.2. Herbicide efficacy

2.3.2.1.ALS-inhibitors

Survival rate and VEB mean values did not vary significantly between the first and second experiment (t-test with α =0.05) and therefore the data were pooled and averaged. Survival rates and VEB did not vary significantly between dose 1x and 3x for both herbicides. Thus, for clarity, only results relative to 1x rates are reported for both herbicides (Fig. 3). Herbicide susceptible accessions (17-53, 17-52, 17-65) were completely controlled by both ALS-inhibitor herbicides, imazamox and thifensulfuron-methyl, indicating that herbicide rates and application protocol were effective

Figure 3. Effect of thifensulfuron-methyl (A) and imazamox (B) treatments at respective field rates. Blue bars refer to the percentage of surviving plants and orange bars to VEB. Vertical bars represent the standard errors. Acronyms AH, AR, AT refer to A. hybridus, A. retroflexus and A. tuberculatus, respectively. The first three accessions on the left are the susceptible checks. 80 plants were treated per each accession.



All accessions were resistant to thifensulfuron-methyl, with survival rates ranging from 69% to 98%. The *A. tuberculatus* and *A. hybridus* accessions were also resistant to imazamox, with survival rates of 71 to 93% and 45 to 95%, respectively.

Visual estimation of biomass did not highlight significant differences among most accessions, generally varying from 30% to 98%. Population 17-56 H had the highest VEB loss (62%) with both herbicides.

Since *Amaranthus* species are diploid and have one functional copy of ALS gene, this behavior was compatible with target site-based resistance mechanism. Furthermore, because different resistance patterns were observed among *Amaranthus* species, different resistant ALS alleles should be involved.

2.3.2.2.Alternative control herbicides

No plants of susceptible and ALS-resistant accessions survived glyphosate or metribuzin at the recommended field rate (data not shown). Bentazon treatment (Fig. 4) completely controlled *A. retroflexus* and *A. hybridus* susceptible checks and ALS resistant accessions, with the exception of accession 17-56 H that had 9% of survivors and 5% VEB. Plants of the *A. tuberculatus* susceptible check survived (8%) the treatment with bentazon but their biomass was very low (10% with respect to non-treated control). The ALS resistant accessions of *A. tuberculatus* 10-10 L, 10-13 L, 14-35 L and 17-60 were completely controlled by bentazon while accessions 10-14 L, 17-56 T and 17-61 had a survival rate of 17, 18 and 10%, respectively and a VEB of 15, 30 and 20%, respectively.

2.3.3. *ALS* point mutations

Mutated *ALS* alleles were detected in almost all plants (Table 1), except one plant for each accession 10-14 L, 17-56 T and 17-61 (*A. tuberculatus*), 17-56 R (*A. retroflexus*) and 17-56 H. No mutation was detected in susceptible checks.

A. retroflexus resistant plants had a point mutation at position 376 of the *ALS* gene and were homozygous for aspartic to glutamic acid (GAT to GAA) substitution. Instead, all *A. tuberculatus* and *A. hybridus* resistant plants had a point mutation at position 574 of the *ALS* gene. In 8 out of 9 accessions all resistant plants had a tryptophan to leucine change (single substitution of G to T, TGG to TTG) (Table 1).

Figure 4. Survival rate and VEB of plants treated with bentazon at field rate. Blue bars refer to survival rate, orange bars to VEB. Vertical bars represent standard errors. The first three accessions are the susceptible checks. Acronyms refer to different species: AH-A. hybridus, AR-A. retroflexus, AT-A. tuberculatus.



Different amino acid substitutions were observed in accession 17-56 H (*A. hybridus*): five out of seven plants were homozygous for a tryptophan to methionine change (double substitution of TG with AT, **TG**G to **AT**G), one out of seven was heterozygous: an allele encoded for tryptophan to methionine change, the other for tryptophan to arginine change (single substitution of T with A, **TGG** to **AG**G). One out of seven plants was homozygous for a tryptophan to leucine change.

Amaranthus species	Accession code	No. mutated plants/ no. analyzed plants	ALS point	Resistance pattern	
				imazamox	thifensulfuron-
A. retroflexus	10-11 R-L	7/7	Asp ₃₇₆ Glu	S	HR
	10-12 L	7/7	Asp ₃₇₆ Glu	S	HR
	17-56 R	5/6 ‡	Asp ₃₇₆ Glu	S	HR
A. tuberculatus	10-10 L	7/7	Trp ₅₇₄ Leu	HR	HR
	10-13 L	7/7	Trp ₅₇₄ Leu	HR	HR
	10-14 L	6/7 ‡	Trp ₅₇₄ Leu	HR	HR
	14-35 L	7/7	Trp ₅₇₄ Leu	HR	HR
	17-56 T	6/7 ‡	Trp ₅₇₄ Leu	HR	HR
	17-60	5/5	Trp ₅₇₄ Leu	HR	HR
	17-61	4/5 ‡	Trp ₅₇₄ Leu	HR	HR
A. hybridus	10-11 H-L	7/7	Trp ₅₇₄ Leu	HR	HR
	17-56 H	5/7	Trp ₅₇₄ Met	HR	HR
		1/7	Trp ₅₇₄ Leu	HR	HR
		1/7	Arg ₅₇₄ Met	HR	HR

Table 1. *ALS* point mutations associated with resistance in the 3 *Amaranthus* species. S means susceptible and HR highly resistant. ‡ means not all plants were mutated.

2.3.4. Species-specific molecular marker

Each population was tested with all three possible PCR mixtures, each one designed to give a PCR product only if species-specific sequences were recognized. The eight *A. hybridus* samples had an amplicon of the expected size of ~1600 bp after amplification with primers AW473 and AW483 (Fig. 5, on the left). The eight *A. tuberculatus* samples had an amplified fragment of ~1000 bp when primers AW468 and AW469 were used and the eight *A. retroflexus* samples had an amplicon of 1600 bp when using the couple of primers AW471 and AW482 (Fig. 5, on the right). Visible bands were well defined and none of the DNA samples was amplified by more than one primer couple (PCR mix).

Figure 5. Patterns of Amaranthus species-specific molecular marker from eight plants for each Amaranthus species. In each gel picture: lane 1 is 1 Kb Plus DNA Ladder (Invitrogen[™], ninth band from the bottom is 1650 bp, 16 ng), lanes 2 to 9 are DNA samples. Line 10 is a negative control (no DNA). The eight DNA samples for each species (from left to right, 24 samples in total), were PCR amplified with three different PCR mixes (from top to bottom), each containing species-specific primers.



2.4. Discussion

Comprehensive botanical keys can be tricky to use by non-experts and errors in species classification can generate confusion. Correct species identification is crucial for the implementation of proper integrated weed management, because different species are differently prone to evolve herbicide resistance and react differently to various control tools. The simplified botanical key presented herein focuses on six *Amaranthus* species mostly found in soybean crops. It was used successfully in complex situations, where up to three *Amaranthus* species were found co-living. Easier to use identification tools designed to recognize pests of specific agronomic habitats can be useful for agronomists and pest scientists.

All tested accessions were resistant to ALS inhibitors and most surviving plants had a point mutation, thus the main resistance mechanism appeared to be target-site mediated. However, the presence of a few resistant plants without mutation suggested that other mechanisms contributed to the overall resistance status. In A. hybridus and A. tuberculatus the most common point mutation was Trp₅₇₄Leu that caused cross-resistance to thifensulfuron-methyl and imazamox, regardless of the species. This mutation is widely known to endow cross-resistance to sulfonylureas and imidazolinones,^{10,40,41} thus results were consistent with what was previously reported. Trp₅₇₄Met substitution, found in accession 17-56 H of A. hybridus, was previously described in Apera spica-venti L., however the authors tested chlorsulfuron resistance, but not other ALS-inhibitors.⁴² It is worth mentioning that this amino acid substitution is caused by a double mutation, an overall rare and intriguing event.^{43,44} Trp₅₇₄Arg, which was detected in only one plant of 17-56 H, had previously been found in Digitaria sanguinalis (L.) Scop. causing a broadspectrum resistance to nicosulfuron, imazethapyr and flumetsulam.⁴⁵ Notably, survival rates to thifensulfuron-methyl and imazamox of each cross-resistant accession, i.e. A. hybridus and A. tuberculatus, had comparable values. The only exception was A. hybridus 17-56 H where the efficacy of the sulfonylurea (about 70%) was significantly higher than the imidazolinone (about 50%). It could be speculated that this behavior is associated to the presence of variant $Tr_{p_{574}}Met$ in about 50% of the treated plants, i.e. only Trp₅₇₄Met homozygous individuals survived both herbicides.

All *A. retroflexus* accessions carrying the Asp₃₇₆Glu point mutation were highly resistant to thifensulfuron-methyl, but susceptible to the imidazolinone imazamox. This result apparently disagrees with the initial characterization of this mutation,⁴⁶ as well as with further investigations in different species,^{47,48,49} which demonstrate that Asp₃₇₆Glu causes resistance to imidazolinones.

In these studies, the imidazolinone herbicide was imazethapyr. Nevertheless, some authors have recently observed that both *Lolium perenne* L. and *Raphanus raphanistrum* L. carrying Asp₃₇₆Glu had different responses to different imidazolinones herbicides.^{50,51} ALS *in vitro* assays conducted on *Sorghum halepense* (L.) Pers., also demonstrated that imazamox inhibits the enzyme even if mutated at position Asp₃₇₆.⁵² Other experiments conducted on the same *A. retroflexus* accessions analyzed in this study proved that this mutation endows cross-resistance to thifensulfuron-methyl and imazethapyr (unpublished data, Andrea Milani et al.).

Generalization on the cross-resistance patterns to ALS herbicides endowed by specific *ALS* mutations cannot be based on response to one or two herbicides from a particular ALS herbicide chemistry.⁵¹ This is of particular importance for resistance management recommendations as to which ALS inhibitors remain effective for weed control.^{52,53} Multiple molecules of the same chemical family should be tested at the same time when describing a new mutation/substitution, possibly choosing among the ones that the weed population might have experienced.

Our results proved that herbicides with different modes of action are effective against ALSresistant *A. retroflexus, A. hybridus* and *A. tuberculatus,* so they could be used to manage these resistant *Amaranthus* biotypes in soybean fields. Given that *A. retroflexus* populations carrying Asp₃₇₆Glu mutation were perfectly controlled by imazamox, it could also be used. Glyphosate and metribuzin were effective at the field rate on all species, whereas bentazon was only effective on *A. hybridus* and *A. retroflexus*. Post-emergence application of bentazon resulted in poor control of some *A. tuberculatus* accessions, likely because some were slightly bigger than others when treated. It had been observed that bentazon poorly controlled *A. tuberculatus* plants at 6-10 leaf growth stage:⁵⁴ higher efficacy could be obtained at earlier growth stage (BBCH 10-12, early postemergence application). However, it might also be possible that different *Amaranthus* species respond differently to bentazon treatment.

A. tuberculatus naturalization in Italy dates back to the 1980s,⁵⁵ but its habitat was limited to river beds and banks and it was unknown in agricultural habitats until this report. No wild type *A. tuberculatus* infestation in soybean was reported in Europe until now and, so far, all populations found in soybean crops in Italy proved to be ALS-resistant. Further research is ongoing to understand whether these populations evolved resistance traits independently or not. *A. hybridus* is quite common in agricultural habitats, but because of its overall resemblance to *A. retroflexus* its presence might be underestimated. Since the most widely used post-emergence treatment in

53

soybean is (tank-mixed) thifensulfuron-methyl and imazamox, species carrying Trp₅₇₄Leu or Trp₅₇₄Met mutations might be rapidly selected, having a selective advantage over plants carrying Asp₃₇₆Glu. Hybridization among these three co-living species, is not likely in this case, because they had different mutations. In fact, no hybrids were detected using a species-specific molecular marker.

Results confirmed the species identification obtained with the simplified botanical key and excluded that tested samples contained hybrids. This is of particular interest, knowing that interfertile species had been found living together (i.e. *A. tuberculatus* and *A. hybridus*). It was observed that *A. tuberculatus* can gain *A. hybridus* resistance traits under field conditions through hybridization,^{22,56} whereas in our case each species likely evolved resistance traits independently.

In addition to using herbicides with different SoAs, all existing alternatives to chemical control should be adopted to delay/slow down resistance evolution. Crop rotation, mechanical control, stale seed bed, denser soybean sowing (narrow-rows) and crop cultivar choice should be part of proper integrated weed management strategies.

2.5. Conclusion

The simplified botanical key proposed herein could be a useful tool for agronomists, weed scientists and non-professional systematic botanists. It allowed three different *Amaranthus* species living either in different fields or sympatrically to be identified reliably. All tested accessions were resistant to ALS inhibitors and most surviving plants had a point mutation, so the main resistance mechanism appeared to be target-site mediated. Trp₅₇₄Leu was the most common point mutation and caused *A. hybridus* and *A. tuberculatus* accessions to be cross-resistant to thifensulfuron-methyl and imazamox. The *ALS* substitution Trp₅₇₄Met, new for *Amaranthus* genus, was found, and likely allowed *A. hybridus* to resist both imazamox and thifensulfuron-methyl. Glyphosate and metribuzin can be used to effectively control these populations, whereas the use of bentazon should be more carefully evaluated.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

The authors are grateful to members of the Italian Herbicide Resistance Working Group (GIRE, www.resistenzaerbicidi.it) for contributing to herbicide resistance complaint monitoring. Thanks also to Alison Garside for revising the English text.

Chapter II: A family affair: resistance mechanism and alternative control of three Amaranthus species resistant to acetolactate synthase inhibitors in Italy

Bibliography

- 1 Davis AS, Schutte BJ, Hager AG, and Young BG, Palmer Amaranth (Amaranthus palmeri) damage niche in Illinois soybean is seed limited, *Weed Sci* **63**:658–668 (2015).
- Ma X, Wu H, Jiang W, Ma Y, and Ma Y, Interference between redroot pigweed (Amaranthus retroflexus L.) and cotton (Gossypium hirsutum L.): growth analysis, *PLoS One* 10:1–18 (2015).
- 3 Seyed Hadi MH, Competitive effects of redroot pigweed (Amaranthus retroflexus) and lambsquarter (Chenopodium album) on potato, *Sci Res Essays* **7**:2781–2787 (2012).
- 4 Iamonico D, Taxonomic revision of the genus Amaranthus (Amaranthaceae) in Italy, *Phytotaxa* **199**:001–084 (2015).
- 5 Wychen V, Survey of the most common and troublesome weeds in broadleaf crops, fruits & vegetables in the united states and canada, 2016. http://wssa.net/wpcontent/uploads/2016-Weed-Survey_Broadleaf-crops.xlsx [accessed 10 July 2019].
- Heap I, Herbicide Resistant Weeds by Species and Site of Action, Int Surv Herbic Resist
 Weeds, 2019. http://weedscience.org/Summary/SpeciesbySOATable.aspx [accessed 10 July
 2019].
- Maertens KD, Sprague CL, Tranel PJ, and Hines RA, Amaranthus hybridus populations resistant to triazine and acetolactate synthase-inhibiting herbicides, *Weed Res* 44:21–26 (2004).
- Ustarroz D and Belluccini P, Resistencia múltiple de Amaranthus hybridus (ex quitensis) a glifosato e imazetapir, *El Inst Nac Tecnol Agropecu*, 2014.
 http://www.senasa.gob.ar/sites/default/files/ARBOL_SENASA/VEGETAL/AROMATICAS/PRO
 D_PRIMARIA/PLAGAS/a._hibridus-_resistencia_multiple.pdf [accessed 10 July 2019].
- 9 Dellaferrera I, Cortés E, Panigo E, De Prado R, Christoffoleti P, and Perreta M, First report of Amaranthus hybridus with multiple resistance to 2,4-D, dicamba, and glyphosate, Agronomy 8:140 (2018).
- 10 Tranel PJ, Wright TR, and Heap I, Mutations in herbicide-resistant weeds to ALS inhibitors. http://weedscience.org/mutations/mutationdisplayall.aspx [accessed 22 July 2019].
- 11 Costea M, Sanders A, and Waines G, Preliminary results toward a revision of the

Amaranthus Hybridus species complex (Amaranthaceae), *SIDA, Contrib to Bot* **19**:931–974 (2001).

- 12 Wang H, Guo W, Zhang L, Zhao K, Ge L, Lv X, *et al.*, Multiple resistance to thifensulfuronmethyl and fomesafen in redroot pigweed (Amaranthus retroflexus L.) from China, *Chil J Agric Res* **77**:311–317 (2017).
- 13 Shergill LS, Barlow BR, Bish MD, and Bradley KW, Investigations of 2,4-D and multiple herbicide resistance in a Missouri waterhemp (Amaranthus tuberculatus) population, *Weed Sci* 66:386–394 (2018).
- 14 Kreiner JM, Stinchcombe JR, and Wright SI, Population genomics of herbicide resistance: adaptation via evolutionary rescue, *Annu Rev Plant Biol* **69**:611–635 (2018).
- 15 Costea M and DeMason DA, Stem morphology and anatomy in Amaranthus L. (Amaranthaceae), taxonomic significance, *J Torrey Bot Soc* **128**:254 (2001).
- 16 Wäldchen J and Mäder P, Plant species identification using computer vision techniques: a systematic literature review, Arch Comput Methods Eng 25:507–543, Springer Netherlands (2018).
- 17 Pyšek P, Richardson DM, Rejmánek M, Webster GL, Williamson M, and Kirschner J, Alien plants in checklists and floras: towards better communication between taxonomists and ecologists, *Taxon* **53**:131–143 (2004).
- 18 Ingram DS, Vince-Prue D, and Gregory PJ, Science and the garden, *R Hortic Soc*, ed. by Ingram DS, Vince-Prue D, and Gregory PJ, Blackwell Science Ltd, Oxford, UK (2002).
- Sauer J, Revision of the dioecious amaranths, *Madroño* 13:5–46, California Botanical Society (1955).
- 20 Wassom JJ and Tranel PJ, Amplified fragment length polymorphism-based genetic relationships among weedy Amaranthus species, *J Hered* **96**:410–416 (2005).
- 21 Gaines TA, Ward SM, Bukun B, Preston C, Leach JE, and Westra P, Interspecific hybridization transfers a previously unknown glyphosate resistance mechanism in Amaranthus species, *Evol Appl* **5**:29–38 (2012).
- 22 Trucco F, Jeschke MR, Rayburn AL, and Tranel PJ, Promiscuity in weedy amaranths: high

frequency of female tall waterhemp (Amaranthus tuberculatus) × smooth pigweed (A. hybridus) hybridization under field conditions, *Weed Sci* **53**:46–54 (2005).

- 23 Nandula VK, Wright AA, Bond JA, Ray JD, Eubank TW, and Molin WT, EPSPS amplification in glyphosate-resistant spiny amaranth (Amaranthus spinosus): a case of gene transfer via interspecific hybridization from glyphosate-resistant Palmer amaranth (Amaranthus palmeri), *Pest Manag Sci* **70**:1902–1909 (2014).
- 24 Wright AA, Molin WT, and Nandula VK, Distinguishing between weedy Amaranthus species based on intron 1 sequences from the 5-enolpyruvylshikimate-3-phosphate synthase gene, *Pest Manag Sci* **72**:2347–2354 (2016).
- Trucco F, Jeschke MR, Rayburn AL, and Tranel PJ, Amaranthus hybridus can be pollinated frequently by A. tuberculatus under field conditions, *Heredity (Edinb)* **94**:64–70 (2005).
- Scarabel L, Varotto S, and Sattin M, A European biotype of Amaranthus retroflexus cross-resistant to ALS inhibitors and response to alternative herbicides, *Weed Res* 47:527–533 (2007).
- 27 FAOSTAT, Food and agriculture data, 2019. http://www.fao.org/faostat/en/#home[accessed 1 May 2019].
- GIRE[®], Italian Herbicide resistance working group, *Database Herbic Resist Italy*, 2019.
 http://cl4.agriserv.org/agri_test/index.php/mappe/pagedef/EN [accessed 10 July 2019].
- 29 Pratt DB and Clark LG, Amaranthus rudis and A. tuberculatus, one species or two?, J Torrey Bot Soc 128:282 (2001).
- Costea M and Tardif FJ, Conspectus and notes on the genus Amaranthus in Canada, *Rhodora* **105**:260–281 (2003).
- 31 Costea M, Weaver SE, and Tardif FJ, The biology of Canadian weeds . 130 . Amaranthus retroflexus L ., A . powellii S . Watson and A . hybridus L ., *Can J Plant Sci* 1:631–668 (2004).
- 32 Wetzel DK, Horak MJ, Skinner DZ, Kulakow PA, Wetzel DK, Horak MJ, *et al.*, Transferal of herbicide resistance traits from Amaranthus palmeri to Amaranthus rudis, *Weed Sci* **47**:538– 543 (1999).
- 33 Tranel PJ, Riggins CW, Bell MS, and Hager AG, Herbicide resistances in Amaranthus

tuberculatus: a call for new options, J Agric Food Chem 59:5808–5812 (2011).

- 34 Diebold RS, McNaughton KE, Lee EA, and Tardif FJ, Multiple resistance to imazethapyr and atrazine in Powell amaranth (Amaranthus powellii), *Weed Sci* **51**:312–318 (2003).
- 35 Solymosi P, Kostyál Z, and Lehoczki E, Characterization of intermediate biotypes in atrazinesusceptible populations of Chenopodium polyspermum L. and Amaranthus bouchonii thell. in Hungary, *Plant Sci* **47**:173–179 (1986).
- 36 Google, Google Maps, 2019. https://www.google.it/maps/@45.3897495,11.5777149,9.25z/ [accessed 10 July 2019].
- 37 Panozzo S, Scarabel L, Collavo A, and Sattin M, Protocols for robust herbicide resistance testing in different weed species, *J Vis Exp*:e52923–e52923 (2015).
- 38 Hess M, Barralis G, Bleiholder H, Buhr L, Eggers T, Hack H, et al., Use of the extended BBCH scale general for the descriptions of the growth stages of mono- and dicotyledonous weed species, Weed Res 37:433–441 (1997).
- 39 Aras S, Duran A, and Yenilmez G, Isolation of DNA for RAPD analysis from dry leaf material of some Hesperis L. specimens, *Plant Mol Biol Report* **21**:461–462 (2003).
- 40 Bernasconi P, Woodworth AR, Rosen BA, Subramanian M V., and Siehl DL, A naturally occurring point mutation confers broad range tolerance to herbicides that target acetolactate synthase, *J Biol Chem* **270**:17381–17385 (1995).
- Foes MJ, Lui L, Tranel PJ, Wax LM, and Stoller EW, A biotype of common waterhemp
 (Amaranthus rudis) resistant to triazine and ALS herbicides, *Weed Sci* 46:514–520 (1998).
- 42 Hamouzová K, Košnarová P, Salava J, Soukup J, and Hamouz P, Mechanisms of resistance to acetolactate synthase-inhibiting herbicides in populations of Apera spica-venti from the Czech Republic, *Pest Manag Sci* **70**:541–548 (2014).
- 43 Délye C, Michel S, Pernin F, Gautier V, Gislard M, Poncet C, *et al.*, Harnessing the power of next-generation sequencing technologies to the purpose of high-throughput pesticide resistance diagnosis, *Pest Manag Sci*:ps.5543 (2019).
- Gressel J and Levy AA, Agriculture: The selector of improbable mutations, *Proc Natl Acad Sci* 103:12215–12216 (2006).

- Li J, Li M, Gao X, and Fang F, A novel amino acid substitution Trp574Arg in acetolactate synthase (ALS) confers broad resistance to ALS-inhibiting herbicides in crabgrass (Digitaria sanguinalis), *Pest Manag Sci* **73**:2538–2543 (2017).
- 46 Whaley CM, Wilson HP, and Westwood JH, A new mutation in plant ALS confers resistance to five classes of ALS-inhibiting herbicides, *Weed Sci* **55**:83–90 (2007).
- 47 Ashigh J, Corbett CAL, Smith PJ, Laplante J, and Tardif FJ, Characterization and diagnostic tests of resistance to acetohydroxyacid synthase inhibitors due to an Asp376Glu substitution in Amaranthus powellii, *Pestic Biochem Physiol* **95**:38–46 (2009).
- 48 Zheng D, Kruger GR, Singh S, Davis VM, Tranel PJ, Weller SC, *et al.*, Cross-resistance of horseweed (Conyza canadensis) populations with three different ALS mutations, *Pest Manag Sci* 67:1486–1492 (2011).
- Huang Z, Chen J, Zhang C, Huang H, Wei S, Zhou X, *et al.*, Target-site basis for resistance to imazethapyr in redroot amaranth (Amaranthus retroflexus L.), *Pestic Biochem Physiol* 128:10–15 (2016).
- 50 Menegat A, Bailly GC, Aponte R, Heinrich GMT, Sievernich B, and Gerhards R, Acetohydroxyacid synthase (AHAS) amino acid substitution Asp376Glu in Lolium perenne: effect on herbicide efficacy and plant growth, *J Plant Dis Prot* **123**:145–153 (2016).
- 51 Yu Q, Han H, Li M, Purba E, Walsh MJ, and Powles SB, Resistance evaluation for herbicide resistance-endowing acetolactate synthase (ALS) gene mutations using Raphanus raphanistrum populations homozygous for specific ALS mutations, *Weed Res* 52:178–186 (2012).
- 52 Panozzo S, Milani A, Scarabel L, Balogh Á, Dancza I, and Sattin M, Occurrence of different resistance mechanisms to acetolactate synthase inhibitors in european Sorghum halepense, *J Agric Food Chem* **65**:7320–7327 (2017).
- 53 Yu Q and Powles SB, Resistance to AHAS inhibitor herbicides: current understanding, *Pest Manag Sci* **70**:1340–1350 (2014).
- 54 Vyn JD, Swanton CJ, Weaver SE, and Sikkema PH, Control of herbicide-resistant common waterhemp (Amaranthus tuberculatus var. rudis) with pre- and post-emergence herbicides in soybean, *Can J Plant Sci* **87**:175–182 (2007).

- 55 Soldano A, Naturalizzazione in val Padana di « Amaranthus rudis » Sauer (Amaranthaceae) esotica nuova per la flora italiana. Segnalazione di altre specie di importazione nuove per alcune regioni dell'Italia settentrionale o per qualche provincia del Piemonte, *Riv Piemont di Stor Nat* **3**:61–70 (1982).
- 56 Trucco F, Tatum T, Rayburn AL, and Tranel PJ, Out of the swamp: unidirectional hybridization with weedy species may explain the prevalence of Amaranthus tuberculatus as a weed, *New Phytol* **184**:819–827 (2009).

Chapter II: A family affair: resistance mechanism and alternative control of three *Amaranthus* species resistant to acetolactate synthase inhibitors in Italy

Chapter III

Population structure and ALS resistance evolution of *Amaranthus tuberculatus* in Italy

3.1. Introduction

A. tuberculatus is an invasive weed species that is threatening agriculture worldwide. It is of concern because of its high propensity to expand its habitat and evolve herbicide resistance. Its habitat is typically riparian, and it infests riverbanks and floodplains. A. tuberculatus is native of United States and Canada, has now been recorded as casual alien in many countries all over the world and have become naturalized somewhere. The first cases of A. tuberculatus resistant to ALSinhibiting herbicides were recorded in its native range (1993 in USA and 2002 in Canada). Since then, resistant cases had increased, as well as the number of herbicide site of action involved. Herbicide resistance patterns, resistance mechanisms and their inheritance have been deeply investigated in the last twenty years. Minor attention has received the study of population genetics approaches aimed to understand the dynamics of A. tuberculatus invasion in agricultural habitats. In the earlier study, microsatellites (short sequence repeat, SSR) were used to trace habitat expansion of A. tuberculatus var. rudis, demonstrating its expansion from west to east USA¹. In the second study, a population genomics approach showed that glyphosate resistance in Canada occurred because of both introduction of resistant populations from USA and independent selection². Both studies referred to North American populations and there is no information about A. tuberculatus population structure outside its native range.

In Italy, *A. tuberculatus* became invasive from the 80's, starting from the West side of Po Valley and then spreading along the Po river, until its delta³. *A. tuberculatus* forms very dense populations that tend to exclude native flora. It is considered invasive in Lombardia and Emilia-Romagna regions and naturalized in Veneto, Toscana and Marche. Despite its invasiveness, floristic records in Italy were limited to its habitat⁴ until recently. In 2010, the first European populations of agricultural weedy waterhemp were found in Veneto region. This earlier finding, was then followed by several others, including one population in Emilia-Romagna in 2014 and some populations in 2017 in Veneto. Remarkably, all those populations were found in soybean fields, far from the habitat of this species. During the sampling, no wild type populations of this weed were observed in the surroundings and they were supposed to be isolated populations. Furthermore, all stakeholders agreed that susceptible population of this species were never observed infesting fields before that period. Post-emergence application of acetolactate synthase (ALS)-inhibitors is the most adopted weed control strategy in soybean in Italy and whole plant herbicide essays confirmed that seven *A. tuberculatus* populations collected in Italy were crossresistant to thifensulfuron-methyl and imazamox (10-10, 10-13, 14-35, 17-56, 17-60 and 17-61; *cf.*

65

Chapter II, where populations 10-10, 10-13 and 14-35 were named 10-10L, 10-13L and 14-35L, respectively). Partial sequencing of *ALS* gene revealed that those populations had a tryptophan to leucine substitution at position 574 of *ALS* gene, known to cause broad cross-resistance to inhibitors of acetolactate synthase in *A. tuberculatus*⁵. Even if all populations had the same point mutation, it was unclear whether they originated from single or multiple selection events and how they spread across the Country. The disruptive potential of *A. tuberculatus* is well-known and understanding how herbicide resistance evolves is crucial for its management.

Most studies on pesticide resistance aim to identify the mechanism conferring reduced sensitivity to the compound of interest and how to control eventual resistant populations. This approach is fundamental for agronomy and integrated pest management, but these studies do not help to unravel how resistance originates and spreads. However, origin and spread of resistance are human-driven evolutionary processes^{6,7}: a deeper understanding of the evolutionary mechanisms responsible for resistance can greatly benefit resistance risk assessment and management strategies^{8,9}. Herbicide resistance is a fascinating example of evolution in action^{10,11}, with rapid adaptation fallowing abrupt environmental changes -the selective pressure imposed by herbicidesand does have the potential to contribute to a broader understanding of evolutionary processes. If a point mutation gives a selective advantage, its frequency within a population will rise as a result of selective pressure. After some generations, the variation (i. e. the polymorphism level) among the nucleotides near the point mutation would be heavily reduced, or even completely eliminated (i. e. selective sweep)¹². Neutral (not under selection) loci that are genetically (physically) linked with the point mutation would be inherited together with it, because of genetic hitch-hiking¹³. The sequence of genetically linked alleles that are inherited together -the haplotype- is, therefore, expected to be very different among resistant populations, in particular if non-coding sequences are also taken into consideration. For this reason, the analysis of resistant haplotypes among different pest populations gives information on whether an endowing-resistance point mutation arose -independently- multiple times or from a single mutation event. While this approach has been quite exploited in resistance to drugs and insecticides, there are only a few examples of haplotype analysis in studying herbicide resistance (cf. 'The evolutionary origins of pesticide resistance'¹⁴ for a wider discussion).

The aim of this study was to investigate the origin and spread of resistance to ALS-inhibiting herbicides among eight *Amaranthus tuberculatus* populations collected in Italian soybean fields.

66

Population structure has been performed with a microsatellite (previously described¹) protocol, while haplotypes has been inferred from *ALS* amplicon sequencing data. These analyses would give an insight to the comprehension of herbicide resistance evolution and contribute to better weed management strategies.

3.2. Materials and methods

3.2.1. Plant material

Seven *A. tuberculatus* populations were found in North-Eastern Italy soybean fields treated with ALS-inhibiting herbicides and seeds of each population were collected at plant maturity: population 10-10 and 10-13 were collected in 2010, population 14-35 in 2014, population 17-56, 17-60, 17-61 and 17-66 in 2017. Population 17-65 was collected in a Po River floodplain in 2017, where it presumably had never been treated with herbicides. Populations 10-10, 10-13 and 14-35 were reproduced in non-woven fabric cages (from at least 20 plants). All, but one, field-collected populations were highly cross-resistant to imazamox and thifensulfuron-methyl and had a tryptophan to leucine mutation at position 574 of *ALS* gene (*cf.* Chapter II). In addition, another population (17-66) included in this study was highly resistant to thifensulfuron-methyl only (A. Milani, L. Scarabel and M. Sattin, unpublished data).

Figure 1. Sampling sites and population codes. Blue pointers refer to ALS-resistant populations A. tuberculatus, red to susceptible ones. Modified from Google Maps¹⁵.



3.2.2. Microsatellite genotyping and analysis

Twenty seeds per each population were germinated following a protocol previously described⁶ and seedlings were grown in the greenhouse until flowering. 12 plants per population (1:1 male:female ratio) were randomly chosen and leaves samples were collected and conserved at -80 °C for subsequent analysis.

3.2.2.1.DNA extraction

DNA was extracted from 100 mg of freeze leaves samples using the CTAB (cetyltrimethylammonium bromide) method ⁷. DNA integrity was estimated by electrophoresis on

a 0.8% agarose/1× TAE gel containing 1× SYBR Safe DNA stain (Thermo Scientific, Pittsburgh, PA, USA). Both purity and quantity of DNA extracts were assessed with a NanoDrop 2000c UV-Vis spectrophotometer (Thermo Scientific, Pittsburgh, PA, USA). Each DNA sample was used for microsatellite analyses and *ALS* amplicon sequencing.

3.2.2.2.Amplification of microsatellite loci

To genotype 96 A. tuberculatus samples, a modified version of a previously described protocol² was used. The same loci were analyzed, but primers were designed to be multiplexed in two multiplex PCR (mPCR) reactions. Four universal (tagged) primers were used: Hill (TGACCGGCAGCA-AAATTG)⁸, Tail D (CGGAGAGCCGAGAGGTG)⁹, D8S1132 (GGCTAGGAAAGGTTAGTGGC)¹⁰ and PAN3 (TGTAGAAAGACGAAGGGAAGG, designed by G. Galla). Universal primers were 5' labeled with different dyes (6FAM[™], VIC[™], NED[™] and PET[™] respectively) and all forward locus-specific primers were added with the tag sequences at 5' end. mPCR mixes were performed using GoTag[®] G2 Hot Start Polymerase (Promega, USA) in a 10 µL mixture including 2 µL of 5x GoTaq Flexi Buffer, dNTPs mix (0.2 mM each), MgCl2 (1.5 mM), forward (tailed) primers 0.2 µM, reverse (PIG-tailed) primers 0.3 μM, fluorescent primers 0.1 μM, 0.05 μ μL GoTag DNA Polymerase, and 50 ng DNA. Amplification conditions: 95°C*2', 5 cycles of [95°C*30", 61°C*30", 72°C*20"], 10 cycles of [95°C*30", 64°C*30", 72°C*20"], 20 cycles of [95°C*30", 58°C*30", 72°C*20"], 72°C*5'. mPCR mix 1 amplified loci C1140, C3695, AAC1, C4097 e C0745 and mPCR mix 2 amplified loci C4999, ATC9, C3561, TAG5 e C9333. mPCR products were then run into capillary electrophoresis with an ABI PRISM 3130xl Genetic Analyzer (Applied Biosystems). LIZ500 was adopted as molecular mass standard. Primer combination of multiple PCR mixes, primer sequences, repeat motif and size of each locus, dyes used for visualization are ported in supplementary material (Table 4).

3.2.2.3. Microsatellite data analysis

Peak size was determined using Peak Scanner^M Software Version 1.0 (Applied Biosystems). Descriptive statistics were obtained using GenAlEx 6.5 ¹¹. The software POPGENE 1.32 (Yeh *et al.*, 1997) was used to compute the dendrogram based on Nei genetic diversity. The model-based Bayesian analysis implemented in STRUCTURE v2.3.4 ¹² was used to explore the putative population genetic structure. The analysis was carried out using a burn-in of 500.000 iterations and a run length of 500,000 Markov Chain Monte Carlo (MCMC) replications in ten independent runs. Prior knowledge about the number of populations was not included. The number of populations (K) in the dataset was determined by the averaged likelihood at each K and the variance between replicates was determined by running a continuous series of K = 1–9 to

69

determine the optimal number of populations present within the 96 individuals. The optimum number of clusters was predicted following the *ad hoc* statistic ΔK^{13} implemented in Structure Harvester v0.6.94¹⁴. Simulations were performed with no a priori assumptions concerning the admixture model and correlation in the allele frequencies (all combinations were tested).

3.2.3. Amplicon sequencing of acetolactate synthase gene

3.2.3.1. Primer design and PCR amplification

DNA samples are the same used for SSR genotyping (Par. 2.2.1). Concentrations were quantified with Quant-iT^M PicoGreen^M dsDNA Assay Kit (Thermo Fisher Scientific, Massachusetts, USA) and adjusted to 3 ng ul⁻¹. Primers were designed using a reference *A. tuberculatus* genome (kindly provided by Prof. P. Tranel, data not published). *A. tuberculatus* acetolactate synthase gene, complete cds (GenBank: EF157818.1), was used to identify the contig containing *ALS* locus. Primers were designed with Benchling (https://benchling.com) to amplify a region of 4-4.5 kbp including *ALS* coding sequence (2 kbp). Primer sequences are ported in supplementary material (Table 5). A pool of 36 random samples were used for initial primer tests and PCR optimization. After that, primers Fw_3 and Rev_4 were chosen because of higher specificity. 10 samples out of 96 were amplified with primers Fw_4 and Rev_3 because amplification with Fw_3 and Rev_4 failed. PCR were performed using Phire Hot Start II DNA Polymerase (Thermo Fisher Scientific, Massachusetts, USA) in 30 µL mixture including 6 µL of 5X Phire Green Reaction Buffer, dNTPs mix (0.2 mM each), forward and reverse primers 0.625 µM each, 0.4 µL Phire Hot Start II DNA Polymerase, and 9 ng DNA. Amplification conditions: 1 min at 95 °C; 35 cycles of 5 s at 95 °C, 5 s at 60 °C, 60 s at 72 °C; 5 min at 72 °C.

3.2.3.2.Dual-indexed library preparation

Libraries were prepared using in-house Tn5 transposase and following a tagmentation procedure previously described ¹⁶. In brief a) in-house Tn5 transposase conjugation to streptavidin magnetic beads (NEB, USA) b) addition of conjugated beads to each DNA sample c) brief incubation to allow tagmentation reaction d) Tn5 transposase stripping. Dual-indexed libraries were prepared using i7 and i5 index adapters (Illumina, USA), Q5[®] High-Fidelity DNA Polymerase (NEB) and tagmented DNA as template, following manufacturers' instructions. After PCR amplification/indexing, single samples were pooled together and size-selected (~450 bp) with BluePippin (Sage Science, Inc., USA). Actual size and quality of libraries were evaluated using a Bioanalyzer High Sensitivity Chip and run on 2100 Bioanalyzer (Agilent Technologies, Inc, USA). The libraries were then sequenced

to a coverage depth of 500X on an MiSeq[™] (Illumina) instrument using a paired-end 150 base read chemistry.

3.2.3.3.SNP-calling pipeline and haplotypes handling

After sequencing, each MiSeqTM reads 1 and reads 2 of each sample were a) de-multiplexed (removal of indexing primers) b) aligned to a reference *ALS* sequence (obtained from a previous *A. tuberculatus* genome assembly, kindly provided by P. Tranel) with BWA-MEM ¹⁷ (a paired-end alignment tool) c) sorted, indexed and then merged with SAMtools ¹⁸ to get a sorted multiple alignment file. Variants were called with the Bayesian genetic variant detector freebayes ¹⁹. Complex variants (or multi-nucleotide variants, MNPs) were decomposed to more basic/primitive alleles (single-bp) SNPs with vcflib ²⁰. Genetic variants were annotated with SnpEff ²¹, a tool that annotates and predicts the effects of genetic variants (such as amino acid changes) using a reference sequence (*A. thaliana ALS*). Haplotype estimation (phasing) was computed with SHAPEIT ^{22,23}. *In silico* phased haplotypes were aligned using MEGAX ²⁴, and a Neighbor-joining tree was obtained with the same software (bootstrap: 1000). Tree was drawn with Interactive Tree Of Life (iTOL) v4 ²⁵. Phased haplotypes were also used to infer TCS Networks ²⁶ with the software PopART ²⁷ and the same software was used to draw the georeferenced haplotype map.

3.3. Results

3.3.1. Genetic diversity and population structure

Descriptive statistics of genetic diversity were calculated across the investigated markers and populations. Of the 10 microsatellite loci considered in this study, two loci (C9333 and C3561) did not provide consistent amplification profiles and were excluded in the following investigations. The mean number of observed alleles (Na) across the investigated loci was equal to 4.06, ranging from 1.4 to 6.1 (Table 1). The effective number of alleles ranged from a minimum value of 1.14 to a maximum value of 4.12. For all investigated loci, the effective number of alleles, which was estimated based on allele frequencies across all populations, was lower than the observed number of alleles. Shannon information index across these loci was relatively low, as its estimated ranged from 0.15 to 1.54. Noticeably, comparable values for observed and expected heterozygosity were recorded for most loci, as also indicated by the F statistics performed across the investigated loci. Accordingly, the inbreeding coefficient F, which was estimated as 1 - (Ho / He), was on average as low as 0.07 across the investigated loci. The only exception to this was represented by the locus AAC1, which had a pronounced defect of heterozygosity, as indicated by a fixation index (F) equal to 0.56 (Table 1).

At population level, the mean number of observed alleles ranged from 3.4 to 5.6, while the effective number of alleles ranged from 1.8 to 3.9. The Shannon information index was on average equal to 0.99, ranging from 0.6 to 1.3. The observed heterozygosity (Ho), whose average value was equal to 0.48, was found to be remarkably variable across the investigated populations. More in detail, while heterozygosity exceeded 0.50 in most populations (consistently with the outcrossing reproductive strategy of A. tuberculatus), its estimate was found remarkably low in populations 10-10 (Ho: 0.26) and 14-35 (Ho: 0.37). High variability was also found in our estimates of gene diversity (He), which ranged between 0.37 in population 10-10 and 0.63 in population 17-65. As shown in Table 1, populations 10-10 and 14-35 displayed signs of moderated inbreeding, as indicated by a fixation index (F) higher than 0.2.

Pairwise Population Nei unbiased genetic distance and Fst values among populations are reported on Table 2. The investigated populations were characterized by low genetic distances (mean uHe: 0.203, ranging from 0.019 to 0.393). The estimated value of FST averaged across all comparisons was as low as 0.095, indicating that most genetic variation is found within populations and genetic differentiation among populations is low overall. Genetic flow, which was estimated from FST in all pairwise comparisons, was on average equal to 3.023, with a range of 1.134 – 9.622 for individual
comparisons (Table 3). A high genetic flow was estimated for the pairwise comparisons 17-66 and 17-65 (value 9.62) as well as 14-35 and 17-65 (6.63). Interestingly, both indices highlighted a certain degree of differentiation between the populations: 17-56, 10-10 and, to a lesser extent, 10-10 and the remaining populations (which were overall characterized by lower genetic differentiation as expressed by uHe and FST). This scenario is graphically represented by the neighbor-joining tree and principal coordinate analysis (Figure 2, A and B, respectively), which were generated from the pairwise estimates of uHe. Accordingly, both clustering approaches grouped 14-35, 17-60, 17-61 and 17-66 together with 17-65, and apart from 10-10, 10-13 and 17-56. Consistently with this population clustering, a Mantel test performed by using genetic and geographic distances confirmed the lack of correlation between the two matrices and suggested no isolation by distance across the considered sampling range.

By considering the geographic distribution and main reproductive strategy of A. tuberculatus, we decided to investigate the genetic structure of the populations by adopting multiple computational strategies concerning the admixture model and correlation of allele frequencies. All simulations estimated the most likely number of populations (K) as 2. The clustering of individual samples in two main populations (K:2, Figure 3) allowed the consistent grouping of individuals belonging to the wild population (17-65) within the same ancestral population. Although very low admixture levels (membership: > 80%) were detected for most individuals, several populations (namely, 10-10, 10-13, 17-56 and 17-61) included individuals with contrasting population assignments, indicating, to some extent, admixture at population level.

Interestingly, multiple simulations involving both ancestral and allele frequency models identified an additional level of genetic structure for K:4. In this case, we noticed that populations sampled in fields located in close geographic proximity such as 10-10 and 10-13 and, to a lower extent, 17-60 and 17-61, were clustered apart.

Table 2. Descriptive statistics of genetic diversity calculated across markers and waterhemp accessions, including sample size, No. Alleles (Na), No. Effective Alleles (Ne), Shannon Information Index (I), Observed Heterozygosity (Ho), Unbiased Expected Heterozygosity (uHe), and Fixation Index (F). The fixation index was calculated as 1 - (Ho / He).

Locus	Ν		Ν	a	Ν	е	ĺ		н	0	uł	le	F	:
	Mean	SE	Mean	SE	Mean	SE	Mean	SE	Mean	SE	Mean	SE	Mean	SE
AAC1	10.625	0.625	3.625	0.420	2.526	0.299	1.004	0.124	0.284	0.087	0.588	0.058	0.557	0.126
C3695	11.875	0.125	5.375	0.944	3.704	0.723	1.308	0.230	0.674	0.107	0.652	0.101	-0.087	0.061
C0745	11.875	0.125	5.375	0.420	3.691	0.491	1.397	0.126	0.687	0.071	0.713	0.055	0.008	0.046
C1140	11.750	0.164	6.125	0.611	4.122	0.492	1.536	0.094	0.712	0.053	0.772	0.023	0.032	0.078
C4097	11.750	0.164	3.250	0.559	1.698	0.177	0.660	0.116	0.401	0.108	0.384	0.064	-0.040	0.156
C4999	11.250	0.412	3.875	0.350	2.707	0.244	1.085	0.082	0.558	0.057	0.633	0.044	0.088	0.050
TAG5	11.375	0.324	3.500	0.327	1.797	0.182	0.748	0.101	0.399	0.055	0.419	0.064	-0.031	0.064
ATC9	10.750	0.250	1.375	0.183	1.138	0.081	0.153	0.083	0.093	0.058	0.099	0.056	0.011	0.120
Population														
10-10	11.375	0.183	2.500	0.423	1.808	0.282	0.603	0.164	0.263	0.095	0.367	0.099	0.228	0.140
10-13	11.125	0.125	3.750	0.559	2.577	0.422	0.979	0.182	0.508	0.102	0.542	0.095	0.036	0.077
14-35	11.250	0.366	3.500	0.567	2.189	0.331	0.849	0.169	0.373	0.089	0.479	0.091	0.204	0.111
17-65	12.000	0.000	5.625	1.051	3.864	0.895	1.285	0.254	0.604	0.109	0.628	0.107	-0.006	0.069
17-60	11.875	0.125	4.375	0.565	2.685	0.305	1.096	0.139	0.598	0.083	0.602	0.068	-0.051	0.084
17-61	11.000	0.423	4.375	0.800	2.855	0.562	1.009	0.250	0.411	0.109	0.514	0.127	0.112	0.083
17-66	11.500	0.378	5.000	0.655	3.184	0.598	1.178	0.206	0.504	0.106	0.597	0.098	0.097	0.111
17-56	11.125	0.639	3.375	0.460	2.223	0.248	0.890	0.122	0.546	0.117	0.531	0.058	0.021	0.188
Loci and														
Population	11.406	0.121	4.063	0.250	2.673	0.183	0.986	0.068	0.476	0.037	0.533	0.033	0.075	0.040

4. Figure 2. Neighbor joining tree and principal coordinate analysis (A), which was generated from the pairwise estimates of uHe between populations (B)



Figure 3. Population assignment by STRUCTURE of individuals for K=2 (upper graph) and K=4 (bottom graph), for the 8 genotyped populations. Populations 14-35, 17-60, 17-61 and 17-66 clustered together with the wild Italian population 17-65, separately from populations 10-10, 10-13 and 17-65. Population names and single plant codes are shown below the bar graph.



	17-56	10-10	10-13	17-60	17-61	17-66	14-35	17-65
17-56		0.393	0.205	0.329	0.292	0.328	0.373	0.315
10-10	0.181		0.223	0.182	0.296	0.265	0.347	0.251
10-13	0.093	0.127		0.188	0.155	0.206	0.256	0.150
17-60	0.112	0.108	0.086		0.121	0.073	0.163	0.122
17-61	0.128	0.153	0.085	0.072		0.066	0.143	0.099
17-66	0.114	0.122	0.075	0.048	0.045		0.085	0.019
14-35	0.142	0.176	0.106	0.084	0.075	0.048		0.032
17-65	0.111	0.130	0.065	0.064	0.062	0.025	0.036	

Table 3. Pairwise Population Nei unbiased genetic distance (above diagonal) and Fst values (below diagonal)

Table 4. Summary of gene flow (Nm) estimates for the investigated populations. Gene flow was estimated as Nm = [(1 / Fst) - 1] / 4

	17-56	10-10	10-13	17-60	17-61	17-66	14-35	17-65
17-56								
10-10	1.134							
10-13	2.430	1.719						
17-60	1.976	2.073	2.648					
17-61	1.700	1.379	2.702	3.218				
17-66	1.941	1.797	3.081	4.943	5.332			
14-35	1.513	1.174	2.107	2.716	3.104	5.001		
17-65	1.995	1.672	3.571	3.667	3.795	9.622	6.633	

3.3.2. Amplicon sequencing of acetolactate synthase gene

389 SNP were found along an amplified sequence of 3956 bp, after filtering for high quality SNP. 112 SNPs were found in the upstream sequence (700 bp), 128 within the coding region (2016 bp) and 149 in the downstream region of the coding sequence (1238 bp). It should be noted that no introns are predicted within the coding region of *ALS*. Within the coding region, we found 54 nonsynonymous SNPs. All sequences were checked for the presence of the resistance-endowing mutations (Ala 122, Pro 197, Ala 205, Asp 376, Arg 377, Trp 574, Ser 653, Gly 654)²⁸. Additionally, sequences were screened for the presence of a set of additional mutations which were shown to be involved in changes in herbicide sensitivity in artificial selection experiments (Gly 121, Met 124, Val 196, Arg 199, Asp 375, Val 571 and Phe 578)²⁹. Remarkably, from this set of non-synonymous mutations potentially associated with herbicide resistance, W574L was the only resistanceendowing mutation found across the sequences. Surprisingly, this mutation was found also in plant E9 belonging to the herbicide susceptible (wild) population 17-65. Figure 4. Neighbor joining haplotype tree of ALS SNPs. Red clades refer to resistant haplotypes (carrying the Trp₅₇₄Leu point mutation), while the blues to the susceptible ones. Note that branch lengths are not respected (because of graphical needs), but they are reported along with bootstrap value.



After *in silico* phasing, haplotypes were used to build a Neighbor-joining haplotype tree of *ALS* SNPs (Figure 4). The tree showed three main branches: one grouping mainly susceptible haplotypes (blue clades in Fig. 4) and two separate branches grouping mainly resistant haplotypes (red clades in Fig. 4). Sequences without the W574L mutation scattered from the tree, indicating the absence of specific haplotypes, therefore they were excluded from subsequent analysis. 111 resistant haplotypes (containing the W574L point mutation) were analyzed to define identical sequences and to create a TCS haplotype network and a georeferenced map of haplotype diversity. 12 unique-sequence haplotypes were found, as also the tree highlighted. Among these,

one was found 16 times (14-35_A1_1_R), one 81 times (10-10_G1_1_R), and 10 with frequencies varying from 1 (singletons) to 4. The two most frequent resistant haplotypes (10-10_G1_1_R and 14-35_A1_1_R) diverged for 45 SNPs, therefore they are highly genetically different. Other less frequent haplotypes diverged each other for a very variable number of SNPs (Fig. 5) and were likely result of recombination events. The georeferenced map highlighted distribution and frequencies of each haplotype among populations (Fig. 6). The most frequent haplotype (10-10_G1_1_R) is shared among populations geographically distant, while the other -less frequent-(14-35_A1_1_R) haplotype is found only in population 14-35.

Figure 5. Haplotype network at ALS locus (coding and non-coding sequence). All selected haplotypes had the point mutation $Trp_{574}Leu$. Names of haplotypes refers to the original name of the sequence, reported also in the haplotype tree and in the text. Different colors refer to populations where sequences were found. Sizes of the circles correspond to the number of identical sequences representing each haplotype. Tick marks along a branch indicate the number of mutations between two neighboring haplotypes.



Chapter III: Population structure and ALS resistance evolution of Amaranthus tuberculatus in Italy

Figure 6. Georeferenced map of haplotype diversity. Each color corresponds to different haplotypes. Note that only haplotypes 14-35_A1_R and 10-10_G1_1_R are present at high frequency. For better map visualization, the singleton haplotype 17_65_E9_1_R found in population 17-65 is not displayed and the real positions of populations 10-10/10-13 and 17-60/17-61 are slightly modified (cf. Fig. 1).



3.4. Discussion

3.4.1. Genetic diversity and population structure

Overall, genetic diversity data were consistent with what previously observed for this species within its native range. Gene diversity (He) was on average equal 0.48 and ranged between 0.37 and 0.63 for individual populations, indicating high within-population genetic diversity. High genetic diversity within-populations and Fst values suggested low genetic differentiation between populations, as it was already been reported¹. Differences between observed and expected heterozygosity were on average low. In fact, F values suggesting a possible deficiency of heterozygotes was only observed in populations 10-10 (F: 0.228) and 14-35 (F: 0.204).

A dioecious mating system and wind pollination are expected to promote extensive gene flow, potentially leading to genetic admixture and homogenization across large geographical areas¹. Reasonably, the size of this geographical area should be limited by the pollen dispersal of each species. Pollen dispersal of *A. tuberculatus* is limited to 800 m³⁰, but a field study demonstrated that pollen-mediated gene flow (PMGF) in glyphosate-resistant A. tuberculatus declined by 90% at 88 m (depending on the direction of the pollen-receptor blocks in a concentric donor-receptor design)³¹. As distances between the eight sampling locations were greater than those reported expected for effective pollen mediated gene flow, it seems reasonable to consider the eight populations as isolated and presumably undergoing independent evolution. 17-60/17-61 and 10-10/10-13 were the nearest accessions (3.5 and 1.4 km far as the crow flies, respectively). While uNei genetic distance between populations 10-10 and 10-13 was relatively high, low genetic differentiation was found for populations 17-60 and 17-61. Furthermore, population 17-65 and 17-66 had the lowest value of uNei distance (0.025) although they were found in geographical areas 200 km apart. As a result, the clustering of populations pictured by the two statistical methods employed in this study appeared to be largely independent from the sampling location. Consistent with these observations, the Mantel test confirmed the lack of correlation between the two matrices and suggested no isolation by distance across the considered sampling range.

All simulations estimated the most likely number of populations (K) as 2. Populations 10-10, 10-13 and 17-56 clustered together and apart from a second cluster represented by remaining populations (i.e. 14-35, 17-60, 17-61, 17-66 and 17-65). Although very low admixture levels (membership: > 80%) were detected for most individuals, several populations (namely, 10-10, 10-13, 17-56 and 17-61) included individuals with contrasting population assignments, indicating, to some extent, admixture at population level. This genetic population structure, which indicates a

relatively low level of differentiation between the sampled populations and involving the clustering of populations from distinct geographical regions is consistent with the estimated high intra-population genetic diversity and low inter-population genetic differentiation.

Amaranthus tuberculatus is an alien invasive species, native of North America, where the presence of two ancestral populations has been widely discussed^{32,33,1,2}. First observations led to conclude that two separate species existed, namely *A. tuberculatus* and *A. rudis*, with different morphological characters and habitat³². Lately, a study revealed that morphological characters initially observed were inconsistent, and only one, highly morphologically variable species was proposed³³. More recently, thanks to both molecular markers and morphological characters, the species was further investigated and the presence of two varieties of *A. tuberculatus*, namely *A. tuberculatus* var *rudis* and *A. tuberculatus* var *tuberculatus*, has been accepted^{1,2}. In this work, microsatellites were the same previously developed to study population structure of American *A. tuberculatus* populations, that led to recognize the presence of both varieties across USA. Our microsatellite data might had identified the same ancestrals and therefore the introduction of this species in Italy might have involved both American native populations. Future investigations performed by using populations derived from both sites and a larger number of SSR loci will possibly help in clarifying the relationship existing between North American and Italian populations.

3.4.2. Amplicon sequencing of acetolactate synthase gene

Amplicon sequencing of *ALS* gene and its flanking non-coding regions was used to compare single nucleotide polymorphisms (SNPs) variation at this locus among populations. 389 SNPs were found within a region of 4 kbp. *In silico* phased haplotypes were used to build a maximum likelihood haplotype tree. Three main branches were found: one including all resistant haplotypes of population 14-35, one grouping all resistant haplotypes belonging to all other populations and a third branch including mostly susceptible haplotypes of all accessions (and some resistant haplotypes). Haplotypes having the W754L mutation were used to draw the TCS haplotype network and to create a georeferenced map of haplotype diversity. The haplotype network identified two distinct and highly represented resistant haplotypes, together with 10 less represented haplotype 14-35_A1_1_R and haplotype 10-10_G1_1_R is consistent with their independent evolution. Since less frequent haplotypes highly differed from all other sequences,

they evolved independently, indicating a high number of recombination event. The presence of a single resistant haplotype (10-10_G1_1_R) shared by most populations, clearly indicate that genetic exchange happened among them. As already stated, genetic exchange among these populations cannot be happened through pollen migration, because of the high distance among populations. Instead, it must have occurred through multiple seed migration events.

Two resistant populations displayed moderate inbreeding, but it is not clear whether it was caused by the strong selection imposed by herbicides or by other factors (e.g. the artificial population reproduction). Intriguingly, seed migration caused little (if no) effect on population admixture, likely because only the *ALS* alleles undergone herbicide selective pressure, but not microsatellite markers.

3.4.3. Origin of resistant populations

Assuming that resistance roughly appeared following the timeline of findings, 10-10 and 10-13 were the first populations evolving resistance among both clusters. No wild population belonging to their cluster was observed in the surroundings, thus it might be possible that one or both these populations were already resistant when introduced into Italy. Among the possible scenarios regarding the early introduction and spreading of resistant genotypes in north Italy, we might consider the followings alternatives: a) the two resistant populations 10-10 and 10-13 were introduced together (e.g. with contaminated sowing seed) or b) the introduction one population was followed by the establishment a second population (e.g. contaminated agricultural machineries). Noteworthy, while population 10-13 did not differ significantly from the other populations for most genetic indices, the population 10-10 had the lowest genetic diversity (uHe: 0.367) and the highest fixation index (F: 0.228) observed in this study, possibly indicating a bottleneck effect. If these populations were not introduced together, our genetic data might suggest that population 10-13 derived from population 10-10. The resistant population 17-56, clearly belongs to the same cluster of 10-10 and 10-13 it possibly originated from population 10-10 or 10-13.

Among populations belonging to the cluster that includes the Italian wild type population 17-65, herbicide resistance was firstly observed in population 14-35. Population 14-35 was collected not far away from the Po River, where *A. tuberculatus* is widespread. Populations 14-35 and 17-65 (collected in the Po River) are genetically similar, but it is not possible to infer if population 14-35 directly evolved from population 17-65, because no wild type populations were observed to infest

fields. At the same time, it possible that population 14-35 was introduced already resistant. Indeed, it had unbiased expected heterozygosity (uHe) and fixation index (F) values similar to that of population 10-10. Indeed, it evolved resistance independently from all other populations, because its resistant haplotype is clearly different from the others.

Populations 17-60 and 17-61 had the genetic background different to that of populations 10-10, 10-13 and 17-56, but their most common resistant haplotype was 10-10_G1_1_R, evidently because of seed migration from one of the Northern populations. Since admixture in population 17-60 was lower than that in population 17-61, the latter likely was the initial site of introduction of the resistant 10-10_G1_1_R haplotype. Population 17-60 and 17-61 might also be the result of selection on a susceptible, undetected, population that evolved its own resistant haplotypes, but also undergone seed introduction from other populations.

Population 17-66 evolved resistance to ALS independently from all other resistant populations for two reasons: 1) the low number of mutated plants (16%) did not justify the high resistance level to thifensulfuron-methyl (70%) and 2) specific haplotypes were found. Resistance mechanism had to be different (i.e. non- target site- mediated) and thus the evolutionary history. Population 17-66 and 17-65 had the lowest Nei unbiased genetic distance (0.025), suggesting a strong relationship between the two. The field where population 17-66 was sampled was really far from *A. tuberculatus* habitat, and no wild population was found in the surroundings, thus it is unlikely that this population has been selected in the nearby. Even if only two plants had the W574L point mutation, three haplotypes were observed: two were similar to the ones found in populations 17-60 and 17-61, and one was 10-10_G1_1_R, possibly indicating a seed introduction from these populations.

Our results support the hypothesis that resistance to ALS-inhibiting herbicides in A. tuberculatus populations occurred because of both independent/recurrent selection and spread of resistant haplotypes from resistant populations. Indeed, seed migration played a major role in herbicide resistance evolution, but it is not clear how it occurred. Invasive species seeds could be spread in a number of ways, both human- and/or natural-mediated. There are two main scale of spreading: a long-distance dispersal, likely responsible for the introduction of populations 10-10 and 10-13 from outside of Italy, and short-/medium-distance dispersal, responsible for the spreading of the resistant haplotype across the North East Italy. Long-distance seed dispersal (LDD) could have occurred through contaminated sowing seeds or animal feed used for sowing. Short-distance

dispersal (0-30 km) could have occurred through contaminated machineries or manures³⁴, whereas medium-distance dispersal could have occurred through irrigation and rainfall events³⁵, as well as transportation through migrating wildlife such as ducks and geese³⁶. The latter hypothesis is particularly intriguing because germinable Amaranthus tuberculatus and Amaranthus palmeri were found in fecal deposition (endozoochory) of the duck Anas platyrhynchos (Mallard) in Missouri (USA)³⁶. Available seeds of *A. retroflexus* were also found in *Perdix perdix* (Grey Partridge)³⁷ and *Emberiza schoeniclus* (Reed Bunting)³⁸ droppings (excrements) in Poland³⁹. All these species live in the Po River plain and might account for the extensive seed migration of A. tuberculatus in Italy⁴⁰, but no specific data on seed consumption among these species in Italy are currently available. On the other hand, soybean is a genetically stable cleistogamous species, thus some farmers still self-produce their next-season seeds: this practice is not prohibited in Italy although not encouraged-, but can only explain the migration of seeds within the boundaries of the farmer's properties. Another possible practice -this time forbidden-, is to sow soybean intended for uses other than sowing: in this case introducing exotic weeds would be possible. Sowing non-certified soybean seeds could also explain the spread of (eventually resistant) weed populations. A recent -alarming- report stated that this phenomenon account for 30% of the total soybean sowing seeds in Italy⁴¹.

3.5. Conclusions

Combining population structure information and *ALS* gene sequencing, it was possible to reconstruct a hypothetic evolutionary history of resistance to ALS-inhibiting herbicides in *Amaranthus tuberculatus*, an invasive and disruptive weed that infest summer crops, in Italy.

Our data support the hypothesis that resistance evolution in Italy started, at least, from three geographically separated populations. Six out of seven ALS-resistant populations had the point mutation W574L, and five out of six had the same resistant haplotype, indicating a common origin of resistance. Among these five populations with a common resistant haplotype, the first collected one likely was the origin of the resistant haplotype, while other populations evolved resistance as a consequence of seed migration from that one. Furthermore, there is the suspect that this original resistant populations was already resistant when it was introduced in Italy. One out of six resistant populations had a different resistant haplotype, indicating a separate evolution. Only one, out of seven resistant population, did not have any known endowing-resistance mutation along the whole *ALS* gene. Further experiments are ongoing to elucidate the resistance mechanism of this populations, there was no element to exclude that they derived from a susceptible Italian population.

Seed migration among *Amaranthus tuberculatus* population appeared to be quite common. Zoochory, human activities and/or bad farming practices remain the most likely causes, but there were no clear explanations for that. Indeed, further efforts should be made to understand the mechanisms that cause the seed migration, as it causes the rapid expansion of this weed.

Supplementary material

Table 4. Primer combination of multiple PCR mixes, primer sequences, repeat motif and size of each locus, dyes used for visualization. $^{+}$ indicates information reported in the original paper from which loci were taken 1 .

PCR mix	Dye	Repeat ⁺	Size range† (bp)	primer code	tagged locus-specific primer sequence (5'-3')
	ргт		112 101	PAN3_C1140F	TGTAGAAAGACGAAGGGAAGGTTGAAGACGACGATCTTTCTGGAT
	PEI	(GAT) ₁₀	113-181	C1140R	GTTTCTTCCCCTCTGTACACCATAATCGAAC
	1/10		107 174	Tail_D_C3695F	CGGAGAGCCGAGAGGTGTCAACTTCTTATTCTTGGGTTGCTTC
	VIC	(1GA) ₈	127-174	C3695R	GTTTCTTCCTTACCTTCTCAAAAGCACCA
1		AAC	112 120	Hill_AAC1F	TGACCGGCAGCAAAATTGCCCACCAAGGATGATCATTTAGAC
T	FAIVI	AAC	112-150	AAC1R	GTTTCTTTCATCATTATTTGTTGGCGTTGAC
			164 170	Hill_C4097F	TGACCGGCAGCAAAATTGATCATCTTCTGCTAAGGCTGTTGG
	FAIVI (ACC) ₈	104-179	C4097R	GTTTCTTATATCTTCCCCAATTGGACTCCTC	
	NED (TGA) ₁₀	120 164	D8S1132_C0745F	GGCTAGGAAAGGTTAGTGGCTAGGAAGTTCATCCATAAGCTCGG	
		(IGA) ₁₀	150-104	C0745R	GTTTCTTCAATTCCAAGGAATCATCCTCATC
			120 141	Hill_C4999F	TGACCGGCAGCAAAATTGCCACCCAATGACCCATACCTACTA
	FAIVI	(ACC)8	120-141	C4999R	GTTTCTTGATGAGGTTGATAATTGGGGTTCA
	DET	ATC	142 160	PAN3_ATC9F	TGTAGAAAGACGAAGGGAAGGTAGCCATTTCAACCTTACGAGGAA
	PEI	AIC	142-100	ATC9R	GTTTCTTACCGTTGATTGATTTTATGGCATC
2	VIC	(CCA)	172-1/1	Tail_D_C3561F	CGGAGAGCCGAGAGGTGCCATAAACCATTTTCCCAGACC
2	VIC		125-141	C3561R	GTTTCTTACTTCTGGCCCAATTAGGAAGTC
	NED	TAG	122-162	D8S1132_TAG5F	GGCTAGGAAAGGTTAGTGGCGTCGCTGAATTGTTTTAGCTTGGT
		IAG	132-105	TAG5R	GTTTCTTTGGGAATTCTCTCTTGTGACACAGT
	EV V4	(GAT)	165-100	Hill_C9333F	TGACCGGCAGCAAAATTGAACTAAACGCATTTGCCATTGAA
	FAM	(GAT) ₈	102-199	C9333R	GTTTCTTTGTTCATCTAACCACATCATAATGGAA

Table 5. Codes and sequences of primers used for ALS amplicon sequencing

Code	Sequence (5'-3')
Fw_6	TGCTGAAGGATATTTGTTGTGCT
Fw_5	TTTAATGGGCTGGGCTTGAGATA
Fw_4	CGTGTTCAATCTCAGCTGCTTAG
Fw_3	TTTGTCAAAGACCCTTGCGTTTT
Fw_2	AAAACGACAAGTCAACCCATCAC
Fw_1	TTAAGCGCCTCCACTCATTTCT
Rev_1	GTCAAGCAATGTGAGACAGACTT
Rev2	AACATAAGGCCTCAAAGACCACA
Rev_3	TGCAATGTTGACTCGTTTCTGTC
Rev_4	ACCGTGACGAAGCCAAATTTAAG
Rev_5	GCCGAAAGTGATGATGAAGATGG



*Figure 7. Geographic range of Emberiza schoeniclus (Reed Bunting). Note the overlapping with the findings of ALS-resistant A. tuberculatus population (cf. Fig.1). Modified from The IUCN Red List of Threatened Species 2018*³⁸.

Bibliography

- 1 Waselkov KE and Olsen KM, Population genetics and origin of the native North American agricultural weed waterhemp (Amaranthus tuberculatus; Amaranthaceae), Am J Bot **101**:1726–1736 (2014).
- Kreiner JM, Giacomini D, Bemm F, Waithaka B, Regalado J, Lanz C, *et al.*, Multiple modes of convergent adaptation in the spread of glyphosate-resistant Amaranthus tuberculatus, bioRxiv:1–17 (2018).
- 3 Soldano A, Naturalizzazione in val Padana di « Amaranthus rudis » Sauer (Amaranthaceae) esotica nuova per la flora italiana. Segnalazione di altre specie di importazione nuove per alcune regioni dell'Italia settentrionale o per qualche provincia del Piemonte, Riv Piemont di Stor Nat 3:61–70 (1982).
- Iamonico D, Taxonomic revision of the genus Amaranthus (Amaranthaceae) in Italy, Phytotaxa
 199:001–084 (2015).
- 5 Foes MJ, Lui L, Tranel PJ, Wax LM, and Stoller EW, A biotype of common waterhemp (Amaranthus rudis) resistant to triazine and ALS herbicides, Weed Sci **46**:514–520 (1998).
- Palumbi SR, Humans as the world greatest evolutionnary force, Science (80-) 293:1786–1790 (2001).
- 7 Neve P, Busi R, Renton M, and Vila-Aiub MM, Expanding the eco-evolutionary context of herbicide resistance research, Pest Manag Sci **70**:1385–1393 (2014).
- MacLean RC, Hall AR, Perron GG, and Buckling A, The population genetics of antibiotic resistance:
 Integrating molecular mechanisms and treatment contexts, Nat Rev Genet 11:405–414, Nature
 Publishing Group (2010).
- 9 Resistance is ···complex, Nat Ecol Evol **2**:405 (2018).
- Powles SB and Yu Q, Evolution in Action: Plants Resistant to Herbicides, Annu Rev Plant Biol 61 (2010).
- Délye C, Jasieniuk M, and Le Corre V, Deciphering the evolution of herbicide resistance in weeds,
 Trends Genet 29:649–658 (2013).
- 12 McVean G, The structure of linkage disequilibrium around a selective sweep, Genetics **175**:1395–1406 (2007).
- 13 Maynard Smith J and Haigh J, The hitch-hiking effect of a favourable gene, Genet Res (Camb)

89:391–403 (2008).

- Hawkins NJ, Bass C, Dixon A, and Neve P, The evolutionary origins of pesticide resistance, Biol Rev
 94:135–155 (2019).
- 15 Google, Google Maps, 2019. https://www.google.it/maps/@45.3897495,11.5777149,9.25z/ [accessed 10 July 2019].
- 16 Picelli S, Björklund AK, Reinius B, Sagasser S, Winberg G, and Sandberg R, Tn5 transposase and tagmentation procedures for massively scaled sequencing projects, Genome Res **24**:2033–2040 (2014).
- 17 Li H, Aligning sequence reads, clone sequences and assembly contigs with BWA-MEM, 1–3 (2013).
- 18 Li H, Handsaker B, Wysoker A, Fennell T, Ruan J, Homer N, *et al.*, The Sequence Alignment/Map format and SAMtools, Bioinformatics **25**:2078–2079 (2009).
- 19 Garrison E and Marth G, Haplotype-based variant detection from short-read sequencing, 1–9 (2012).
- 20 Garrison E, A simple C++ library for parsing and manipulating VCF files, MIT. https://github.com/vcflib/vcflib#vcflib [accessed 2 September 2019].
- 21 Cingolani P, Platts A, Wang LL, Coon M, Nguyen T, Wang L, *et al.*, A program for annotating and predicting the effects of single nucleotide polymorphisms, SnpEff, Fly (Austin) **6**:80–92 (2012).
- 22 Delaneau O, Marchini J, and Zagury JF, A linear complexity phasing method for thousands of genomes, Nat Methods **9**:179–181 (2012).
- 23 Delaneau O, Howie B, Cox AJ, Zagury JF, and Marchini J, Haplotype estimation using sequencing reads, Am J Hum Genet **93**:687–696 (2013).
- 24 Kumar S, Stecher G, Li M, Knyaz C, and Tamura K, MEGA X: Molecular evolutionary genetics analysis across computing platforms, Mol Biol Evol **35**:1547–1549 (2018).
- Letunic I and Bork P, Interactive Tree Of Life (iTOL) v4: recent updates and new developments,
 Nucleic Acids Res 47:W256–W259, Oxford University Press (2019).
- 26 Clement M, Snell Q, Walke P, Posada D, and Crandall K, TCS: estimating gene genealogies, Proc 16th Int Parallel Distrib Process Symp, 7 pp, IEEE (2002).
- 27 Leigh JW and Bryant D, POPART: Full-feature software for haplotype network construction, Methods Ecol Evol **6**:1110–1116 (2015).

- 28 Tranel PJ, Wright TR, and Heap I, Mutations in herbicide-resistant weeds to ALS inhibitors. http://weedscience.org/mutations/mutationdisplayall.aspx [accessed 22 July 2019].
- 29 Duggleby RG, McCourt JA, and Guddat LW, Structure and mechanism of inhibition of plant acetohydroxyacid synthase, Plant Physiol Biochem **46**:309–324 (2008).
- 30 Liu J, Davis AS, and Tranel PJ, Pollen Biology and Dispersal Dynamics in Waterhemp (Amaranthus tuberculatus), Weed Sci **60**:416–422 (2012).
- 31 Sarangi D, Tyre AJ, Patterson EL, Gaines TA, Irmak S, Knezevic SZ, *et al.*, Pollen-mediated gene flow from glyphosate-resistant common waterhemp (Amaranthus rudis Sauer): consequences for the dispersal of resistance genes, Sci Rep **7**:44913, Nature Publishing Group (2017).
- 32 Sauer J, Revision of the dioecious amaranths, Madroño 13:5–46, California Botanical Society (1955).
- Pratt DB and Clark LG, Amaranthus rudis and A. tuberculatus, one species or two?, J Torrey Bot Soc
 128:282 (2001).
- Schwartz LM, Norsworthy JK, Young BG, Bradley KW, Kruger GR, Davis VM, *et al.*, Tall Waterhemp (
 Amaranthus tuberculatus) and Palmer amaranth (Amaranthus palmeri) Seed Production and
 Retention at Soybean Maturity , Weed Technol **30**:284–290 (2016).
- Norsworthy JK, Griffith G, Griffin T, Bagavathiannan M, and Gbur EE, In-Field Movement of
 Glyphosate-Resistant Palmer Amaranth (Amaranthus palmeri) and Its Impact on Cotton Lint Yield:
 Evidence Supporting a Zero-Threshold Strategy, Weed Sci 62:237–249 (2014).
- 36 Webb EB, Farmer JA, Webb EB, Ii AP, and Bradley KW, Evaluating the potential for weed seed dispersal based on waterfowl consumption and seed viability (2018).
- BirdLife International, Perdix perdix, IUCN Red List Threat Species, 2016.
 http://dx.doi.org/10.2305/IUCN.UK.2016-3.RLTS.T22678911A85929015.en [accessed 28 September 2019].
- BirdLife International, Emberiza schoeniclus, IUCN Red List Threat Species, 2018.
 http://dx.doi.org/10.2305/IUCN.UK.2018-2.RLTS.T22721012A132006274.en [accessed 28
 September 2019].
- 39 Orłowski G and Czarnecka J, Granivory of birds and seed dispersal: Viable seeds of Amaranthus retroflexus L. Recovered from the droppings of the Grey Partridge Perdix Perdix L., Polish J Ecol 57:191–196 (2009).

Chapter III: Population structure and ALS resistance evolution of Amaranthus tuberculatus in Italy

- 40 International Union for Conservation of Nature and Natural Resources., The IUCN Red List of Threatened Species. Version 2019-2, 2019. https://www.iucnredlist.org/ [accessed 1 September 2019].
- Saggio L, Soia, la tracciabilità tradita del seme, Terra e Vita.
 https://terraevita.edagricole.it/featured/soia-la-tracciabilita-tradita-del-seme/ [accessed 1
 September 2019].

Chapter IV

Phenology, height curve, ALS dose-response and seed predation of three *Amaranthus* species

4.1. Introduction

Amaranthus is a complex genus, comprising 74 species¹, having high phenotypic variability. Many amaranths are weeds in summer crops that can cause high yield losses in soybean², maize³, cotton⁴, tomatoes⁵ and potatoes⁶ when not adequately controlled. They are spread worldwide, covering several different habitats. Four *Amaranthus* species rank among the 15 weed species that have already evolved resistance to more than five herbicide sites of action⁷. These four species, namely *Amaranthus palmeri* S. Watson, *Amaranthus tuberculatus* (Moq.) J.D.Sauer (formerly called *Amaranthus rudis* J.D.Sauer), *Amaranthus hybridus* L. and *Amaranthus retroflexus* L., are widely considered troublesome weeds^{8,9}.

Three of them *A. retroflexus, A. hybridus* and *A. tuberculatus* are considered as invasive alien species in Europe and are widespread in North Eastern Italy. The first two were the most common amaranth species infesting crop fields, whereas *A. tuberculatus* habitat was limited to floodplains and riverbanks¹. However, recently, *A. tuberculatus* has jumped "out of the swamp"¹⁰ and has started to infest Italian soybean crops (*cf.* Chapter II). This *Amaranthus* species is becoming a significant weed problem because of its rapid growth, huge phenotypic variability and dense infestations.

Phenology and height growth rate are very useful weed biology aspects for proper application of integrated weed management. They are essential to determine the most effective herbicide application timing and the extent of the application window (e.g. the presence of a fast-growing species might shorten the application window). Flowering phenology might clarify if hybridization among inter-fertile species is biologically feasible in field conditions. Pollen viability in the dioecious and wind-pollinated species, *Amaranthus tuberculatus*, has been estimated to be 5 days¹¹, and it is expected to be even less for monoecious species¹². Therefore, flowering overlapping is an essential condition for effective inter-specific hybridization and eventual horizontal gene transfer (HGT). Horizontal gene transfer of *ALS* resistant alleles among *A. tuberculatus* and *A. hybridus* had already been proven under field conditions¹³, but it was not verified in the case described in Chapter II, where *A. retroflexus*, *A. hybridus* and *A. tuberculatus* were found living sympatrically in the same soybean field, and have independently evolved different point mutation at the acetolactate synthase (*ALS*) locus conferring resistance to ALS inhibitors (*cf.* Chapter II). A possible explanation could be that phenology of the three species was sufficiently different to avoid cross-fertilization. Indeed, specific information about phenology and

height growth rate of these three species, related to cumulative growing degree days in a Mediterranean climate was lacking.

Another intriguing aspect of considering the presence of different species of the same genus within a common agricultural environment, is whether they have similar herbicide susceptibility or not. Stakeholder observed a lack of control in many *A. tuberculatus* infestations and lower herbicide susceptibility was suspected. From a practical point of view, herbicide must be applied according to the dose that control the less susceptible species. Indeed, precise estimation of acetolactate synthase (ALS)-inhibiting herbicides efficacy on these three species was lacking.

The ability of a species to colonize a new habitat can be partially explained by the lack of an efficient predator¹⁴. Carabids are frequently indicated as playing a major role in post-dispersal weed seed predation, thanks to their generalist diet and common presence in agricultural ecosystems¹⁵. Post-dispersal weed seed predation could play a significant role in reducing the weed seed bank, and, in combination with other factors, may contribute to effective weed suppression, resulting in a reduced reliance on synthetic chemical control practices^{16,17,18}. The potential of carabids in weed suppression in agricultural systems has been widely investigate^{19,15,20,21}. Carabids are known to predate many *Amaranthus* species in agricultural environment, including *Amaranthus tuberculatus*, within its native range (North America). Indeed, no information is available on predation of *A. tuberculatus* outside its native range, where it is considered a treat for agriculture and biodiversity, being an emerging invasive exotic species.

The aims of this research were: 1) to define flowering phenology and the height growth curve of *Amaranthus retroflexus, Amaranthus hybridus* and *Amaranthus tuberculatus* in a common garden experiment 2) to estimate the ALS-inhibiting herbicides susceptibility among the three species and 3) to verify if the exotic invasive species *Amaranthus tuberculatus* would be predated less than the other species in conventional and conservative systems.

We found that the dioecious species *Amaranthus tuberculatus* flowered and matured later than did the two populations of *Amaranthus retroflexus* in all sowing dates. In all sowing dates, the absolute height growth rate of *Amaranthus tuberculatus* was 0.6 cm GDD⁻¹, barely the double than that of the other two species. No significant differences were found among species regarding susceptibility to ALS-inhibiting herbicides, but a few *Amaranthus tuberculatus* plants were observed to survive two- and four-fold the recommended field dose of thifensulfuron-methyl.

Chapter IV: phenology, height curve, ALS dose-response and seed predation of three Amaranthus species

During the three days field trials, invertebrates (mainly carabids) predated a mean of 67% of all the three *Amaranthus* species.

4.2. Materials and methods

4.2.1. Plant material

Species	Code	Origin	Locality	Municipality	Province	GPS
Amaranthus retroflexus	17-52	urban	Parco degli	Roma	Roma	41°51'01.3"N
	17-37	37 country private farm		Berra	Ferrara	44°57'40.6"N
Amaranthus hybridus	17-53	urban	Parco della	Roma	Roma	41°52'01.0"N
	11-01	country	University farm	Legnaro	Padova	45°20'48.7"N
Amaranthus tuberculatus	17-64	river	Cascina Vinzasca	Gombito	Cremona	45°14'45.3"N
	17-65	flood		Portalbera	Pavia	45°06'26.5"N

Table 1. Amaranthus Species, code, origin, site of sampling and GPS coordinates of all the six popultions used in this study.

Two accessions per each of the *Amaranthus* species were collected in 2017 except for accession 11-01 that has been reproduced in 2011 from original population collected in 1999, (Table 1). This latter accession was previously ascribed to *A. retroflexus*²², but it has now been identified as *A. hybridus*. To cover a higher amplitude of variation, accessions of the same species were chosen from different latitudes and origin ("agricultural" vs "non-agricultural"). Both *A. tuberculatus* accessions were limited to non-agricultural areas because all *A. tuberculatus* accessions of agricultural origin found in Italy were ALS-resistant (*cf.* Chapter II). For each accession, at least 30 heathy and mature plants were collected and air dried in the greenhouse; after one month, seeds were hand threshed, cleaned and conserved at 4°C.

4.2.2. Phenology and height growth curve

Plastic pots (32 cm diameter, 20 cm tall) were filled with 20 kg of non-sterile substrate composed of 60% silty loam soil, 15% sand, 15% perlite and 10% peat. Non-sterile soil was covered with about 4 cm of sterile silty loam soil to avoid contamination with foreign seeds. About a hundred seed of a single accession per pot was hand sowed and gently covered with a few millimeters of sterile soil. Seeds were conserved at 4°C until sowing, thus avoiding dormancy and allowing fast germination. Automatic drip irrigation assured the soil to be always at maximum capacity. Once germinated, plants were hand thinned, in order to have one healthy plant per pot.

Experiment took place outside, in a semi-controlled environment, in summer 2018. To simulate late May, early and late June seedbed preparation periods, three *Amaranthus* sowing dates were done: May 25, June 8 and 22 (the day after the summer solstice). The experiment was arranged as

a split-plot design, with planting date as the main plot, species as secondary plots and population as subplots.

Rainfall precipitations, relative air humidity and temperature data were daily collected by a weather station close to the experimental site (45°20'49.0"N 11°57'07.6"E). Data were analyzed and released by Regional agency for environmental protection of Veneto (ARPAV). All data are freely available online²³. To calculate the growing degree-days, the equation

$$GDD = [(T_{max} + T_{min})/2] - T_b$$

was used²⁴, where T_{max}/T_{min} are daily maximum/minimum air temperatures, respectively, and T_b is the base temperature. Since no species specific base temperature data were available for all three *Amaranthus* species, 10°C was used, as suggested by bibliography²⁵.

4.2.3. Dose-response experiments

A preliminary two-doses whole-plant herbicide screenings were conducted to confirm the susceptibility of the accessions, following a robust protocol previously described with slightly modifications²⁶. Seeds were germinated as previously described²², but the germination temperature for A. tuberculatus was increased to 18°/28°C night/day, while it was 15/25°C for the other two species. Seedlings were treated at same condition of the dose-response described above, but only with the recommend field dose and three times that of thifensulfuron-methyl and imazamox. For both two-doses and dose-response assays, after germination seedlings at similar growth stage were then transplanted into 11 cm square pots (3 liters volume) filled with a standard potting mix (60% silty loam soil, 15% sand, 15% perlite, and 10% peat) and watered daily to maintain the substrate at or near field capacity. Two ALS-inhibiting herbicides were tested: thifensulfuron-methyl was applied at 1x field rate of 6 g a.i. ha⁻¹ (Harmony 50 SX, DuPont[™], 50 g a.i. 100 g^{-1}) plus surfactant 0.3% (DASH[®] HC, BASF, 37.5 g a.i. 100 g^{-1}), imazamox was applied at 1x field rate of 40 g a.i. ha⁻¹ (Tuareg[®], DuPont[™], 40 g a.i. L⁻¹). The experimental layout was a completely randomized design with three replicates (two pots per replicate) and six plants per pot. Each population was treated with six doses of each herbicide (plus an untreated control). All doses were calculated using a geometric progression, ranging from 1/32 to 4-times the recommended field dose. Plants were sprayed at BBCH stage 12-14 (2 to 4 leaf stage). Herbicides were sprayed using a precision bench delivering 300 L ha⁻¹ at a pressure of 215 kPa and speed of 0.75 m s⁻¹, with a boom equipped with three flat-fan (extended range) hydraulic nozzles (TeeJet, 11002). Irrigation

was stopped a few hours before herbicide treatment until 24 h after treatment. Plant survival and shoot fresh weight per pot were recorded 4 weeks after treatment (WAT). Plants were assessed as being dead if they showed no active growth, regardless of color. Survival rates per replicate were expressed as a percentage of the untreated control. The first experiment was conducted outside, in summer 2018. Since one population flowered two weeks after the herbicide treatment, the experiment was repeated in the greenhouse the next year (2019), adding artificial light 2 hours a day.

4.2.4. In field seed predation

Seed predation was monitored using seed cards²⁷, which were prepared using 6 × 4 cm pieces of sandpaper (3M[®], grit 80) lightly sprayed with an aerosol glue (Ferrario, Ripo Spray), to which 30 seeds of each *Amaranthus* species were applied (one card per species). Since half of each seed card surface was occupied by seeds, an average of 25000 seeds m⁻² were placed, that was within the range of *Amaranthus* seedbank in a summer crop²⁸. To avoid vertebrate's interference, seed cards were enclosed in cages made of metal wire (1 cm⁻¹ mesh); a plastic plate on top, stuck on the ground with long nails, protected seed cards from eventual rain. Four cages with three seed cards each (one per *Amaranthus* species), four meters spaced, were placed 20 meters far from borders of each field. Cages were placed within soybean rows, avoiding intentional modification of the crop canopy.

Trials were conducted in 8 sites randomly distributed within two localities of Udine province (North-Eastern Italy), Orsaria (46°02'21.8"N 13°22'53.3"E) and Rivignano (45°52'40.4"N 13°02'24.6"E), during summer 2018. In each site, a conventional tillage field was close to a conservation tillage field. Environmental conditions were the same at the two neighboring sites. All fields were cultivated with soybean following the usual techniques of the adopted soil management: conventional tillage fields were ploughed 40 cm depth, (immediately followed by one or two tills for seedbed preparation), whereas conservation tillage included all techniques characterized by non-inversion of soil for at least 5 years.

Seed cards were placed *in loco* on August 27 and were collected 4 days later, as this period had been previously recognized to be enough to obtain a good predation rate (F. Lami, personal communication). The main arthropod species involved in predation and considered in the present work were carabids belonging to Harpalini tribe: *Harpalus (Pseudoophonus) rufipes* (DeGeer,

1774), *Harpalus (Pseudoophonus) griseus* (Panzer, 1796) and *Harpalus distinguendus* (Duftschmid, 1812), unpublished data).

4.2.5. Statistical analyses

The dose-response data were analyzed using a nonlinear regression analysis based on the log-logistic equation²⁹ Y = C+[(D – C)/[1 + (x/LD₅₀)b] where Y is the fresh weight or survival, C and D are the lower and upper asymptotes at high and zero doses, respectively, LD₅₀ is the dose giving the 50% response, b is the slope, and x the herbicide rate. Doses giving the 50% response, that is, LD₅₀ (based on survival data) and relative standard errors, were calculated using the macro BIOASSAY97. For biological reasons and to improve the estimates of the parameters, the upper and lower asymptotes were forced to 100 and zero, respectively, only for survival data. The data were first analyzed separately as single curves to define slopes and inflection points. Data of the same species, but different accessions, were then regressed together, to verify if they fitted the same model. The complex model was compared with progressively simplified models having common parameters among curves. The lack-of-fit F-test was performed at each step, and the simplification stopped when a significant lack-of-fit occurred (α =0.01).

Plant height growth curve were also analyzed using a log–logistic equation with BIOASSAY97. The equation $H = C+[(D - C)/[1 + (x/H_{50})^b]$ was used, where H is the plant height, function of the growing degree-days (GGD) x, C and D are the lower and upper asymptotes (minimum and maximum height, respectively), H₅₀ is the cumulative thermal unit giving the 50% response and b is the slope. The lower asymptote was fixed to zero, whereas the others were determined. Absolute height growth rate (AGR) was calculated using values from the growth fitted curve, according to equation $AGR=(H_2-H_1)/(X_2-X_1)$, where H_2-H_1 is the difference in height between two sampling time point and X_2-X_1 is the time elapsed between them (expressed in GDD).

4.3. Results and discussion

4.3.1. Phenology and height growth curve

4.3.1.1.Phenology

The main BBCH stages investigated were the initiation of flowering (BBCH 51), the full flowering (BBCH 65) and seed maturation (BBCH 89). Table 2 contains a detailed description of these stages. The description is in agreement with a recently published work that specifically described BBCH scale for monoecious *Amaranthus* species³⁰.

A. hybridus plants of population 17-53 started flowering before all the others, in all sowing dates, with GDD accumulated ranged between 312 and 318. Also *A. retroflexus* plants of population 17-52 initiated to flower sooner with GDD accumulated ranged between 312 and 369, depending on the sowing data. Conversely, *A. tuberculatus* plants from both populations 17-64 and 17-65 initiated flowering later than all and this delay was evident also in the other phenological stages (full flowering and ripe seed), Overall, the cumulative growing degree days necessary to reach each phenological state decreased with later sowing apart from the *A. hybridus* plants of population 11-01. This effect is particularly pronounced for both *A. tuberculatus* populations where the GDD accumulated to reach the full flowering or ripening seed decreased widely at the later sowing data (Table 3). This observation is consistent with short-day species, that flowers in relation to photoperiod^{31,32}.

In all sowing dates, populations collected in agricultural environment (namely, 17-37 and 11-01) had later flowering and maturation compared to that collected in non-agricultural environment, of the same species. Different phenology between agricultural and non-agricultural populations of the same weed species could be related to weed mimicry³³. Weeds tend to adapt to crop phenology, to better exploit the time they have available in the growing season and therefore increase their fitness (e.g. producing more seeds). Having a growing season perfectly compatible to most summer annuals crops, *Amaranthus tuberculatus* wild populations might have a competitive advantage in comparison with non-agricultural biotypes of *A. retroflexus* and *A. hybridus*.

BBCH	Description
51	Beginning of main panicle emergence, inflorescence is visible from above
65	main inflorescence full flowering: anthers and/or stigmas are visible and spread along the whole
89	main inflorescence ripe grain: the utricle of main inflorescence's flowers is darkened, perfectly

Table 2 Description of the phenological growth stages of Amaranthus sp. according to the BBCH scale.

Table 3. Cumulative growing degree days (GDD) necessary to reach three main phenological states: visible inflorescence (BBCH 51), full flowering (BBCH 65) and ripe seed (BBCH 89) for each sowing date, species and population. Values are referred to the mean of four plants-replicates and standard errors are reported in brackets.

Sowing	Species	Population	Inflorescence is	Full flowering	Ripe seed
	A. retroflexus	17-52	350 (0)	495 (0)	688 (0)
		17-37	520 (25)	714 (26)	791 (0)
25 th May	A. hybridus	11-01	521 (60)	707 (18)	1118 (89)
		17-53	318 (0)	495 (0)	791 (0)
	A. tuberculatus	17-64	627 (19)	795 (62)	1030 (0)
		17-65	660 (46)	853 (73)	1030 (0)
	A. retroflexus	17-52	369 (0)	505 (0)	608 (0)
	-	17-37	505 (0)	719 (0)	847 (0)
8 th June	A. hybridus	11-01	411 (0)	719 (0)	993 (0)
		17-53	312 (0)	411 (0)	608 (0)
	A. tuberculatus	17-64	664 (32)	783 (37)	993 (0)
		17-65	664 (32)	783 (37)	993 (0)
	A. retroflexus	17-52	312 (0)	415 (0)	653 (0)
	-	17-37	415 (0)	653 (0)	800 (0)
22 nd June	A. hybridus	11-01	568 (43)	653 (0)	912 (0)
		17-53	312 (0)	415 (0)	653 (0)
	A. tuberculatus	17-64	526 (0)	653 (0)	912 (0)
		17-65	526 (0)	653 (0)	1205 (0)

4.3.1.2.Height analysis

The height of the plants was significantly different among the different *Amaranthus* species and the maximum height for each species remained unchanged at the different sowing dates (table 4). *A. tuberculatus* plants were far the tallest among all, reaching a maximum height of about 3 meters (Table 4). The height of the *A. retroflexus* plants ranged between 95 to 152 cm while that of the *A. hybridus* plants resulted rather different, 53-86 cm and 180-211 cm, for population 17-53 and 11-01 respectively.

The cumulative growing degree day necessary to reach half the maximum height decreased markedly in population 10-11 (*A. hybridus*), 17-64 and 17-65 (*A. tuberculatus*). It is notable that the two populations of different species, collected in non-agricultural environment, had very similar values of H₅₀, even if having very different maximum heights. H₅₀ has already been estimated for *A. tuberculatus*, but time was indicated in weeks after transplant³⁴, making the comparison among studies difficult.

Table 4. Estimated maximum height (C), rate of change (b), inflection point H_{50}) and goodness of fit (residual sum of squares, RSS) from a four-parameter logistic function for A. retroflexus, A. hybridus and A. tuberculatus populations in a common garden experiment. Standard errors are reported in brackets. Maximum values for absolute growth rate are derived from the log-logistic function.

Sowing	Species	Population	C [cm]	b [cm GDD ^{-1]}	H ₅₀	RSS	Maximum AGR
	A. retroflexus	17-52	95 (2)	-5 (0,5)	421 (9)	1022	0,3
25 th		17-37	116 (2)	-6 (0,5)	558 (8)	1861	0,3
	A. hybridus	11-01	180 (13)	-4,5 (0,7)	672 (33)	19380	0,3
May		17-53	53 (2)	-4,6 (0,6)	415 (13)	1192	0,2
	A. tuberculatus	17-64	307 (10)	-4,4 (0,4)	606 (15)	15233	0,6
		17-65	286 (11)	-4,2 (0,4)	621 (18)	16499	0,5
	A. retroflexus	17-52	95 (2)	-5,6 (0,4)	433 (6)	857	0,3
8 th		17-37	142 (4)	-5,1 (0,4)	598 (11)	1743	0,3
	A. hybridus	11-01	211 (11)	-4,4 (0,5)	622 (22)	9495	0,4
June		17-53	65 (1)	-8,2 (0,8)	420 (6)	593	0,3
	A. tuberculatus	17-64	277 (13)	-4,1 (0,4)	594 (21)	14927	0,5
		17-65	297 (13)	-3,9 (0,3)	622 (19)	10086	0,5
	A. retroflexus	17-52	108 (3)	-5,7 (0,5)	402 (8)	1240	0,4
a a nd		17-37	152 (4)	-4,6 (0,3)	504 (9)	1181	0,4
22	A. hybridus	11-01	189 (13)	-3,9 (0,6)	570 (30)	5970	0,3
June		17-53	86 (2)	-5,2 (0,5)	366 (8)	899	0,3
	A. tuberculatus	17-64	296 (10)	-3,9 (0,3)	510 (13)	4808	0,6
		17-65	213 (7)	-4,9 (0,5)	447 (11)	5444	0,6

Maximum values of absolute growth rates (calculated at H₅₀) of *A. retroflexus* and *A. hybridus* were similar, and barely half of that of *A. tuberculatus* populations. Absolute height growth rates for *A. tuberculatus* has been estimated²⁵, but not the maximum value (that is related to H₅₀), therefore a direct comparison across studies is not feasible. Indeed, also previous studies reported *A. tuberculatus* being faster growing than *A. retroflexus*.

Figure 5. A, B, C, left: height growth curve of two A. retroflexus (blue lines), two A. hybridus (violet lines) and two A. tuberculatus (red lines) populations in a common garden experiment. Lines are the response curves predicted from non-linear regression with a four-parameter logistic function. A, B, C, right: absolute growth rate (AGR) derived from the height growth curve fitted equation. Letter refers to three sowing dates: A 25th May, B 8th June, C 22nd June



Post-emergence ALS-inhibiting herbicides should be applied within the 4-true leaves stage of broadleaf weeds, or 3 inches (7.5 cm) if expressed as height, and the application period for optimum control should be adapted accordingly to the fastest-growing species (or biotypes). The height reached by each population when population 17-52 (*A. retroflexus*) is 7 cm tall is reported in Table 5. While for the first sowing (25th May) mean values are equal or lower than 7 cm, for the next sowings the values increased. In particular, *Amaranthus tuberculatus* populations were much

taller that the other populations. Absolute growing rates, calculated at the same timepoints are comparable with those previously observed by other authors²⁵.

In this study, results might be influenced by experimental conditions. The maximum plant height, at least that of the bigger plants, could be limited by the size of pots, that was equal for all. Real temperature aboveground might be different than that of the soil inside the pots, leading to different cumulative growing degree days. Basal temperature might vary among species and/or population, while a constant value was used for GDD estimation. Similarly, the formula did not consider eventual ceiling temperatures. The very high maximum values of absolute height growth rates observed in this study could be a result of the constant availability of water during the experiment. After emergence, seedlings were chosen randomly, among the bigger and healthier available in each pot: this could have selected fast-growing sub-populations.

Table 5. Comparison of height and absolute growing rates among populations, estimated from the log-logistic curve and its derivative, respectively. Height of population 17-52 was fixed to 7 cm and the cumulative growing degree days necessary to reach this height was obtained from the log-logistic equation, for all sowing dates. This value was then used to report the corresponding height and absolute growing rate for each population. Populations reached the reported values after 257 GDD for the first sowing, 274 GDD for the second, and 252 for the last sowing. H refers to height (cm) and AGR to absolute growth rate (cm GDD⁻¹).

sowing date	1	17-52		17-37		11-01		17-53		17-64		17-65	
coming date	Н	AGR	Н	AGR	Н	AGR	Н	AGR	Н	AGR	Н	AGR	
25 th May	7	0,12	1	0,02	2	0,04	5	0,08	7	0,11	7	0,10	
8 th June	7	0,12	3	0,04	6	0,08	2	0,05	11	0,15	11	0,15	
22 nd June	7	0,14	6	0,10	8	0,11	11	0,18	18	0,25	12	0,21	

4.3.2. Dose-response experiments

In the outside experiments, LD_{50} values for imazamox were at least four times lower than the recommended field rate (corresponding to 40 g a.i. ha⁻¹), with the exception for population 17-53 for which the LD_{50} was higher 22.2 g a.i. ha⁻¹ (Table 6). Similarly, the LD_{50} values for thifensulfuron-methyl were at least half the recommended rate of 6 g a.i. ha⁻¹, with the exception for population 17-53.

It was not possible to fit the data of the fresh weight into the logistic equation because yet at one fourth of imazamox or thifensulfuron-methyl field rate 90% fresh weight reduction was recorded for most accessions, confirming the high susceptibility of these accessions to both herbicides. The unique exception was population 17-53 (*A. hybridus*), that reached 90% fresh weight reduction at the half of imazamox field rate and at two-times the thifensulfuron-methyl field rate (data not shown).

Population 17-53 was collected within a city park in Rome, where, very likely, it has never been subjected to ALS herbicides selective pressure. The high LD₅₀ values and the low fresh weight reduction observed might be explained by the fact that this population was the most early-flowering among all, as shown also by the phenology experiment. In fact, it started flowering two weeks after herbicide application, whereas none of the other populations was flowering at the end of the experiment.

Greenhouse experiments confirmed the trend of outside experiments, even if absolute LD_{50} values were generally lower and weight reduction higher. Population 17-53 partially conformed to the other populations, but still flowered before that the survival and fresh weight were recorded.

An interesting observation, from a weed management perspective, is that plants survived to recommended field rates had different size, depending on the species. Even if standardized fresh weight of *A. tuberculatus* survivors was similarly low as the other species, the absolute size of these plant was bigger.

Table 6. Effect of imazamox on survival rate of two A. retroflexus, two A. hybridus and two A. tuberculatus populations, data elaborated by the log-logistic model on the dose-response experiments. Slope of curve and LD_{50} are reported, separated by experimental set-up (outside vs greenhouse). LD_{50} is the herbicide rate (g a.i. ha⁻¹) causing 50% reduction in survival rate; standard errors are given in brackets. Curves belonging to the same species were regressed together, if the lack-of-fit test allowed to do so, and resulting slope and/or LD_{50} are reported.

year	рор	slope	LD ₅₀	species	slope	LD ₅₀
	17-52	4,9 (0,7)	6,9 (0,3)	A. retroflexus	4,8 (0,4)	7,1 (0,2)
de)	17-37	4,6 (0,5)	7,2 (0,3)			
utsi	11-01	4,4 (0,7)	7,6 (0,4)	A. hybridus	4,7 (0,6)	7,7 (0,3)
8 (0	17-53	6,2 (2,3)	21,9 (0,9)			22,2 (0,8)
201	17-64	3,4 (1,0)	9,8 (0,8)	A. tuberculatus	3,2 (0,5)	10,7 (0,5)
	17-65	3,2 (0,3)	11,5 (0,3)			
(ə	17-52	1,8 (0,3)	5,8 (0,7)	A. retroflexus	1,8 (0,2)	5,8 (0,4)
onsi	17-37	1,8 (0,2)	5,8 (0,6)			
enh	11-01	1,9 (0,3)	4,7 (0,5)	A. hybridus	2,2 (0,3)	4,5 (0,4)
gre	17-53	2,7 (0,5)	11,4 (1,0)			11,5 (1,1)
19 (17-64	2,4 (0,4)	5,1 (0,4)	A. tuberculatus	2,4 (0,3)	5,1 (0,3)
20	17-65	2,4 (0,4)	5,2 (0,4)			

Table 7. Effect of thifensulfuron-methyl on survival rate of two A. retroflexus, two A. hybridus and two A. tuberculatus populations, data elaborated by the log-logistic model on the dose-response experiments. Slope of curve and LD_{50} are reported, separated by experimental set-up (outside vs greenhouse). LD_{50} is the herbicide rate (g a.i. ha⁻¹) causing 50% reduction in survival rate; standard errors are given in brackets. Curves belonging to the same species were regressed together, if the lack-of-fit test allowed to do so, and resulting slope and/or LD_{50} are reported.

year	рор	slope	LD ₅₀	species	slope	LD ₅₀
	17-52	2,7 (0,6)	1,7 (0,1)	A. retroflexus	2,2 (0,3)	1,8 (0,1)
de)	17-37	1,9 (0,3)	1,9 (0,2)			
utsi	11-01	2,2 (0,7)	1,8 (0,3)	A. hybridus	2,3 (0,4)	1,8 (0,2)
8 (0	17-53	2,5 (0,5)	6,3 (0,6)			6,3 (0,8)
201	17-64	1,5 (0,2)	2,9 (0,3)	A. tuberculatus	1,4 (0,2)	3,0 (0,3)
	17-65	1,3 (0,2)	3,2 (0,4)			
(e	17-52	2,5 (0,6)	0,8 (0,1)	A. retroflexus	1,7 (0,2)	0,9 (0,1)
onso	17-37	1,5 (0,3)	0,9 (0,1)			
enh	11-01	1,4 (0,2)	0,6 (0,1)	A. hybridus		
Bre	17-53	5,1 (0,6)	3,9 (0,1)			
19 (17-64	1,6 (0,3)	0,9 (0,1)	A. tuberculatus	1,2 (0,2)	0,9 (0,1)
20	17-65	0,9 (0,2)	0,8 (0,2)			
Chapter IV: phenology, height curve, ALS dose-response and seed predation of three Amaranthus species

Figure 6 Dose-response curves of two A. retroflexus (blue lines), two A. hybridus (violet lines) and two A. tuberculatus (red lines) populations to imazamox (A, C) and thifensulfuron-methyl (B, D). Survival data were analyzed using the log-logistic model, lines are the response curves predicted from non-linear regression. A and B refer to the experiment conducted outside (2018), whereas C and D to the experiment conducted in the greenhouse (2019).



Figure 7. Dose-response curves of two A. retroflexus (blue lines), two A. hybridus (violet lines) and two A. tuberculatus (red lines) populations to imazamox (A, C) and thifensulfuron-methyl (B, D). Fresh weight data expressed as a percentage of the fresh weight of the un-treated control. A and B refer to the experiment conducted outside (2018), whereas C and D to the experiment conducted in the greenhouse (2019). Note that 20 and 3 g a.i. ha⁻¹ are half the recommended field doses of imazamox and thifensulfuron-methyl, respectively.



Chapter IV: phenology, height curve, ALS dose-response and seed predation of three Amaranthus species

4.3.3. In field seed predation

After three days of seed card exposure, the mean field predation was 67%. No differences were found (t-test, α =0.05) either between treatments (conventional or conservative fields) or among species (*Amaranthus retroflexus, Amaranthus hybridus* and *Amaranthus tuberculatus*). This result is intriguing because it clearly indicates that carabids do have the potential to mitigate the expansion of an invasive exotic weed species like *Amaranthus tuberculatus*, even if they were not used to that feed. Having found no difference in predation between conventional and no-till fields was quite surprising, but not completely. First studies on this issue showed that predation in conservation tillage was higher than on conventional tillage, but a more recent study showed no differences among tillage management³⁵. Research is ongoing on this issue, and some experiments suggested that carabids activity and seed predation could be affected also by the size/perimeter rate of the fields (F. Lami, personal communication).

Even if predation of *Amaranthus tuberculatus* seeds were predated the same of the other tested *Amaranthus* species in experimental conditions, there is no evidence that carabids can effectively have access to *A. tuberculatus* seeds all year round. This is because seeds of *Amaranthus retroflexus* and *Amaranthus hybridus* mature in summer, while the activity of the carabids is high. Furthermore, mature seeds immediately drop from the plants. Instead, *Amaranthus tuberculatus* seeds mature in October, when carabids are much less active. Furthermore, mature seeds of *A. tuberculatus* do no easily drop from the plant, but they will be available only after crop harvesting. Plowing the land immediately after crop harvesting would limit even more the time available for predation of new seeds. Instead, conservation tillage practices would allow a longer predation period.

Some of the possible biases of using seed cards to measure predation are³⁶: 1) some predators may avoid the exclusion cages, even if their size would allow them to enter 2) glued seeds could result difficult to remove to some predators 3) seeds are easily available on a flat -easily accessible- surface. However, all these issues should be considered as systematic and would not challenge the comparisons between the treatments.

111

4.4. Conclusion

Phenology varied a lot among populations. *Amaranthus retroflexus* was the earliest flowering and maturing species, whereas *Amaranthus tuberculatus* the latest. The two *Amaranthus hybridus* populations flowered and matured very differently, one similarly to *A. retroflexus*, while the other later. Therefore, flowering overlapping between *A. retroflexus* and *A. tuberculatus* is not likely. Instead, partial flowering overlapping is likely to occur between *A. retroflexus* and *A. hybridus*, and among *A. hybridus* and *A. tuberculatus*.

A. tuberculatus grew in height two times faster than the other two species, therefore, if herbicide recommendations are based on *Amaranthus* height, *A. tuberculatus* would be the target species to define herbicide rates and timing in case of sympatry with other Amaranths. Furthermore, the herbicide application windows might be shortened by the presence of *A. tuberculatus*.

Similar susceptibility to ALS-inhibiting herbicides was found among populations. 90% weight loss was caused by 10 and 1.5 g a.i. ha⁻¹ of imazamox and thifensulfuron-methyl, respectively, in all populations. Notably, a few plants of *A. tuberculatus* survived to two- and four-fold the recommended field dose of thifensulfuron-methyl. Survivors of *A. tuberculatus* might have a competitive advantage in comparison to eventual survivors of *A. retroflexus* and *A. hybridus*, because of faster growing rates and longer growing season.

Post dispersal seed predation among species was not different, either between treatments or among species. Due to the delayed maturation of *A. tuberculatus* compared to the other two species, it is likely that conventional tillage reduces post-dispersal seed predation of this species, because of seed burying.

Amaranthus is unique example of genus with more than ten species invading the same agricultural habitats. This is interesting for weed management, but also for ecology and evolution. All *Amaranthus* species have C4 metabolism and therefore could be favored in the long term, climate-changing perspective. Consequently, their frequency within summer crops could increase in the near future, and the deep knowledge of their biology will be of extreme help for effective control of their expansion. Among all *Amaranthus* species, the dioecious ones will be -very likely- favored. In united states, *Amaranthus tuberculatus* has gone from virtual anonymity to become one of the most significant troublesome weed¹⁰ and it apparently undergo the same fate in Europe. Its

112

Chapter IV: phenology, height curve, ALS dose-response and seed predation of three Amaranthus species

presence must be readily ascertained, and all control tools should be implemented to avoid its expansion.

4.5. Bibliography

- 1 Iamonico D, Taxonomic revision of the genus Amaranthus (Amaranthaceae) in Italy, PHYTOTAXA **199**:001–084 (2015).
- 2 Burton JD, Chandi A, York AC, Jordan DL, Whitaker JR, Milla-Lewis SR, et al., Interference of Selected Palmer Amaranth (Amaranthus palmeri) Biotypes in Soybean (Glycine max), Int J Agron 2012:1–7 (2012).
- 3 Steckel LE and Sprague CL, Common waterhemp (Amaranthus rudis) interference in corn, Weed Sci **52**:359–364 (2004).
- 4 Ma X, Wu H, Jiang W, Ma Y, and Ma Y, Interference between redroot pigweed (Amaranthus retroflexus L.) and cotton (Gossypium hirsutum L.): growth analysis, PLoS One 10:1-18 (2015).
- 5 Silva BP, Alves PLCA, and Nepomuceno MP, Relative Competitiveness between Industrial Tomato and Slender Amaranth, J Agric Sci 5 (2013).
- 6 Seyed Hadi MH, Competitive effects of redroot pigweed (Amaranthus retroflexus) and lambsquarter (Chenopodium album) on potato, Sci Res Essays 7:2781–2787 (2012).
- 7 Heap I, Herbicide Resistant Weeds by Species and Site of Action, Int Surv Herbic Resist Weeds, 2019. http://weedscience.org/Summary/SpeciesbySOATable.aspx [accessed 10 July 2019].
- 8 Wychen V, Survey of the most common and troublesome weeds in broadleaf crops, fruits & vegetables in the united states and canada, 2016. http://wssa.net/wp-content/uploads/2016-Weed-Survey Broadleaf-crops.xlsx [accessed 10 July 2019].
- 9 Dellaferrera I, Cortés E, Panigo E, De Prado R, Christoffoleti P, and Perreta M, First report of Amaranthus hybridus with multiple resistance to 2,4-D, dicamba, and glyphosate, Agronomy 8:140 (2018).
- 10 Trucco F, Tatum T, Rayburn AL, and Tranel PJ, Out of the swamp: unidirectional hybridization with weedy species may explain the prevalence of Amaranthus tuberculatus as a weed, New Phytol **184**:819–827 (2009).
- Liu J, Davis AS, and Tranel PJ, Pollen Biology and Dispersal Dynamics in Waterhemp (Amaranthus 11 tuberculatus), Weed Sci 60:416–422 (2012).
- 12 Pollen viability and longevity : practical, ecological and evolutionary implications, (1999).
- 13 Trucco F, Jeschke MR, Rayburn AL, and Tranel PJ, Amaranthus hybridus can be pollinated frequently

by A. tuberculatus under field conditions, Heredity (Edinb) 94:64-70 (2005).

- 14 Ricciardi A, Invasive Species, Encyclopedia of Sustainability Science and Technology (ESST), Springer US, New York (2012).
- Kulkarni SS, Dosdall LM, and Willenborg CJ, The Role of Ground Beetles (Coleoptera: Carabidae) in
 Weed Seed Consumption: A Review, Weed Sci 63:355–376 (2015).
- 16 Menalled FD, Marino PC, Renner KA, and Landis DA, Post-dispersal weed seed predation in Michigan crop fields as a function of agricultural landscape structure, Agric Ecosyst Environ 77:193–202 (2000).
- 17 Gallandt ER, Molloy T, Lynch RP, and Drummond FA, Effect of cover-cropping systems on invertebrate seed predation, Weed Sci **53**:69–76 (2005).
- 18 Westerman PR, Liebman M, Menalled FD, Heggenstaller AH, Hartzler RG, and Dixon PM, Are many little hammers effective? Velvetleaf (Abutilon theophrasti) population dynamics in two- and fouryear crop rotation systems, Weed Sci **53**:382–392 (2005).
- 19 Kulkarni SS, Dosdall LM, Spence JR, and Willenborg CJ, Brassicaceous Weed Seed Predation by Ground Beetles (Coleoptera: Carabidae), Weed Sci **64**:294–302 (2016).
- Honek A, Martinkova Z, and Jarosik V, Ground beetles (Carabidae) as seed predators, Eur J Entomol
 100:531–544 (2003).
- 21 White SS, Renner KA, Menalled FD, and Landis DA, Feeding Preferences of Weed Seed Predators and Effect on Weed Emergence, Weed Sci **55**:606–612 (2007).
- 22 Scarabel L, Varotto S, and Sattin M, A European biotype of Amaranthus retroflexus cross-resistant to ALS inhibitors and response to alternative herbicides, Weed Res **47**:527–533 (2007).
- Regional agency for environmental protection of Veneto (ARPAV), Dati meteorologici ultimi anni,
 2019. https://www.arpa.veneto.it/bollettini/storico/Mappa_2019_TEMP.htm [accessed 25 July
 2019].
- Gilmore EC and Rogers JS, Heat Units as a Method of Measuring Maturity in Corn, Agron J 50:611 (1958).
- Horak MJ and Loughin TM, Growth analysis of four Amaranthus species, Weed Sci 48:347–355
 (2000).
- 26 Panozzo S, Scarabel L, Collavo A, and Sattin M, Protocols for robust herbicide resistance testing in

different weed species, J Vis Exp:e52923-e52923 (2015).

- 27 Westerman PR, Hofman A, Vet LEM, and Van Der Werf W, Relative importance of vertebrates and invertebrates in epigeaic weed seed predation in organic cereal fields, Agric Ecosyst Environ **95**:417– 425 (2003).
- 28 Roham R, Akbari N, Noghabi MA, Eisvand HR, and Yaghubi M, Spatial relationships between weed seed bank and population and their distribution models in sugar beet crop (Beta vulgaris), J Sugar Beet 28:93–102 (2013).
- Seefeldt SS, Jensen JE, and Fuerst EP, Log-Logistic Analysis of Herbicide Dose-Response
 Relationships, Weed Technol 9:218–227 (1995).
- 30 Martínez-Núñez M, Ruiz-Rivas M, Vera-Hernández PF, Bernal-Muñoz R, Luna-Suárez S, and Rosas-Cárdenas FF, The phenological growth stages of different amaranth species grown in restricted spaces based in BBCH code, South African J Bot **124**:436–443, South African Association of Botanists (2019).
- 31 Huang JZ, Shrestha A, Tollenaar M, Deen W, Rahimian H, and Swanton CJ, Effects of photoperiod on the phenological development of redroot pigweed Effects of photoperiod on the phenological development of redroot pigweed (Amaranthus retroflexus L.) (2000).
- Wu C and Owen MDK, When Is the Best Time to Emerge : Reproductive Phenology and Success of
 Natural Common Waterhemp (Amaranthus rudis) Cohorts in the Midwest United States ?, 107–117
 (2019).
- York N and Garden B, Crop Mimicry in Weeds Author (s): Spencer C. H. Barrett Published by :
 Springer on behalf of New York Botanical Garden Press Stable URL :
 http://www.jstor.org/stable/4254500 Crop Mimicry in Weeds1, 255–282 (2016).
- 34 Heneghan JM and Johnson WG, The Growth and Development of Five Waterhemp (Amaranthus tuberculatus) Populations in a Common Garden, Weed Sci **65**:247–255 (2017).
- Laat R Van Der, Owen MDK, Liebman M, Leon RG, Laat R Van Der, Owen MDK, *et al.*, Postdispersal
 Weed Seed Predation and Invertebrate Activity Density in Three Tillage Regimes Postdispersal Weed
 Seed Predation and Invertebrate Activity Density in Three Tillage Regimes, 828–838.
- 36 Shuler RE, Ditommaso A, Losey JE, Mohler CL, Shuler RE, Ditommaso A, et al., Postdispersal Weed Seed Predation Is Affected by Experimental Substrate Postdispersal Weed Seed Predation Is Affected by Experimental Substrate, 889–895 (2008).

Chapter V

Latest findings and future perspectives

5.1. Introduction

In this Chapter, three experiments -not directly linked each other- will be considered. These experiments were designed to answer specific questions that emerged during the PhD project, although they have not been completely developed yet. The first experiment concerned the findings of the first suspected ALS resistant *Amaranthus palmeri* outside its native range, the second experiment focused on resistance pattern associated with point mutation at codon 376 of the ALS gene and the last experiment tried to elucidate the resistance mechanism suspected to be NTSR in an *Amaranthus tuberculatus* population.

Each experiment will be briefly introduced in the next paragraphs. Materials and methods will be described together, while results/discussion and conclusion will be discussed separately.

5.1.1. Presence of Amaranthus palmeri in Italy

Amaranthus palmeri is widely recognized as the most troublesome weed in broadleaf crop and one of the most prone to evolve herbicide resistance. A. palmeri is a dioecious species that has evolved resistance to eight sites of action¹ (HRAC classification, alphabetic order, common acronym): B (inhibition of acetolactate synthase, ALS), C1 (inhibition of photosynthesis at photosystem II, PSII, triazine), E (inhibition of protoporphyrinogen oxidase, PPO), F2 (inhibition of 4-hydroxyphenyl-pyruvate-dioxygenase, HPPD), G (inhibition of EPSP synthase, EPSP), K1 (inhibition of microtubule assembly), K3 (inhibition of very long chain fatty acid -VLCFAbiosynthesis) and O(synthetic auxins). Dioecious species are prone to evolve different resistance mechanisms, therefore multiple resistance is more common among them. A. palmeri evolved multiple resistance up to five sites of action¹ (B+C1+F2+G+O and B+E+G+K1+K3) and the management of these populations is certainly challenging, because of the low number of alternative chemicals. In North America (the native range of A. palmeri), where it is widespread, it represents a treat to many agricultural systems. Recently, herbicide resistant A. palmeri has been found in Israel¹, Argentina² and Brazil³. Early detection of herbicide resistance and proper integrated weed management are essential to avoid the spread of resistance as well as the control of the use of certified seeds.

Amaranthus palmeri was found for the first time in Italy in October 2014, along a roadside in Ravenna (North Eastern Italy) and it was recorded as casual alien. In 2018, plants of *A. palmeri* not

119

adequately controlled by ALS inhibitors were found in a soybean field near Padova and seeds were collected and used in the experiment.

The aim of this experiment was to confirm the suspected ALS resistance, define the resistance mechanism involved and evaluate alternative herbicides to control this *A. palmeri* population.

5.1.2. Resistance pattern associated to the mutant ALS allele at codon 376

As discussed in Chapter II, three *A. retroflexus* populations were found resistant to thifensulfuronmethyl and susceptible to imazamox. Plants resistant to thifensulfuron-methyl had the point mutation at codon 376 of the ALS gene. This resistance pattern was in apparent disagreement with the current bibliography¹, in particular if referred to Amaranths^{4,5,6}, because mutation 376 is normally described as endowing cross resistance to sulfonilureas and imidazolinones. According to bibliography, most resistance confirmation experiments were done with imazethapyr, and therefore the resulting cross-resistance pattern might be biased by the choice of this specific imidazolinone herbicide.

To test the hypothesis that this specific mutation confers resistance to imazethapyr, but not to imazamox, four weed populations, containing 376-mutated plants, were treated with imazamox and imazethapyr. To verify if this hypothesis can also be extended to another weed species, the assay was conducted on *A. retroflexus* (three populations) as well as on the monocot species *Sorghum halepense* (one population). These two species are well controlled by both imazethapyr and imazamox, according to the main herbicide formulation labels.

5.1.3. Different mechanism of resistance to ALS inhibitors in Amaranthus tuberculatus

As mentioned in Chapters I and III, *Amaranthus tuberculatus* is the most common and troublesome weed in soybean and has already evolved resistance to seven sites of action (*cf*. Chapter I and II). The vast majority of resistant cases to ALS inhibitors reported to date are due to mutant ALS alleles, especially in dicot weed species. Only some cases of NTSR to ALS inhibitors have been reported in dicots weed species^{7,8,9}, while it is more frequent in monocot weeds¹⁰. TSR is easier to detect through DNA-based techniques respect to NTSR, that instead requires in vivo herbicide metabolism experiments. However, to date, participation in non-target herbicide resistance has been well established for only four gene families: P450s, GSTs, glycosyltransferases and ABC transporters¹¹. Among them, the most investigated is the enhanced metabolism of herbicides mediated by cytochrome P450, probably because its activity can be easily reversed and

observed using CYP450 inhibitors¹²,¹³. A well-known and the most used P450-inhibiting molecule is the insecticide malathion, an insecticide.

A. tuberculatus population 17-66, resulted highly resistant to thifensulfuron-methyl and the resistance mechanism involved cannot be attributed only to TSR given that 85% of the resistant plants had no mutated ALS allele (*cf.* Chapter III). In order to assess the involvement of cytochrome P450 monooxygenase in thifensulfuron-methyl resistance, a bioassay at whole plant level with the use of malathion was performed on this *A. tuberculatus* population. Furthermore, a bioassay to evaluate the likely cross resistance of this population to imazethapyr was conducted.

5.2. Materials and methods

5.2.1. Plant material

All the *Amaranthus* populations used in this study (reported in Table 1) were already tested for herbicide resistance during this PhD thesis, except for *A. palmeri* population 18-100. *A. retroflexus* populations were resistant to thifensulfuron methyl, but not to imazamox, and had mutation Glu₃₇₆Asp of ALS gene (*cf.* Chapter II). Population 17-66 (*A. tuberculatus*) was found to be resistant to thifensulfuron-methyl, but not to imazamox, and no known endowing-resistance mutation was found along the whole ALS gene, except for 15% of resistant plants, having point mutation 574 (*cf.* Chapter III). *A. palmeri* population 18-100 was found in a soybean field in North Easter Italy (GPS:45°34'32.3"N 11°54'43.9"E) where poor control with ALS herbicides was reported. Seeds from a number of mature plants were collected, air dried, cleaned and used for herbicide screening. The *Sorghum halepense* population 08-16H was reported to be resistant to nicosulfuron, but susceptible to imazamox, and was heterozygous for mutation Glu₃₇₆Asp of ALS gene¹⁴.

Table 4. Weed species, population codes, known resistance pattern and point mutation of each population involved in this study. SU (sulfonilureas: thifensulfuron-methyl for Amaranthus spp. and nicosulfuron for Sorghum halepense).

Weed species		Population	Imazamox	SU	Mutation
	retroflexus	10-11 R-L	S	R	Glu ₃₇₆ Asp
Amaranthus	retroflexus	10-12 L	S	R	Glu ₃₇₆ Asp
	retroflexus	17-56 R	S	R	Glu ₃₇₆ Asp
	retroflexus	17-52	S	S	No
	tuberculatus	17-66	S	R	No
	tuberculatus	17-65	S	S	No
	palmeri	18-100	-	-	-
Sorghum	halepense	08-16H	S	R	Glu ₃₇₆ Asp
	halepense	08-19SH	S	S	No

5.2.2. Whole-plant herbicide sensitivity assessment

Seed germination of the *S. halepense* seeds were done following a previously described protocols¹⁴, while for *Amaranthus* spp. the seed germination protocol was described in Chapter II ¹⁵. Seedlings growth and herbicide treatment were done following an established and robust protocol¹⁶. Experimental layout was a complete randomized design with two replicates (trays). Twenty seedlings per population, at very similar growth stage, were transplanted into plastic trays (325x265x95 mm) with a standard potting mix (60% silty loam soil, 15% sand, 15% perlite and 10% peat) and watered daily as required. Just prior to treatment, plants of each pot were counted. Plants were treated at 12-14 BBCH Scale¹⁷. ALS-inhibitor herbicides field rates: thifensulfuronmethyl was applied at 6 g a.i. ha⁻¹ (Harmony 50 SX, DuPontTM, 50 g a.i. 100 g⁻¹), imazamox was applied at 40 g a.i. ha⁻¹ (Tuareg[®], DuPontTM, 40 g a.i. L⁻¹), imazethapyr was applied at 35 g a.i. ha⁻¹ (Pursuit[®] 240, BASF, 240 g a.i. L⁻¹). Alternative control herbicides field rates: glyphosate was applied at 480 g a.i. ha⁻¹ (Roundup Platinum[®], Monsanto, 480 g a.i. L⁻¹), metribuzin was applied at 175 g a.i. ha⁻¹ (Feinzin[®] 70 DF, Adama, 70 g a.i. 100 g⁻¹), bentazon was applied at 870 g a.i. ha⁻¹ (Basagran[®] SG, Basf, 87 g a.i. 100 g⁻¹). The three experimental protocols were summarized in Table 2. All experiments were conducted in greenhouse and the first was repeated twice.

Table 5. Species, population code, herbicides and herbicides doses used in the three experiments. Thif (thifensulfuron-methyl); Mala + thif (thifensulfuron-methyl plus a pretreatment with malathion); Gly (glyphosate); Met (metribuzin); Ben (bentazon). 1x and 3x are the recommended field dose and three-times that, respectively.

Exp	Weed species	Population	Imazethapyr	Imazamox	Thif	Mala	Gly	Met	Ben
1	Amaranthus palmeri	18-100	-	1x-3x	1x-	-	1x	1x	1x
	Amaranthus	17-65	-	1x-3x	1x-	-	1x	1x	1x
2	Sorghum halepense	08-16H	1x-3x	1x-3x	-	-	-	-	-
		08-19SH	1x-3x	1x-3x	-	-	-	-	-
		10-11 R-L	1x-3x	1x-3x	-	-	-	-	-
	Amaranthus retroflexus	10-12 L	1x-3x	1x-3x	-	-	-	-	-
		17-56 R	1x-3x	1x-3x	-	-	-	-	-
		17-52	1x-3x	1x-3x	-	-	-	-	-
3	Amaranthus	17-66	1x	1x-3x	1x-	1x-3x	-	-	-
	tuberculatus	17-65	1x	1x-3x	1x-	1x-3x	-	-	-

A. palmeri plants were treated at the recommended field rate (1x) and three times that (3x) with ALS-inhibitors and only at field rate with alternative herbicides, along with recommended surfactants (experiment 1).

Plants having the mutant ALS allele at codon 376 were treated with imazethapyr and imazamox at the recommended field rate (1x) and three times that (3x) (experiment 2).

For cytochrome P450 inhibition experiment, *A. tuberculatus* plants were sprayed with malathion at 1140 g a.i. ha⁻¹ (laboratory sample, 570 g L^{-1}); two hours later, the same plants were sprayed with thifensulfuron-methyl at the recommended field rate (1x) and three times that (3x) (experiment 3).

For all experiments, agrochemicals were applied using a precision bench sprayer delivering 300 L ha⁻¹ at a pressure of 215 kPa and speed of about 0.75 m s⁻¹, with a boom equipped with three flatfan (extended range) hydraulic nozzles (Teejet, 11002). Four weeks after herbicide application, the number of surviving plants and the visual estimation of their biomass (VEB) were assessed. The VEB scores, ranging from 10 (for plants not affected by the herbicide compared to the untreated control) to 0 (when the plants were clearly dead, sensitive), were given to each treated tray. For experiment 3, also fresh weight was recorded. On the basis of herbicide efficacy, the accessions were ascribed to four categories as follows: susceptible (S) if survivors were less than 5% at 1x rate; moderately resistant (MR) if survivors were between 5% and 20% at 1x rate; resistant (R) if survivors were more than 20% at 1x rate; highly resistant (HR) if survivors were more than 20% at 1x rate and more than 10% at 3x rate. Greenhouse temperature varied between 15 and 20 °C and from 25 to 34 °C, during the night and day, respectively. Standard deviation (SD) was calculated for each data mean. DNA was extracted from five plants of *A. palmeri* survived to thifensulfuronmethyl 1x and ALS gene was PCR amplified following the protocol and primers used for *A. tuberculatus* (described in Chapter II).

5.3. Results and discussion

5.3.1. Confirmation of ALS-resistant *Amaranthus palmeri* in Italy

A. palmeri population 18-100 resulted highly cross resistant to thifensulfuron-methyl and imazamox at both the recommended field rate and the higher rate tested. The survival rates ranged from 81 to 82% and from 100 to 95% for imazamox and thifensulfuron-methyl, respectively. The visual estimation biomass of the ALS-treated plants of this population were comparable to the non-treated control plants (data not shown), indicating a negligible effect of herbicides on them. In four out of five plants one mutant ALS allele (tryptophan to leucine substitution) at codon 574 of the ALS gene was identified. This mutation is known to confer broad spectrum resistance to ALS inhibitors. Therefore, the main resistance mechanism involved is target-site mediated. In contrast, this accession was perfectly controlled with glyphosate and metribuzin, whereas a poor control was observed with bentazon at the Italian recommended field rate (1x = 870 g a.i. ha⁻¹). Since *A. palmeri* was an almost unknown weed in Italy, no susceptible accession was found to be used in the assay. Therefore the A. tuberculatus population 17-65 was used as susceptible control and was fully controlled by all herbicides. This is the first report of herbicide resistant Amaranthus palmeri outside its native range (North America) and it should be carefully managed. Glyphosate and metribuzin are still effective to control this ALS-resistant population in the field, while bentazon failed to control it.

5.3.2. Resistance pattern of 376-mutated plants

Imazamox showed an efficient control of the mutant ALS plants of all tested populations of both species, *A. retroflexus* and *S. halepense*. Only some survivors were observed for population 08-16H at 1x dose while no plants were survived at the higher dose. Instead, imazethapyr failed to control them even at the higher dose tested. The initial hypothesis that point mutation 376 confers resistance to imazethapyr, but not to imazamox, is therefore confirmed in two species.

The reason of this unexpected different efficacy of imazamox and imazethapyr on 376-mutated plants might be related to the slightly different chemical structure of these two herbicides. Imazamox (5-ethyl-2-(4-methyl-5-oxo-4-propan-2-yl-1H-imidazol-2-yl)pyridine-3-carboxylic acid) has an additional methoxy group respect to imazethapyr (5-(methoxymethyl)-2-(4-methyl-5-oxo-4-propan-2-yl-1H-imidazol-2-yl)pyridine-3-carboxylic acid). This methoxy might interact with the

125

glutamic acid ($C_5H_9NO_4$) of Asp₃₇₆Glu mutated enzyme, but not with the wild type residue (aspartic acid, $C_4H_7NO_4$).

Indeed, results should be confirmed using a wider range of species and including *in vitro* ALS activity assays. However, these results have highlighted that the generalization on the cross-resistance patterns to ALS herbicides endowed by specific *ALS* mutations cannot be based on response to one or two herbicides from a particular ALS herbicide chemistry. When a new mutation or substitution is described, multiple molecules of the same chemical family should be tested at the same time, choosing among the ones that the plant might have experienced. The detailed knowledge of resistance pattern associated with specific point mutations would be useful, for example, to easily purify populations with different resistance patterns/mutations.

Table 6. Survival rates of each population to different herbicide treatments, in the three experiments. Thif(thifensulfuron-methyl); Mala + thif (thifensulfuron-methyl plus a pretreatment with malathion) Gly (glyphosate); Met (metribuzin); Ben (bentazon). For each herbicide treatment, 1x and 3x are reported, according to the scheme shown in Table 1. Standard deviation of means is reported in brackets (if no standard deviation is indicated, it is equal to zero).

ехр	Species	population	imazethapyr	imazamox	thif	mala + thif	gly	met	ben
1	AP	18-100	-	81(12)-82(6)	100-95(6)	-	0	4(6)	89(9)
	AT	17-65	-	0-0	0-0	-	0	0	0
2	SH	08-16H	83(4)-10(14)	11(7)-0	-	-	-	-	-
		08-19SH	8(4)-0	0-0	-	-	-	-	-
		10-11 R-L	100-71(15)	0-0	-	-	-	-	-
	AR	10-12 L	93(1)-57(10)	0-0	-	-	-	-	-
		17-56 R	84(2)-61(25)	0-0	-	-	-	-	-
		17-52	0-0	0-0	-	-	-	-	-
3	AT	17-66	78(6)	24(15)-12(8)	88(18)-83(11)	95(7)-77(11)	0	11(7)	29(6)
		17-65	0	0-0	15-13(4)	3(4)-3(4)	0	0	0

5.3.3. Mechanism of resistance to ALS inhibitors in Amaranthus tuberculatus

Only 24% of plants of *Amaranthus tuberculatus* population 17-66 survived at the recommended field dose of imazamox, confirming the results obtained in Chapter III. Resistance to

thifensulfuron-methyl, instead, was a lot higher (more than 80%), with comparable values at the recommended field dose and three-times that (Table 3). Furthermore, no differences were found in survival rates between plants treated with thifensulfuron-methyl alone and plants pre-treated with malathion, at both thifensulfuron-methyl doses (Table 3). Treatment with malathion alone had no effect on fresh weight (data not shown), but plants treated with thifensulfuron-methyl alone or both malathion and thifensulfuron-methyl had a fresh weight loss of about 50%, with no difference between 1x and 3x doses (data not shown). Resistance to imazethapyr was also similar to that of thifensulfuron-methyl (78%), but fresh weight loss was higher (about 60%, data not shown).

The results obtained are not compatible with cytochrome P450 metabolic resistance given that no significant effect on survival and fresh weight has been registered following malathion pre-treatment and thifensulfuron-methyl. The malathion dose used in others works ranged from 400¹⁸ to 1000¹⁹, up to 2000²⁰ g a.i. ha⁻¹, so having used 1140 g a.i. ha⁻¹ it cannot be excluded that a higher dose is needed to inhibit the cytochrome P450 pathway in the *Amaranthus* plants. Indeed, further tests are needed by using different doses of herbicides and/or insecticide, or introducing a positive control population to definitely exclude the presence of a P450-mediated enhanced metabolism in this population.

Non target site resistance can also be due to altered translocation, glutathione S transferase (GST) detoxification or vacuolar sequestration among all, but none of these mechanisms have been described yet in *A. tuberculatus*. Other possibilities can be: a) the presence of acetohydroxyacid synthase homologs, as already observed to confer resistance in sunflower (*Helianthus annuus* L.)²¹ b) the presence of a mutated enzyme with activity similar to that of ALS, like catabolic ALS (CALS)²², that could partially remedy ALS inhibition c) the presence of a mutated ALS-interacting proteins, like AIP1 and AIP3²³.

To further investigate resistance mechanisms in this population, *in vitro* ALS activity assays and plant crosses will be performed.

127

5.4. Conclusion

Experiment 1 confirmed that the *Amaranthus palmeri* population infesting Italian soybean fields was ALS-resistant. As far as we know, this is the first report of herbicide resistance *A. palmeri* outside the Americas. A similar situation was observed with the congeneric weed species, *Amaranthus tuberculatus*, that once appeared in agronomical habitats, its spread was rather fast. Indeed, numerous ALS resistant biotypes were appeared in multiple locations in Italy (*cf.* Chapters II and III). Differently from *A. palmeri*, *A. tuberculatus* was historically present in Italy since the 80's, therefore evolution of resistance from resident -unnoticed- populations is still possible, although unlikely. Instead, this is -exactly- the second record of *A. palmeri* in Italy, and having found it already resistant is a clear proof that this population evolved resistance outside Italy and that its introduction is linked with agriculture habitat.

Experiment 2 confirmed that 376-mutated plants can survive to imazethapyr, but not to imazamox treatments. This experiment shed light on the resistance pattern of 376-mutated plants explaining the reason of the apparent disagreement with current bibliography (*cf.* Chapter II). Where imazethapyr resistance is detected, and mutation 376 is recognized as the cause of resistance, imazamox might be used instead of imazethapyr to control these populations (according to local laws and agricultural practices).

Experiment 3 found no evidences that thifensulfuron-methyl resistance in population 17-66 (*A. tuberculatus*) was due to enhanced cytochrome P450 metabolism. Resistance mechanism in this population remained unclear.

Bibliography

- Heap I, The International Survey of Herbicide Resistant Weeds, Int Surv Herbic Resist
 Weeds, 2019. http://weedscience.org [accessed 22 July 2019].
- 2 Larran AS, Palmieri VE, Perotti VE, Lieber L, Tuesca D, and Permingeat HR, Target-site resistance to acetolactate synthase (ALS)-inhibiting herbicides in Amaranthus palmeri from Argentina, Pest Manag Sci **73**:2578–2584 (2017).
- 3 CARVALHO SJP, GONÇALVES NETTO A, NICOLAI M, CAVENAGHI AL, LÓPEZ-OVEJERO RF, and CHRISTOFFOLETI PJ, DETECTION OF GLYPHOSATE-RESISTANT PALMER AMARANTH (Amaranthus palmeri) IN AGRICULTURAL AREAS OF MATO GROSSO, BRAZIL, Planta Daninha 33:579–586 (2015).
- 4 Whaley CM, Wilson HP, and Westwood JH, A new mutation in plant ALS confers resistance to five classes of ALS-inhibiting herbicides, Weed Sci **55**:83–90 (2007).
- 5 Ashigh J, Corbett CAL, Smith PJ, Laplante J, and Tardif FJ, Characterization and diagnostic tests of resistance to acetohydroxyacid synthase inhibitors due to an Asp376Glu substitution in Amaranthus powellii, Pestic Biochem Physiol **95**:38–46 (2009).
- Huang Z, Chen J, Zhang C, Huang H, Wei S, Zhou X, *et al.*, Target-site basis for resistance to imazethapyr in redroot amaranth (Amaranthus retroflexus L.), Pestic Biochem Physiol
 128:10–15 (2016).
- 7 Manley BS, Hatzios KK, and Wilson HP, Absorption, Translocation, and Metabolism of Chlorimuron and Nicosulfuron in Imidazolinone-Resistant and -Susceptible Smooth Pigweed (Amaranthus hybridus), Weed Technol 13:759–764 (1999).
- Veldhuis LJ, Hall LM, O'Donovan JT, Dyer W, and Hall JC, Metabolism-based resistance of a wild mustard (Sinapis arvensis L.) biotype to ethametsulfuron-methyl, J Agric Food Chem
 48:2986–2990 (2000).
- 9 Scarabel L, Pernin F, and Délye C, Occurrence, genetic control and evolution of non-targetsite based resistance to herbicides inhibiting acetolactate synthase (ALS) in the dicot weed Papaver rhoeas, Plant Sci 238:158–169, Elsevier Ireland Ltd (2015).
- 10 Beckie HJ and Tardif FJ, Herbicide cross resistance in weeds, Crop Prot **35**:15–28, Elsevier

Ltd (2012).

- 11 Yuan JS, Tranel PJ, and Stewart CN, Non-target-site herbicide resistance: a family business, Trends Plant Sci **12**:6–13 (2007).
- 12 Owen MJ, Goggin DE, and Powles SB, Non-target-site-based resistance to ALS-inhibiting herbicides in six Bromus rigidus populations from Western Australian cropping fields, Pest Manag Sci **68**:1077–1082 (2012).
- Yu Q, Abdallah I, Han H, Owen M, and Powles S, Distinct non-target site mechanisms endow resistance to glyphosate, ACCase and ALS-inhibiting herbicides in multiple herbicideresistant Lolium rigidum, Planta 230:713–723 (2009).
- 14 Panozzo S, Milani A, Scarabel L, Balogh Á, Dancza I, and Sattin M, Occurrence of different resistance mechanisms to ALS inhibitors in European Sorghum halepense, J Agric Food Chem:acs.jafc.7b01243 (2017).
- Scarabel L, Varotto S, and Sattin M, A European biotype of Amaranthus retroflexus crossresistant to ALS inhibitors and response to alternative herbicides, Weed Res 47:527–533 (2007).
- 16 Panozzo S, Scarabel L, Collavo A, and Sattin M, Protocols for robust herbicide resistance testing in different weed species, J Vis Exp:e52923–e52923 (2015).
- 17 Hess M, Barralis G, Bleiholder H, Buhr L, Eggers T, Hack H, et al., Use of the extended BBCH scale general for the descriptions of the growth stages of mono- and dicotyledonous weed species, Weed Res 37:433–441 (1997).
- 18 Kreuz K and Fonné-Pfister R, Herbicide-insecticide interaction in maize: Malathion inhibits cytochrome P450-dependent primisulfuron metabolism, Pestic Biochem Physiol **43**:232–240 (1992).
- 19 Christopher JT, Preston C, and Powles SB, Malathion Antagonizes Metabolism-Based Chlorsulfuron Resistance in Lolium rigidum, Pestic Biochem Physiol **49**:172–182 (1994).
- 20 Ma R, Kaundun SS, Tranel PJ, Riggins CW, McGinness DL, Hager AG, *et al.*, Distinct detoxification mechanisms confer resistance to mesotrione and atrazine in a population of waterhemp., Plant Physiol **163**:363–377 (2013).

- 21 Kolkman JM, Slabaugh MB, Bruniard JM, Berry S, Bushman BS, Olungu C, *et al.*, Acetohydroxyacid synthase mutations conferring resistance to imidazolinone or sulfonylurea herbicides in sunflower, 1147–1159 (2004).
- Liu Y, Li Y, and Wang X, Acetohydroxyacid synthases: evolution, structure, and function,
 Appl Microbiol Biotechnol 100:8633–8649, Applied Microbiology and Biotechnology (2016).
- 23 Dezfulian MH, Foreman C, Jalili E, Pal M, Dhaliwal RK, Roberto DKA, *et al.*, Acetolactate synthase regulatory subunits play divergent and overlapping roles in branched-chain amino acid synthesis and Arabidopsis development, 1–13, BMC Plant Biology (2017).

Chapter VI

Overall conclusions

6.1. Overall conclusions

The focus of this PhD thesis was to acquire more insight into the biology and evolution of ALSresistant *Amaranthus* spp. infesting soybean crops, an emerging problem for Italian agriculture, in order to devise proper resistant management strategies. The project began after the finding of a number of infested soybean fields from 2010 to 2017. *Amaranthus* spp. were clearly involved, but the species were unclear due to the extreme phenotypic variability. Since then, many other cases of resistance were recorded and studied. Results of the first part of the project highlighted the presence of many ALS-resistant populations of *Amaranthus tuberculatus*, a previously unknown species for the Italian agriculture. The second part of the project was therefore focused on better understanding the evolution of ALS resistance among populations of that new entity. The third part, instead, focused more on some biological traits of the three *Amaranthus* species that were identified at the beginning. The last part included some experiments not directly linked with each-other, which contributed to the overall understanding of herbicide resistant *Amaranthus* in Italy and also suggested possible future perspectives of research. The following paragraphs summarizes the results gathered during the threeyear doctoral project and attempts to make final observations by integrating all this information.

6.1.1. Weedy Amaranths in Italy: old and new enemies

A simplified, easy-to-use, identification key was designed to classify the six *Amaranthus* species that were very prone to evolve herbicide resistance. Four *Amaranthus* species were found to infest soybean fields in Italy: *A. retroflexus*, *A. hybridus*, *A. tuberculatus* and *A. palmeri*. *A. retroflexus* and *A. hybridus* are two monoecious species, historically known to infest summer crops in Italy. *A. tuberculatus* and *A. palmeri*, instead, are two dioecious species, both coming from North American plains, but with a different history of invasion in Italy. *A. tuberculatus* was known to be present in Italy from the 80's, but its presence was limited to its typical habitat, riverbanks and floodplains. Before this study, there was no record of *A. tuberculatus* infesting fields in Italy. Even more surprisingly, before this study the presence of *A. palmeri* in Italy had only been recorded once and the observation was limited to a few specimens along the roadside. In this study the presence of resistant *A. palmeri* is therefore reported for the second time in Italy, but as a weed infesting soybean field, not a casual alien.

6.1.2. ALS resistance in Italian weedy Amaranths is target-site mediated

In total, 14 Amaranthus populations were found to be ALS-resistant: three belonged to A. retroflexus, two populations to A. hybridus, eight to A. tuberculatus and one to A. palmeri. All, except one population, had a point mutation at the ALS gene, conferring specific resistance patterns. Both A. hybridus and seven out of eight A. tuberculatus populations were cross-resistant to thifensulfuronmethyl and imazamox, and had a point mutation at position 574 of the ALS gene. In most plants of a single population of A. hybridus, the mutant ALS allele Met₅₇₄, were identified while in all other plants, in all populations, the mutant ALS allele Leu₅₇₄ were detected. The substitution Trp₅₇₄Met was reported in dicots for the first time. All A. retroflexus populations were only resistant to thifensulfuron-methyl, and had a point mutation at position 376 of the ALS gene (aspartic to glutamic acid, Asp₃₇₆Glu). Furthermore, an experiment involving both A. retroflexus and S. halepense plants having the mutant ALS allele₃₇₆ highlighted that this point mutation caused resistance to imazethapyr, but not to imazamox. Intriguingly, A. retroflexus (Asp₃₇₆Glu), A. hybridus (Trp₅₇₄Met) and A. tuberculatus (Trp₅₇₄Leu) were found living sympatrically within the same field. Only one population of A. tuberculatus was resistant to thifensulfuron-methyl and imazethapyr (not to imazamox), had no mutations, and that metabolic resistance was not likely to occur, and it remained unclear. Herbicide resistance in this intriguing population will be further explored.

6.1.3. Amaranthus tuberculatus is a "bad guy"

The presence of two 574-mutated *ALS* haplotype indicated that resistance evolved independently in at least two spatially separated populations. The spread of one of these 574-mutated *ALS* haplotypes among five other *A. tuberculatus* populations spatially far apart, clearly demonstrated that a number of seed migration events occurred in north-eastern Italy during the last decade.

Phenology experiments highlighted that *A. retroflexus* was the earliest flowering and maturing species, whereas *A. tuberculatus* the latest. Therefore, flowering overlapping between *A. retroflexus* and *A. tuberculatus* is not likely to occur. Instead, partial flowering overlapping is likely to occur between *A. retroflexus* and *A. hybridus*, and among *A. hybridus* and *A. tuberculatus*. Another characteristic of *A. tuberculatus* that emerges from this study is that these plants grow in height twice

as fast as *A. retroflexus* and *A. hybridus*. This can contribute to the successful invasion of this species, because even if it flowers later it is able to recover and overgrow the crop. Moreover, ALS herbicides were found to be very effective even at low doses on *A. retroflexus*, *A. hybridus* and *A. tuberculatus*. Nevertheless, some *A. tuberculatus* plants survived even with high doses of ALS herbicides. Seeds of all *Amaranthus* species were equally predated.

6.1.4. Keep an eye on the dioecious

Given that both the dioecious amaranths Amaranthus tuberculatus and Amaranthus palmeri were found to be ALS-resistant in Italy, their eventual presence in a field must be promptly recognized. A. tuberculatus is a very fast-growing species, prone to evolve herbicide resistance, and A. palmeri is expected to behave similarly. Therefore, if one of these two species were to be found, proper weed management would have to be considered. First of all, in mixed populations the herbicide treatment has to focus on these species, taking into account that the treatment window would be short, because they grow faster. In case of suspected ALS resistance, a key measure is to use herbicides with different SoA at different times. Glyphosate can be used when the crop is not present (in Europe the cultivation of Roundup ready crop varieties is not allowed), metribuzin can be used to effectively control ALS-resistant populations in soybean, whereas the use of bentazon might lead to unsatisfactory results. The introduction of pre-emergence herbicides, followed by a single postemergence herbicide application, should be evaluated wherever possible. Given the prolonged germination period of Amaranths, another possibility is to split the post-emergence herbicide treatment into two applications, to control also late-germinating Amaranthus biotypes. To prevent soil seed bank enrichment, eventual escapes of late-germinated A. tuberculatus biotypes should be manually eradicated, wherever possible. The best time to do this, would be from mid-July to mid-August, when most A. tuberculatus plants would be at full bloom. This is mainly for three reasons: a) during flowering, female plants are easily to recognize and can therefore be the target of eradication efforts (saving half the work) b) seeds won't be ripe yet and specimens can therefore be left on the ground c) after mid-July, soybean canopy would avoid all eventual late-germinating biotypes.

The presence of carabids might contribute to post-dispersal seed predation of *Amaranthus* spp. seeds, especially in case of conservation agriculture.

6.1.5. Final remarks

Resistance can spread also because of seed dispersal. Even if no clear explanations were found for that, zoochory, human activities and/or bad farming practices (e.g. not cleaning harvesting machinery when moved from one field to another) remain the most likely causes. As a preventive measure and in compliance with good agronomic practices, it is necessary to use only certified seed.

Amaranthus is unique example of genus with more than ten species invading the same agricultural habitats. This is interesting not only from an agronomic point of view, but also from ecological and evolutionary perspectives. All *Amaranthus* species have C4 metabolism and therefore could be favored in the long term, climate-changing perspective. As a consequence, their frequency within summer crops could increase in the near future and the deep knowledge of their biology will be of extreme help for effective control of their expansion. Among all *Amaranthus* species, the dioecious ones will be very likely favored. In the USA, *Amaranthus tuberculatus* has gone from virtual anonymity to become one of the most significant troublesome weeds, together with *Amaranthus palmeri*. It is very likely that both weeds were introduced already ALS resistant in Italy. This eventuality should be taken in serious consideration, because caused the introduction of noxious exotic invasive weed species and herbicide resistance alleles at the same time. Specific efforts should be taken to avoid the diffusion of already resistant populations and further possible introduction of new "resistant" seeds through the use of not certified crop seeds.